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SENATOR JOSEPH J. MARAZITI: [Chairman] The 

hearing will come to order. 

Let the record show that present is the Chairman of 

the Senate Institutions and Welfare Committee, Joseph 

J. Maraziti. I also expect shortly Assemblywoman Millicent 

Fenwick who would like to sit in with the Committee. 

As you know, this is the second of a series of 

hearings in connection with the study being made of the 

Bureau of Children's Services. 

This is a public hearing. A number of people have 

indicated that they would like to testify. Anyone present 

may testify if they so desire and, if you are interested, 

will you kindly turn in your name and address and the 

name of the organization you represent, if you represent 

an organization or group, to my aide, Mr. Carl Moore, who 

is up front here. 

I would like to call on Chief Henry R. Hollender 

to continue the testimony that he gave at the last hearing. 

I believe, Chief, you have a prepared statement? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes, Senator. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you have an extra copy? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you, Chief. You may proceed. 

HENRY R. H 0 L L E N D E R: Thank you, Senator. 

The stated purpose of the hearings has been given 

as "to determine the procedures and practices of the Bureau 

of Children's Services and to determine what, if anything, 

we can do to improve these procedures and practices." 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. May I at this point interrupt 

and say that you have stated precisely what is in my mind. 

This is our prime purpose and I again want to thank you 

publicly, and the members of your staff, the Supervisors 

of Case Workers, for assisting us. And I am certain that 

when we conclude this study, through the cooperation of 

all, we will be able to do much more for the children. 
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Let me say that many th1ngs that have been done, we are 

very pleased with. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Thank you, Senator. The reason I 

was sc accurate was because I was quoting you directly 

SENATOR MARAZITI: It sounded familiar. 

~ffi. HOLLENDER: [Continuing] -- from the last time. 

We are constantly evaluating our practices with a 

view towards improvement of services, 

So that we can understand better the kinds of children 

and situations we are taling about, I asked two of our 

social workers from two separate district offices to keep 

track of their activities for one full week and write 

these up. These workers are here prepared to testify as 

to their activities and the types of situations they were 

involved with during that one week. 

To study the children under supervision in greater 

depth would require a research project beyond the present 

capability of the agency. We would like to have staff 

available to do research or funds to contract for basic 

research. Without either, what we can do in this area 

is severely limited. Currently we are limited to compil­

ing statistics in relation to the data that is being 

recorded. 

Before we hear from the social workers, I should like 

to set the framework of the agency we are discussing. I 

will briefly outline the history of the agency, since we 

believe that our birth and rearing have a bearing on our 

current function. 

I will then discuss our programs and current function­

ing and review what we have indicated as our immediate 

needs through arrbudget requests. 

After we have heard from the agency social workers, 

the agency's attorney is present and prepared to testify 

as to the agency's legal needs. The Supervisor of the 

Adoption Services Unit is prepared to testify as to the 

agency's adoption philosophy, practices and performance. 
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In 1899, the New Jersey Legislature acknowledged 

state responsibility for child welfare by establishing 

the New Jersey State Board of Children's Guardians. The 

need for this special child welfare agency came about as 

a result of a two-year study conducted by a commission of 

inquiry. This inquiry brought to light the plight of 

450 young children living in county almshouses under 

deplorable conditions. Placing children in almshouses 

was an inexpensive resource. The cost of care for these 

children was reported in the neighborhood of $100 annually 

per child. The law which established the State Board of 

Children's Guardians mandated to the agency a responsibility 

to provide for all children who were or should become 

public charges and to place each child in the care of some 

family within the state, with or without the payment of 

board, and with or without indenture. In spite of the 

Legislature 1 s acknowledged concern for the plight of these 

children, no monies were appropriated to hire staff for the 

first year of operation and members of the initial board 

had to meet expenses out of their own pockets. The board 

reserved the right for children placed in foster care to 

replace the children at any time it seemed best. Statute 

made it obligatory that all children placed must go with 

families of the same religious faitho If no such family 

was available, the child was committed to an institution, 

thus forcing the agency to use orphanages when no family 

of the child's religion was available. 

Gradually, over the next four decades, agency services 

were expanded, but the rigid concept apparent in the 

agency's philosophy continued to be the basis of policies 

and procedures. During this period, foster parents interested 

in adopting a foster child in their home risked removal 

of the child by the agency if their desire became known. 

As a general rule, only children who were considered unadopt­

able or unsuitable for adoption in an adoption home were 

allowed to be adopted by foster parents. In defense of the 
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agency 1 s experience for the first 50 years in providing 

for New Jersey 3 s children, it must be understood that all 

children under the care of the agency were wards of the 

state by virtue of commitment by the court. The only child 

care resources available were foster homes and institutional 

care. Homemaker services, day care services and casework 

services to families, which are now used to prevent breakup, 

had not been developed as a resource for child welfare, 

either by the state or by anyone elseo 

In addition to supervising children residing in 

foster homes, in 1913 the agency ventured into the public 

assistance field and became responsible for administering 

public assistance to widows with children. This program 

was the forerunner of the Aid to Dependent Children 3 s program 

which continued to be administered by this agency until 

it was transferred to the County Welfare Boards in 1960. 

As this program grew in size and complexities, children in 

foster care had to take a back seat and the public assistance 

program took priority over the use of the caseworker 0 s 

time. The ultimate transfer to the counties of administrative 

responsibility for the ADC program took 10 years of legis­

lative activity. 

In 1951, the laws governing the New Jersey State 

Board of Children°s Guardians underwent a revolutionary 

change. This new law refocussed the goals and philosophy 

of the agency and defined the state 0 s responsibility, 

first and foremost, to provide services to preserve and 

strengthen family life. Although the agency, prior to 

the passing of this piece of legislation, had worked with 

many children in their own homes who were in need of public 

assistance, the agency was never able to extend this 

service outside of the public assistance group. All other 

children requiring services of the agency had to be committed 

by the court and parental ties had to be severed. The new 

legislation brought a third major program under the admin­

istration of the agency, which is called the Care program. 
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This program permitted the agency to provide services 

to or on behalf of children on a voluntary basis. The 

primary reason this program was developed was to enable 

the agency to prevent family breakup and give casework 

services to troubled families whose children would 

eventually need foster home placement if there were no 

agency intervention. Since prior to this date the agency 

had complete control over every child living in a foster 

home, there was a slow process of re-educating the staff 

to help them develop the skills required to work with 

neglectful and inadequate parents. In addition to staff 

training, community education was required to understand 

a public program of voluntary services. There was consider­

able pressure on the agency to petition the court for 

guardianship of troubled and troublesome children so 

that foster home placement could be effected. This service, 

foster home placement, had been the primary service of 

children's agencies up to this time and was still seen 

as the cure-all for children living in troubled families. 

Since the 1951 law stressed the voluntary nature of 

the program which required a formal application for service, 

families who were having problems, serious problems, 

sometimes feared coming to a public agency as they felt they 

might lose their children. These families had the most 

serious problems and had the greatest need for immediate 

agency intervention. As a result, the law was amended in 

1963 to provide for a protective service program which gave 

the agency the delegated responsibility of investigating 

all complaints of suspected neglect or abuse of children 

without the need for the formal application process. This 

program provided for the first time statewide protective 

services, which is one of the most valuable programs the 

agency has to offer and gives the agency the legal basis to 

carry out its goal of providing service directed toward 

preserving family life. 

A sound protective or preventive service program 
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requires a staff of sufficient size to permit intensive 

service to the family in need of help. Intensive service 

means immediate follow-up of families referred. For many 

families who have multiple problems, the caseworker should 

have weekly contacts with them. 

The agency became responsible for the Child Care 

aspects of the Work Incentive Program in December 1968 

and mainly through the determination and dedication of all 

levels of staff became the model for the rest of the country. 

The Bureau of Children°s Services,traditionally a 

placement agency up to 1960, concentrated on services to 

children in their own homes, has made wide use of alternative 

types of resources, such as homemaker services and day care 

services. 

By administrative action of the State Board of Control 

of the Department of Institutions and Agencies, this Bureau 

was delegated the responsibility for parole supervision 

of children released from correctional institutions before 

age 14 and certain children between 14 and 16. The agency 

is able to purchase institutional care for children when 

it exists, but is now in the process of planning to con­

struct residential units,made possible by the 1968 Bond 

Issue. 

The reasons for families and children coming under the 

agency supervision have changed greatly through the years. 

The traditional cause for family disruption, such as the 

illness or death of the breadwinner, are far less prevalant. 

Nowadays most families coming to the agency 0 s attention are 

beset by the most complicated, inter-related social, psycholog­

ical, physical and financial problems. A whole multitude 

of inter-related factors have gone into producing the 

neglect which brings many families to the brink of breakdown 

in functioning. Obviously these families need some help if 

they are to deal with these complex problems. Neglect 

does not come about overnight and it is not corrected over­

night. 
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In many ways, the Bureau of Children 1 s Services now 

exists to solve problems that the average citizen does not 

know exist or finds too disturbing to admit exist" 

Let us suppose that the Bureau of Children 1 s Services was 

not there any longer. Who then would a family or the 

community turn to when a family is apparently not properly 

caring for its children? Who would work with the family 

which does not seek help but whose children are being damaged? 

Who would work with the psychotic and retarded mother living 

with her children in a cold water flat? Who would work 

with the drug addicted father and the hopeless mother 

fearful of any involvement with a governmental agency? 

Who would work with the parent demanding placement of his 

daughter because she is "bad"? Who would work with the 

senile father and retarded mother who do thin·gs like 

locking their children in the car in the summer and do not 

see this as a problem? Who would work with the child who 

runs away for no apparent reason, or who at age four, sets 

fires in vacant buildings as a reaction to care received 

from sick parents? Who would work with the child needing 

adoption placement when no adoption placement is immediately 

available, such as the black infant or toddler? 

Who would work with the person who knows he needs 

help but for whom the community has neglected to provide 

adequate resources? Who would work with the father of 

the slowly-dying multiple sclerotic child whose mother has 

desserted because of her grief and the pressure? Who would 

work with the juvenile parolee placed back in the delinquent 

neighborhood he came from because no suitable residence 

exists? Who would work with the impoverished family who 

has been denied welfare because theydo not fit the established 

categories? Who would work with the near psychotic or 

brain-injured child totally disrupting family life because 

there is no institution for him? Who would work with the 

child known to the court where incarceration is not 
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appropriate but no other suitable setting is available? Who 

would help with the many other types of child-related 

problems now being referred to the Bureau of Children's 

Services in unprecedented numbers? 

We really don't know who would do all this. What we 

do know is that by whatever means, each state and each 

nation has developed some method for dealing with these 

problems. New Jersey must have some way of responding to 

the needs of the over 22,000 children referred to the 

Bureau of Children°s Services so far this fiscal year. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Could I ask you a question at 

this point? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Surely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Twenty-two thousand is a figure of 

children referred to the Bureau this year. 

MR. HOLLENDER: So far since July 1st, 1969, through 

the end of April, we have had over 22,000 children referred 

to us. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: July 1st, 1 69, to the end of 

April. Does this include the ones that we have been 

working with in prior years? 

MR. HOLLENDER: No. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: These are new referrals? 

MR. HOLLENDER: These are new referrals, children 

who haven't been known to us. They may have been known to 

us at some prior time. But the bulk of them are children 

who have never been known to us before. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Go ahead. 

MR. HOLLENDER: For each referral, each of the 22,000, 

is someone's concern for that child and is a plea for the 

services that that child needs. 

The Bureau of Children's Services is in the front 

line of New Jersey's protection of its children, and has 

the potential to be the core service of support and inter­

vention in a program designed to prevent neglect and to 
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preserve homes for children. 

As an example of what is possible, here is an actual 

case. Only the name is fictitious. 

The award of temporary Guardianship to the Bureau of 

Children's Services of the six Morgan children, ages four 

to eleven, for foster home placement seemed to be the turning 

point for this dependent, chronically disorganized, neglectful, 

seemingly inadequate family who had thus far proved unresponsive 

to the protective services for the children in their own 

home. Originally, the Board of Health complained of the 

unsanitary living conditions, including feces and such 

filth;the local fire marshall was concerned about exposed 

electrical wires and rescuing the children from the rooftop, 

which illustrated one of several daily predicaments; the 

school complained about truancy, extremely poor personal 

hygiene and clothing; the public health nurse spoke about 

how pathetic and unresponsive their mentally limited and 

financially troubled parents were; and the local Mayor com­

plained about their home foreclosure as he attempted to rid 

his community of these 11 SOcially undesirable misfits." 

Our staff also seemed frustrated because the parents were 

unwilling or unable to work with us. 

Therefore, the six children were placed in three 

separate foster homes. The parents followed through on 

having a psychiatric examination and eventual acceptance 

of family counselling services with a private agency after 

the use of the court 1 s authority, assisted by our own newly­

assigned social worker who provided an extraordinary amount 

of effort and time toward helping this family. 

Subsequently, the parents were provided weekly casework 

interviews at their home, along with weekly visits at the 

office with two children each week, which were always held. 

Many case conferences were held with the family service 

agency which focussed on their marital relationship, budgeting 

and housing. We, in turn, concentrated upon their progress 

and giving concrete guidance to increase their understanding 
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of and sensitivity about the children~s needs, and focussed 

upon helping the mother be less like an older, jealous, 

bickering sister and more like a mother capable of being 

firm and in more control. 

The parents and children responded exceptionally well. 

The parents relocated to better housing and hopefully the 

local housing authority, which is now involved, will find 

an even more adequate home. Mrs. Morgan recently quit her 

job after the County Welfare Board agreed to supplement 

Mr. Morgan°s limited income when the first two children were 

returned this past Easter. Housekeeping standards have 

become more than adequate with considerable pride expressed 

by the family. When school closes, two more children will 

be returned and the last two will go home during the summer. 

Meanwhile, the private family service agency was especially 

pleased by the progress made and, with our concurrence, 

discontinued service this month. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I wonder if we could save a little 

time and save your voice. I will order that the entire 

statement be made part of the record. However, I would 

like to have you go over some parts that I have noted 

here. 

[The written statement submitted by Mr. Hollender 
can be found on page 139 of this transcript.] 

MR. HOLLENDER: Fine. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I would like to have you turn to 

page 7 of your statement and commence if you would, Chief, 

at the bottom of the page with the words "an integral part." 

MR. HOLLENDER: An integral part of an adequate Child 

Welfare program is that part that restores the child to a 

situation where the State is no longer needed to care for 

him. Unless we can establish tmt the parents have had an 

opportunity to care for the children adequately and then 

have failed to do so, we cannot honestly determine that 

adoption is the best plan for an individual child. However, 

adoption is the best plan for many of our children. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: I would like to interrupt you 

there. 

Before you can make a determination whether adoption 

is the best plan for a child, I assume that the Bureau 

would consider this only if we have full guardianship, is 

that correct? 

MR. HOLLENDER: I think what I am trying to say is 

whether the children come to us through a guardianship petition 

or whether the children come to us under the voluntary 

services program, that I have some conviction about ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let 1 s put it this way: What right 

do you have to consider adoption for a child if you are 

working on attempting to maintain the family unit as you 

did in the Morgan family, which is fine? And I should 

think that you wouldn't think about that unless you felt 

guardianship was necessary to protect the children and 

then you go one way or the other. 

MR. HOLLENDER: I agree. The fact is that many 

children we move towards guardianship for the purpose, of 

placing the child for adoption today and this comes 

about because we have concerns for the child and want the 

child to get into a good permanent home as quickly as 

possible. 

What I am saying is that in some instances when 

we are doing this, we are doing it without being just to 

the parents of these children because these parents come 

to us needing services, services that we can identify as 

probably being effective in helping them be good parents 

to their children and helping to maintain that home for 

those children, and we are not able to give those services 

because we don't have the resources to do it with, either 

the staff or the other resources. This somehow seems to 

me unjust. When we do it, we feel badly about doing it, 

and this is basically what I am saying to you. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You mean you don't have the staff 

and the resources to give services to the children and the 
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family in situations where we don°t have the full guardian­

ship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Correct. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Because I understand it. I think 

you have covered that. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The Morgan family is typical. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: It is a good illustration, a good 

example. You know what I am thinking about - I think the 

Bureau is doing a very fine job there - but I am thinking 

about the vast number of children that we have that we 

may be able to place for adoption. We may not. I don't 

know. I'm thinking about them too and getting them out 

of a custodial setup. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. And I think we agree that 

we should do what we can for the family who comes to us 

and then if the family cannot provide adequate care for 

the children, then we move to other permanent arrangements 

for the child, preferably adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But it is the step in between 

that is the important step, as I understand it. If a 

family cannot properly care or refuses to care or for 

some reason the children do not receive the care and 

protection that they should have, then you would step in 

MR. HOLLENDER: -- and obtain guardianship. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: --temporary guardianship, and 

then if things work out fine, they are returned to ~he 

family. If they don't, then there is a question of 

permanent guardianship, is that right? 

MR. HOLLENDER: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Then at that point -- in other 

words, you can 9 t be considering adoption of any children 

until we have these children under permanent guardianship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: We consider guardianship. We consider 

adoption before we move towards guardianship. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You should move toward guardianship, 

at least temporary guardianship, no matter what,to protect 
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the children if you have to. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes, in some situations. But where 

we are moving towards adoption, one of the steps in moving 

towards adoption is going into court and obtaining 

guardianship where the parent is objecting to ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: What I am saying is this: Don°t 

you think that where it is necessary to have guardianship, 

you should have it. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Absolutely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And that brings me to a point 

that concerns me more than anything else. You have given 

the figure of 22,000 

MR. HOLLENDERg new children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI~ Right - r.eferrals. To get to a 

matter we discussed at the last hearing, you have given 

me considerable information which I have, some charts, but 

I understand that now we have an increased number of 

children - I think our figures at the last hearing were 

around 26,000 total and I think I heard you say recently 

it is more like 28,000. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes. It is just under 28,000. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am not looking for precise figures 

because I know that we are dealing with 28,000 separate 

individual children of varying ages and situations, problems, 

etc. I want to get the general idea. So we are talking 

as of now of approximately 28,000 children. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And many of these are children 

that are receiving services from the Bureau and these 

children are living with their families. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. The figures last time showed 

that about half of these children 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What kind of service would you 

call that? What function of the BCS is that? 

MR. HOLLENDER: This is counselling service in their 

own homes. Some of them are receiving day care servicesi 
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child care services. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Day care, and what 0 s the other word? 

MRo HOLLENDER: Child care. Part of the day the children 

need to be cared for for one reason or another. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, we have a category 

of children or families receiving services from the BCS and 

these children living for the most part with their parents. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And approximately how many as of 

now would be in this category? 

MR. HOLLENDER: The last time we figured it, there 

were about half. So I would presume it would be at least 

half now too. It is an increasing percentage. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I think the last time we figured 

we had 26,000 and I think you said about 12,000 were in day 

care, receiving these special services. So that left 

about 14,000. That 0 s my recollection. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now that 12,000 figure has gone up, 

I am sure. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am just thinking of round 

figures. Would 13,000 be about right? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Well, I would guess 13,000 or more. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am only doing this so we can 

discuss it more easily. This is an ideal service that 

is being rendered, assisting the family and the children 

while the children are with the family. I understand this 

and this is one phase. 

So we have 28,000 and that leaves a remainder of 

approximately 15,000 children not in the program we just 

talked about. 

MR. HOLLENDER: They are not currently with their own 

parents. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right. These 15,000 are divided 

into various groups, I know. One would be, I imagine, a 
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group over which we have permanent guardianship, some over 

which we have temporary guardianship or perhaps the balance. 

Of the 15,000, last time I think you told us we had 

guardianship over approximately 4,000. That may have gone 

up a little, probably not much, because not much time has 

elapsed, and I remember you only had one lawyer and you 

hav~! 0 t had much time to do much" We will get to that 

later today. 

So we have there about 4,000 under guardianship" 

We will say full permanent guardianship. We have a balance 

of approximately 11,000 in another category. A.s t.o the 

4,000 in the full guardianship, this is a finding by a 

court that the State through the Bureau of Children°s 

Services steps into the shoes of the parents, so to speako 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: They stand in loco parentis to the 

parent and these children are no longer the children legally 

of the parent --

MR. HOLLENDER: -- except with relationship to support 

of the child, if the parent can. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If we can get some support, fine. 

But we have abandoned that idea a long time ago, it seems 

to me. But that is not your function or your concern, is it? 

You refer this to the Probation Office. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes, we ask the court to establish 

a support order if there seems to be funds there. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Where we have permanent guardianship, 

then the decision Well, let me ask you this. I think 

we discussed this at the last hearing. This is a finding 

by the court that the parents are not fit to be parents of 

these children in effect or they might have abandoned the 

children and that they no longer have any right over them. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Well, this is a finding that the 

child needs the protection of the guardianship of the State 

for whatever reason. In most instances, this has to do 

with the parents' inability to provide care at that time. 
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SEL~A'I'O.K MARAZITI: ·rhere are two types o£ guardianship, 

the temporary and the permanent. 

MRo HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I imagine where you feel there 

should not be a permanent severence, you go in for temporary 

~ruardianship and you leave it at that. But when ycu go 

in for permanent guardianship, at that time the rights of 

the parents are severed and you have the full responsibilit.y 

of the child. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Well, if we get either temporary or 

permanent guardianship, we have full responsibility d~ring 

t.hat period of time. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Once you go to the position of 

:·"=rrnanent guardianship, the 4, 000 children have beeli a:•ci 

still would be, unless they were adopted, in foster homes. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The children in guardianship? No, 

some of those are with their own families, but a very small 

percentage. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: About how many of the 4,000? 

MR. HOLLENDER: I really don't know. I would have 

to guess somewhere around 100. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Why would that be? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Because the parents have rehabilitated 

themselves to the point where they can 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You mean, they were taken away 

and then returned. 

MR. HOLLENDER: That's right, like with the Morgan 

family. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me ask you this from a legal 

standpoint. -- Oh, but you didn't have permanent guardianship 

of the Morgan family. 

MR. HOLLENDER: We had temporary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am talking about permanent 

guardianship. Let's get this clear. When a court finds 

that a parent for some reason shouldn 1 t have these children 

or they are abandoned, you get permanent guardianship. 
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It is not a situation where you are going to return these 

children to their parents, is it? 

MR. HOLLENDER: The Morgan situation, we happened to 

get temporary guardianship. We could have just as easily 

gotten permanent guardianship. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But the Morgan situation is 

not permanent. So we are not talking about a Morgan 

situation type here. We are talking about 4,000 where 

we have permanent guardianship. This is what I mean~ We 

have permanent guardianship. It is awarded to the BCS. 

Do you know if you have a legal right to return them to 

their families? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes. We have the legal right to 

place the children anywhere --

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, isn't it kind of ridiculous 

to place them back with the parents when the court has 

said the parents shouldn°t have them? Speaking as a 

lawyer, it seems a ridiculous situation. 

MR. HOLLENDER: I suspect it does. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If that is the case, why do we 

have the BCS? We don°t need it. 

MR. HOLLENDER: I would think that if the parents 

are able to do it, whether or not they could six months 

ago or not, 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What do you mean able, financially 

able? 

MR. HOLLENDER: No, I mean emotionally able to care 

for the children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The court has made the decision 

they are not. Who are you to make the decision they are? 

This is the thing that has concerned me since this last 

hearing. The court has said, no. Now you go to court 

to get the guardianship. The court has adjudicated this 

matter or it has been in court some other way. I don't 

understand the reasoning of our returning these children 

to the parents, some of them. 
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MRo HOLLENDER: Let me explain why we go in to 

get guardianship for some children. We find that 

children are living in cars with their parents. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let 0 s you and I be clear. I am 

talking about permanent guardianship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: This kind of a situation happened in 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I don°t argue with this. I agree 

with it. They are living in cars. Now you take these 

children away. Are you going to give them back to the 

parents to live in cars again? 

MR. HOLLENDER: No. These parents who live in the 

cars are 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand the procedure. 

I want to know the rationale by which we return 100 to 

the parents. 

MR. HOLLENDER: This is what I am trying to explain. 

When we get these children under our guardianship because 

the p3. rents are then living in cars - this is the care they 

are taking of the children at that time - and we take 

the children out and place them in foster care, then we 

try to work with the family and the family then after the 

pressure of the children°s care has been off of them and 

the pressure of their financial and housing situation 

has been taken off of them, then they can reorganize them­

selves. The husband finds employment. They find housing. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand this. Why don°t 

you leave it temporary guardianship then because you have 

the protection of the child that you have accounted for? 

Why do you need the permanent? Who do you move from 

temporary to permanent in the car case? 

MR. HOLLENDER: We have no idea whether or not the 

family is going to be able to rehabilitate themselves. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Then why do you move to permanent? 

You don 8 t have to. 

MR. HOLLENDER: We don°t have to. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: No. I have an idea you move to 
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permanent because the condition is so bad you have got 

to do it and the court agrees with you. Then t.he court 

decides that and the court makes an adjudication they 

shall not have guardianship, the parents of these children. 

We take them away and we take them away permanently. 

That is an adjudication of permanent guardianship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: That 0 s right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I would like to make a suggestion 

perhaps the attorney is here. Is your attorney here? 

MR. HOLLENDER~ Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I would like to ask him if you 

have a right to place these children in effect in foster 

homes with their former parents who have been found to 

be unsuitable. I am concerned about it. But we are only 

talking about 100 so perhaps the problem is not to extensive. 

We have 3800 where we have permanent guardianship" 

MR. HOLLENDER~ The 4,000 that we mentioned weren°t 

all in permanent guardianship. This included both temporary 

and permanent guardianship. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: All right. In other words, the 

4,000 are not all in permanent guardianship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Guardianship of one kind or another. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I think you are right on that. 

I recall that. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The attorney will testify as to -~­

SENATOR MARAZITI: How many are permanent and how 

many are temporary of the 4,000? 

MR. HOLLENDER: As I recall, but our attorney will 

give better figures, there were 400 temporary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 400 temporary, and we have about 

3600 permanent. 

MR. HOLLENDER: So about 10 per cent are temporary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 3600 permanent and some of these 

in temporary and same of these in permanent are with 

their parents, not exceeding about 100. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes. A few of these the court 

19 



gave us guardianship in order that we keep the children 

with their parents. These are the temporary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I didn°t hear what you said. 

MR. HOLLENDER: A few of the temporary situations, the 

court gave us guardianship and ordered us to keep the 

children in the horne with the parent. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But they were in the horne of 

their parents already, weren°t they? 

MRe HOLLENDER: Right. But they gave us guardianship 

of the child. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I can see that. They gave you temporary 

guardianship and then you could do what you think best. 

Now we are talking about where you move to permanent guardian­

ship and you have moved to this position because you have 

felt it was best for the child. And I don°t quarrel 

with that. I think that is what ought to be done. So 

you ,have about 3600 there. From the category of the 3600, 

we draw for adoption. The next step would be adoption. 

Of the 3600, there are about 982 or ---

MR. HOLLENDER: We identified 980 some as potentially 

available for adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Suppose we keep it simple and 

say LOOO. It may be 1,000 by now or it will be soon. If 

you want to leave it 982, we will leave it 982. 

MR. HOLLENDER: This morning when we were talking 

about this particular figure, to illustrate that this is 

a constantly changing figure ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: But not by much. 

MR. HOLLENDER: 350 of those that we identified last 

time as potentially available for adoption have since 

been placed for adoption. New children have been added, 

I am sure. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I think you said 982 were potentially 

available for adoption. 

MR. HOLLENDER: That 0 s right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: These were potentially available. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Potentially available for adoption. 
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Some of them had been all processed for adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Are all of these 982 - I don°t 

think they are - all of these are not now in the adoption 

stage, in the process legally. Some are. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Not all. Some are and they are in 

various stages. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: About 300 and some? 

MR. HOLLENDER: 350 have been placed in adoption 

homes during this period of time in between., 

SENATOR MARAZITI: About 530 are --= 
MR. HOLLENDER: --- in various stages. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Or 630 are in various stages. 

MR. HOLLENDER g Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, they are not placed. Apparently 

they are still in their foster homes. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZ IT I : And that home may be the home of 

the person that may even eventually adopt. 

MR., HOLLENDER: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: So we have roughly about 2600 

that--- Well, may I ask you this: Will we have any 

problem in placing the entire 982 for adoption? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Yes 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We will. You did mention this., 

That's right. There is a group, roughly half or a little 

less than half 

MR. HOLLENDER: About half were negro children that 

we have considerable trouble finding adoptive parents for. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We discussed this at the last 

hearing and what we could do to step it up, and we will 

go into that in just a moment. This is the case generally 

with all our figures. 

MR. HOLLENDER: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now these 2600 are in foster 

homes right now. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The bulk of them. They may be in 

21 



institutions of various types. Some of them are in the 

Armed Forces and we are in the process of discharging 

them. But they are minor numbers. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But the bulk of them could be 

adopted - legally, I am talking about, not actually. I 

am not talking about whether they could be placed. 

Legally they are in a category where they could be adopted 

because we have full guardianship. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The bulk of these are legally available 

for adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: So we have 2600 minus - not the 

full 2600 but around 2400 or 2500. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Somewhere around there. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 

us up on that 2400? 

Let 0 s say 2400. What is holding 

homes 

MR. HOLLENDER: In placing them for adoption? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. 

MR. HOLLENDER: The biggest problem is finding 

that will take the children who are available 

adoption. Now these are all ages and all problems. 

adoption 

for 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let 0 s say of the 2400 one-half will 

be hard to place for 

MR. HOLLENDER: 

be negro children. 

reasons that we discussed before. 

O.K. One-half of them are going to 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We will talk about that in a 

moment. But we have 1200 that we apparently are not placing 

that could be. 

MR. HOLLENDER: These children are equally distributed 

for the most part among the various age levels, from 21 on 

down. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, there aren°t many 21, 19 

and 18, are there? 

MR. HOLLENDER: The smaller numbers are up in the 

19's and 20°s. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Don°t you really think that we 

could place most of the 1200? I am not saying that this 
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is something you can do within the framework of what 

you have now. But I find it so difficult to understand 

that we can°t place those 1200 or most of them. I don°t 

mean the 16-, 17-, 18~ or 19-year:-olds. I can see your 

situation there. But it seems to me from what we hear 

that many, many, many couples would like to adopt" So 

I would like to direct myself to that. 

MRo HOLLENDER~ I hear that too, andr t,hank goodness, 

there are more and more couples coming forward to adopt 

the children who are available for adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZIT I: I don ° t think we have t,o worry 

about them coming forward" I think on this 1200, or 

most of them, we have more prospect,ive parents 'than 

children. This is my hunch. 

MR. HOLLENDER: I think the only way we will know for 

sure is to take a very close look at each and every one 

of these children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: All right. So I think rather 

than belabor this at this point ---

MR. HOLLENDER: I think this takes a good deal of 

staff time or time on the part of some people. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, this is one of your responsi­

bilities and the staff ought to be put on that because 

for every 10,000 children we keep for one year, it is 

$30 million. And if we place some of these children in 

permanent homes, we are going to have a lot of money that 

we can pay staff workers more and get more of them. I am 

not against that" I am willing to recommend, and I am 

certain that we do need, more personnel, more staff workers, 

more caseworkers, and more legal help. But I think when 

we are talking about 1200 here, maybe we could start a 

little program here. 

I know you have given me considerable figures and 

facts on children that we have in all categories. But 

getting back to this 4,000 and down to perhaps this 1200, 

I was wondering if we couldn°t get on that group - and 
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maybe you have given it to me - I don°t need it now - the 

specific information on that. I see here somewhere the 

head of the Adoption Services of the Bureau perhaps I 

should ask her. I think it is Mrs. Cole. 

MR. HOLLENDER: She is here. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I remember names of important 

people like I remember your name. Perhaps she could tell 

me. I know she is listening and what I would like to do 

is have your advice and suggestions during the next week 

or so- any information on these 4,000, specifically the 

1200 that we may be able to do something with quickly. 

Perhaps we ought to match applications with available 

children, you know, that sort of thing. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Perhaps Mrs. Cole will testify in 

relation to that. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If you could bear that in mind 

when you testify, probably this afternoon, because there 

are some people who would like to testify very soon. 

I may interrupt this for a moment. If it is possible 

later today - and if it is not, it is perfectly all right 

I am a very patient man. I am willing to take two or 

three years as long as we do the job right. If it is 

possible for you to get me the number of applications -

of course, I don't want names - and see if we can match 

that with some of these children. I know most young 

couples want babies three or four months old, etc. That 

would be one thing. 

We will have a short recess in just a moment as 

soon as I finish this one line of thought and those who 

have to leave can testify right away. 

I am concerned now about the other half that we have 

difficulty in placing, Mr. Hollender. 

MR. HOLLENDER: At the last hearing, I did present 

to you a survey of all of the children that were under 

our guardianship that we did in preparation for that and 

I believe you have some material on that. Maybe that 
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could be the starting point for our going forward to 

find out additional information if you would like. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Is this information on what we 

can do in this category of the hard to place children? 

MR. HOLLENDER: Well, saying what the characteristics 

of these 4,000 children under guardianship areu 

SENATOR MARAZITig Good. I know you have given me 

considerable information. 

I am willing to assume, just for the sake of assumption 

now, basically one-half of the 4,000 group we may have 

difficulty in placing. But would it be your opinion that 

. if we had subsidized adoption, in some cases limited and 

in other cases unlimited -- I am using those terms as 

they mean subjectively something to me" I say limited 

where we may have a situation of medical care required 

each week. The State could assume that. I am thinking of 

perhaps full subsidized adoption or substantial subsidized 

adoption when I think of a situation where a young couple 

would like to adopt but economically cannot afford to 

take care of another member of the household. Do you think 

if we had such a program, it would help? In other words, 

I think the question I am asking is: Is it a question of 

economics basically? 

MR. HOLLENDER: I donut think there is any doubt 

that if we have a program of subsidized adoption, this 

will help. I think the only question remaining is, the 

extent of the subsidized adoption program in New Jersey. 

We are and have been in the process of gathering information 

in relation to other states and in relation to the extent 

of what the problem might be in New Jersey. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have exactly what I have in 

mind and you are pursuing it. 

MR. HOLLENDER: Right. And we expect to have all 

of this information available in August, if this will be 

soon enough. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: Chief Hollender, I wonder if 

you would permit me to interrupt your testimony at this 

time. It is a quarter after 12 and there are some that 

would like to leave by 12:30. So could you bear with 

us and then we will proceed. 

I think Mrs. William Brauer is here and she would 

like to testify just about this time. Mrs. Brauer, will 

you kindly sit down at the desk. Let us have your full 

name and your address and also the organization that you 

represent. 

M R S. W I L L I AM B R A U E R: I am Laurie Brimer, 

(Mrs •. William Brauer) of 2 Manor Avenue, Princeton, New Jersey. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now you are Mrs. William Brauer 

and you represent Families for Interracial Adoption. 

MRS.B~UER: That 1 s right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And you live where? 

MRS. BRAUER: I live at 2 Manor Avenue, Princeton, 

New Jersey. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you. You have a prepared 

statement, I understand. Do you not? 

MRS. BRAUER: Yes, I do. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You may proceed. 

MRS. BRAUER: I would like to tell you a little bit 

about our organization first of all. 

We are a statewide voluntary organization established 

to encourage and promote the adoption of black and racially 

mixed children. About half of our 500 members have 

already adopted such children or are now in the process of 

adopting them, some through private agencies, many through 

the Bureau of Children's Services. So we are an organ­

ization of parents, and though we number among our member­

ship professionals in law, government, and social work, 

we do not lay claim to any expertise in adoption principles 

and practices. Nevertheless, in our short existence, 

through our collective experience and considerable contact 
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with adoption agencies of all kinds, we have been able 

to draw some conclusions about the problems of children 

who wait in general, and the children who wait in the 

care of the State in particular. 

One of our primary goals is to educate the general 

public about the availability and desirability of these 

children and the routes through which they can be adopted. 

We have, through very modest publicity, discovered an 

untapped source of potential parents willing and eager to 

adopt these children, until now unaware that these 

children existed, that they could be legally adopted, 

that the old agency restrictions on age, fertility, 

financial situation 5 and matching are in most cases not 

applicable. 

Now we are faced with a dilemma. On the one side we 

have a group of couples eminently qualified and willing to 

give permanent homes to these children who wait. And on 

the other side, are the 2400,or whatever figure we are 

going to use, adoptable children under the guardianship 

of the State. Consider also the almost 10,000 out-of­

wedlock infants born in New Jersey each year, an increasing 

proportion of whom are black or bi-racial and for this 

reason some of them are destined to join these 2400 children 

we are talking about today. Between them - the potential 

parents and the adoptable children - slowly grinds the 

very complicated machinery of the Bureau of Children°s 

Services. 

We hear almost daily from couples who have applied 

to BCS for interracial children or black children complaints 

of discouragingly slow progress and seemingly endless 

waiting periods. One need only go through the adoption 

experience once or twic~ as most of us have, to realize 

how slow and needlessly complicated it is. It is not un­

common t? wait as long as 18 months for a child, a supposedly 

11 hard-to-place" child. Even the shortest waiting period 

at BCS does not compare to that in a private agency or 
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even to some of the public agencies with which we have 

had experience. 

My husband and I, for example, spent just one month 

working with a large private agency, which required the 

same number of horne visits, the same number of interviews, 

before the adoption agreement was signed. 

I would like to tell you about a rnonth-long,horne­

finding campaign conducted by the Volunteer Bureau during 

April of this year in the Mercer County area. The purpose 

of the campaign was to find adoptive homes for hard-to-place 

children, negroes, interracial, handicapped, by means of 

articles in local newspapers and a program on Channel 13, 
11 New Jersey Speaks... I think that what happened in this 

campaign illustrates a little bit about what we are talking 

about here. 

Two agencies participated, the Bureau of Children's 

Services and the Children's Horne Society of New Jersey. 

As of yesterday, here are the results of that campaign. 

I hope my figures are right. Yesterday I got them from 

the Volunteer Bureau and checked them with the agencies 

concerned. 

There were 96 responses in all. Remember that this 

is a small campaign, run for a very short time, by 

volunteers. Of the 96 responses, there were 54 responses 

to BCS, 42 responses to Children°s Horne Society. Out of 

the 42 couples who responsed to Children°s Horne Society, 

every single one of them has been contacted personally. 

28 of these couples are in process for adoption. That 

means they have had one interview. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me see if I understand this. 

There was a campaign started by the Children 1 s Horne Society 

of New Jersey and the Bureau of Children 1 s Services. 

They participated. 

MRS. BRAUER: These were the two participating agencies. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You reached out into the community 

and made inquiries and you received these responses: 28 
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couples in process ---

MR. BRAUER: No. There were 96 responses. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: There were 96 responses. 

MR. BRAUER: 54 went to BCS; 42 went to Children;s 

Horne Society. The Volunteer Bureau was involved in directing 

these responses. I am not quite sure how it was done. 

Anyway, the responses were to newspaper articles and to 

the television program. 

Out of the 42 couples who responded to Children's 

Horne Society, every single one was contacted personally. 

Perhaps that is not clear. I imagine it was by telephone. 

28 of these couples are in process. That means that they 

have completed at least one interview, probably more. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 28 couples contacted by the Children~s 

Horne Society are in process. 

MRS. BRAUER: 28 are in process. That means that they 

have already had an interview. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: These are the ones worked on by 

the Children's Horne Society. This is the point you are 

making. 

MR. BRAUER: That's right. One child has already 

been placed in an adoptive horne. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: When did this start? 

MR. BRAUER: The campaign was in April and I think it 

ran relatively one month. But this placement means that 

from the first inquiry to the final placement of the child 

in a horne, one month elapsed. 

Now what has happened to the responses to BCS from 

the same sources? Out of the 54 inquiries to BCS, we 

understand that all of them have been contacted, though 

we were unable to confirm whether this was by telephone or 

by form letter. Out of these 54 carne 4 applications. To 

the best of our knowledge - and I hope I am mistaken, but 

I don't think I am-- to the best of our knowledge not a 

single interview has been conducted, not a single placement 

has been made. Now something is terribly wrong here. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know who in the BCS was 

working with the program so that we may give them an 

opportunity to discuss it? 

MRS. BRAUER: I believe it was -- for Mercer County, 

it would be the Trenton District Office. I think you 

should check that with BCS. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Which office? 

MRS. BRAUER: I think it would be the Trenton Office 

if it is Mercer County involved. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I can check that. Now you were 

saying as far as you know, there have been no placements. 

MRS • BRAUER: As far as I know there have been no 

placements from BCS. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: No couples in process? 

MRS. BRAUER: As far as I know, no interviews have 

been conducted. I should think if interviews had been 

conducted, BCS would have told us when we asked. 

We have heard in the last session, the representative 

from BCS state that these home-finding campaigns are 

unsuccessful. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: May I ask you another question? 

MRS. BRAUER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This has to do with the hard-to-place 

children? 

MRS. BRAUER: Only hard-to-place children, black, 

racially-mixed, and handicapped, seriously handicapped. 

We have heard that these home-finding campaigns are 

unsucessful, like the one in New York, and the one in San 

Francisco was not worth the effort. Well, here is a relatively 

small campaign, planned and staffed by volunteers, some of 

whom are FIA members. 54 couples responded to BCS. 54 

couples say they want to adopt those waiting children. That 

was in April. This is the middle of June. How is it, if 

I am correct, that not one of these couples has yet been 

interviewed? What are they to conclude, these couples, 

but that they are not, after all, desperately needed as 
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parents and drop out? This happens over and over again 

in our experience. 

It seems to us that such campaigns will fail unless 

BCS makes immediate, meaningful contact with every couple 

who responds and maintains that contact by processing 

that adoption quickly. 

Now we have been told that the home study, which is 

only one small part of the adoption procedure, cannot be 

done in fewer than four months, even for the couple who 

has applied for a waiting child. We want to know why. 

We have been told that the home study cannot even 

begin until medical forms for both husband and wife are in 

the hands of BCS. Why cannot the investigations proceed 

simultaneously as they do in private agencies? 

We have been told that for a worker whose caseload 

includes family counselling, foster home supervision, 

institutionalized children besides adoption studies, that 

adoption is not uan emergency. 11 But for the child who is 

waiting, it is an emergency. 

There must be specialized adoption workers for "hard-to­

place" children in every district office, with salaries to 

attract and keep experienced, highly-qualified social workers. 

Incidentally, perhaps an experiment to open up part-time 

positions might attract the mature, highly-trained social 

worker whose family responsibilities preclude a full-time 

job. We know of such case workers. These specialized case 

workers must be sufficiently experienced ·.in dealing equally 

well with white parents who want to adopt across racial 

lines and with black couples who want to adopt a child. 

Too often, black couples complain to us, and white couples 

as well, that they feel "put down" by what they .see as an 

overly judgmental or overly patronizing attitude on the 

part of the inexperienced case worker. 

The case workers themselves complain that the backlog 

of paper work accounts for still more lost time, that the 
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typing of one single necessary report may take as long as 

several weeks or months. Isn 8 t this a logical place for 

volunteer help? Yet district offices have been less than 

enthusiastic about making use of the volunteers that we 

have offered. This is not every district office, just 

some of them. 

A bureau with 18 district offices must have a 

sophisticated communications system. Yet the most effective 

means of reaching another office seems to be through the 

mail. Why? Because it is often impossible to get through 

by telephone. We investigated and found that in one large 

district office, almost 55 people shared 4 telephone lines. 

This may be part of the problem why we can°t get through. 

Now we have been criticized for making much of the 

many months a couple must wait to adopt a "hard-to-place" 

child from the Bureau of Children°s Services. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I don't know how much you have 

been criticized. I think there are a lot of people who 

agree with you. 

MRs.BRAUER: Yes, I know there are. 

But while the long wait is interminable for the 

couple, it is the child who is waiting at the same time. 

The children we have been talking about in these hearings 

have already waited too long. Often enough, the couple 

who has waited for months without any contact from the 

agency by telephone, by letter, or in person, concludes 

that they are not really needed as parents, and drops out. 

The very contrast between the practices of the State 

and the private agency suggests a partial solution: a 

purchase of services plan under which the State would re­

imburse qualified private adoption agencies for each 

hard-to-place child placed for adoption. This might include: 

(1) Services to the unmarried mother who is expecting 

what we call a "high risk 11 baby. 

(2) Preadoptive foster care with adoption as its 

end, not perpetual foster care. 
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(3) Full adoption services for any hard-to-place 

child. 

We insist that care be taken to ensure that these 

subsidies are applicable only in the cases of truly hard­

to-place children, perhaps as defined by the State in con­

junction with the Advisory Board of the Adoption Resource 

Exchange, and that the end is adoption rather than 

perpetual foster care. 

A program like this, using the resources of private 

agencies, who are demonstrably more efficient in adoption 

procedures, who are unburdened by the bureaucratic red 

tape, could significantly reduce the numbers of children 

now stuck in foster care and the infants destined to join 

them. It could do this at a considerable saving to the 

taxpayer. When one considers the minimum figure of $2,000 

for each child who must be maintained by the State for 

every year he is not adopted, it seems senseless not to spend 

a part of that $2,000 once to ensure that child a permanent 

home and unburden the taxpayers of his further care. 

In addition, we know that there are a number of 

potential parents, many of them black, who would consider 

adopting another child but cannot assume the full financial 

burden. Many of us in Families for Interracial Adoption, 

including myself, have served as foster parents as well, 

and as such, can know the "crisis of conscience" when a 

foster parent wants to adopt his foster child or children 

and cannot manage the whole financial burden without some 

subsidy, for example, for long-or short-term medical care. 

To this end we recommend legislation which would 

permit subsidized adoption for foster parents, and indeed 

for any qualified parents, where such an arrangement would 

provide home and family for a hard-to-place child. 

We urge, too, that the histories of the 2400 children 

now under the guardianship of the State,and all these 

others for whom guardianship could and should be secured, 

be reviewed immediately to the end of making these children 
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truly adoptable; in other words, actively seeking out 

homes for those whose biological parents have not demon­

strated continuing interest in their children's welfare. 

We believe that no child should remain in the guardianship 

of the State without court approval for more than two 

years without a serious attempt to place him in a permanent 

home, unless the child himself chooses it. And no child 

should remain in this limbo, its justification being that 

this is "common professional practice ... 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Could I ask you on this point 

something? 

MRS. BRAUER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I completely agree with your thinking 

in this regard and in a great deal of what you have said. 

Are you suggesting a two-year, not more than two-year, 

period? 

MRS. BRAUER: I think the figure is arbitrary and we 

would like to be in on the planning stages of such legis­

lation. I think there is room for compromise here. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What I am wondering is this: Once 

the court has determined that the parents, the natural 

parents, have no longer any parental right over the 

child because of shirking responsibility or because of 

abandonment, I, for one, don 9 t see why you should wait 

another day. There has been a determination made. It is 

not a temporary type of determination; you have that first 

or perhaps that should be encouraged first. But once you 

go to permanent guardianship, I cannot see the logic of 

holding that child another day or two or three or four or 

two or three months to determine whether or not that 

parent should have that child back again. Because if that 

is going to be done, I think a court should intercede 

again and make a decision that the child should go back. 

Because the State stands in the position of being a parent 

and I think that parent, the State, has no right, regardless 

of what the statute provides;- if it does provide that 

34 

;. 



there shou.ld be a waiting period or there is this right, 

I think it should be changed and I would recommend its 

change. I think once the relationship is severed - and 

I think most courts are very reluctant to sever parental 

relationship between a natural parent and a child - I think 

most judges would hesitate a long time before they do it 

but once they do it, it must be for good reason. And we 

don 1 t want those reasons to recur. 

So I know that you are suggesting a two-year period 

because you want to be as reasonable as possible, but I 

don 1 t believe there should be any period at all. I do 

believe before they apply for permanent guardianship they should 

determine whether or not there can be rehabilitation of 

the family with the parents, to get them back on the road, so 

to speak, and perhaps there should be in there a period 

of temporary guardianship. As long as the State may think 

they may some day like to turn the child back, keep it 

temporary. Once you move to permanent, I don't think there 

should be any period at all because I think, as you do, 

that this is a Bureau of Childrenrs Services. We are con­

cerned with the welfare of the child. We are not thinking 

of the parents. Because if we were thinking of the parents, 

we wouldn 1 t take the child away in the first place. So 

we should not let that child suffer any longer than necessary, 

not even a day longer than necessary, and he should be placerl .in a 

permanent home and not be kept, as you say, in limbo. 

I am sorry to say that I firmly believe that we have 

thousands of these children in limbo 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 

10 years. I don't think it is right when we consider 

the welfare of the child. But I do realize you are saying 

two years because you probably believe it has been 4 or 5 

years here. Originally I thought there ought to be a 

waiting period. But since the last hearing, I have come 

to the conclusion - no waiting period at all. And I 

challenge and question the legal right of the State to 

return a child to his parents once there has been permanent 
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guardianship. If this is the law - perhaps I should know, 

but I don't - I am going to try to change it. 

I interrupted you. 

MRS.BRAUER: What we are concerned about most, I 

think, is to make BCS accountable for why that child is 

still in foster care, if he is in foster care, and this 

is the purpose of what we are saying. 

Now we understand that there is some dispute as to 

the accuracy of this figure, 2400. But whether there are 

2400 or 240 or even 24, there is a clear and immediate 

need to make sure that not one single child is buried in 

the shuffle of statistics or is buried in the files of a 

single district office. 

Every child has to be identified for adoption. I 

think we should banish once and for all the label "unadoptable." 

For every child - the teenager, the retardate, the severely 

handicapped, the bi-racial - for each of these children there 

may·. be a family who can love him. The ••unadoptable child" 

is not one who cannot be adopted; he is a child for whom 

a home has not yet been found, perhaps because it has 

not been sought. 

It is the duty of every case worker to make that child 

known for adoption, not only to BCS but known to other 

private agencies also who might be able to place that 

child even without a purchase of care plan. The case 

worker must review the case of every child diligently and 

frequently, not just every four months or so, not every 

six months or a year, to re-evaluate that child 1 s circum­

stances, not with the attitude of 11 letting well enough 

alone, 11 but with a commitment to finding the best possible 

alternative for him. 

In conclusion, it would be irresponsible for us to 

point to particular individuals or particular practices 

on which to lay the blame. Many of the problems we have 

discussed here seem to be inherent in its nature as a 
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State bureau - its size, the diversity of its services, 

the shockingly high rate of turnover among its staff, and 

its resistance to change when old practices seem no longer 

relevant to the realities of society today. Moreover, 

the Bureau of Children:s Services cannot be expected to 

provide for the children of New Jersey if, as occurred 

against last month, their requests for needed funds and 

more case workers and more supervisors and more clerical 

help are not met. 

I bring up this subject, but I want to qualify it. 

I agree that BCS does need more staff and more money. But 

money is not the whole solution because money is not the 

whole problem. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Wouldn't you say what is required 

too - and I do think money is necessary - what is required 

too is a change in policy? As you have pointed out there 

should be review of the cases and_ we have to see which 

can be moved to adoption. There must be an acceptance of 

this policy and a desire to carry it out, which is important 

too. Otherwis~ more funds, more caseworkers doing the 

same thing we are doing will help, but will not solve our 

problem at all if there isn't a change in policy. 

MRS. BRAUER: Exactly. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, to illustrate the 

point that you have made that I have mentioned: Is it 

going to be the policy to try to return these children, 

over which we have permanent guardianship, to the parents? 

If that is it, one dollar is too much to provide for that 

kind of policy because it doesn 1 t make sense as far as 

I am concerned. That is why I think we have to determine 

our priorities first and the policy first before any 

more funds or staff is forthcoming. 

What I am trying to say is that I know they all 

work well and they work hard. But we want that application, 

that hard work, to be along a policy line. To work hard 

to keep 4,000 children where they are is not a good 
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thing. 

I think I interrupted you at the bottom of the 

page. 

MRS. BRAUER: I have asked several social workers 

from the BCS this question: Why canRt you simplify the 

process, cut out some of the interviews, make only one 

home visit, forget the group meeting which is not relevant 

to the hard-to-place child anyway? Why not assume that 

the couple who comes through your door is probably, probably 

capable of being reasonably good parents? They say, 

"We couldn 9 t do that. We might make a mistake." And they 

might. Social workers aren 9 t omniscient even though I 

think they feel they should be. 

But I think we are making a bigger mistake now. If 

we don't remove the obstacles to adoption, all the money, 

all the lawyers that we can find, won 9 t get those children 

placed in a permanent home. 

Families for Interracial Adoption has offered its 

services as a volunteer group for use in any ways BCS 

deems useful. We would like to contribute to these hearings 

recommendations that would simplify and expedite the pro­

cedures to make more children available to more parents. 

There are five recommendations. I will go over them 

briefly. 

1. Specialized case workers and staff in each 

district office who will work exclusively to recruit and 

process families for hard-to-place children. 

2. A purchase of services plan which would reimburse 

a private adoption agency an established sum for each 

hard-to-place child placed in an adoptive home. 

3. An intensive campaign by Bureau of Children 1 s 

Services in cooperation with parent organizations, such 

as Families for Interracial Adoption and Council on Adoptable 

Children, to remove to permanent homes as many as possible 

of the 2400 children now under the guardianship of the 

State and others not now under full guardianship for whom 
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adoption is the best plan. 

4. Legislation to provide adoption subsidies to 

families who need such assistance in order to adopt a 

hard-to-place child. 

5. An extensive education campaign aimed at informing 

the public of the needs of New Jersey's children as well 

as the public's responsibility to support the needs of 

the Bureau of Children's Services. 

Incidentally, I hope at some time in the near future, 

we can discuss the possibilities of a Medicaid plan for 

foster children and unmarried mothers in the care of a 

private agency. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very much. 

I would like to ask a question or two about this 

chart that you have attached to your statement. This was 

a campaign to place hard-to-place children. Is that 

correct? 

MRS. BRAUER: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Was this conducted along the lines 

of interracial placement or just placement? 

MRS. BRAUER: It included the three kinds of children. 

Pictures and descriptions of a child who was available 

were printed in local newspapers. Couples responded to 

either BCS or Children's Home Society through the Volunteer 

Bureau, which I think accepted the calls to begin with. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know, of these statistics, 

the 28 couples in process, did any of them apply for inter­

racial adoption? 

MRS. BRAUER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know about how many, approx­

imately? 

MRS. BRAUER: I do know but I don't have the figures 

here with me. I can get them for you after lunch. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Is it a large number, half, or what? 

MRS. BRAUER: I can't remember. I think there was 

an equal number. I better not even guess. 

39 



SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me ask you this: Do you 

have any opinion - and I assume you have - otherwise you 

wouldn't be here - as to whether interracial adoption 

You recommend interracial adoption, I assume. 

MRS. BRAUER: I do. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Are you able to judge results? 

Are they favorable or unfavorable? 

MRS. BRAUER: Do you mean results of the adoption, 

itself? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Are we able to judge the effectiveness 

of interracial adoption from the standpoint of the child 

and the parent? 

MRS. BRAUER: I think Muriel McCray from Canada has 

meaningful statistics on that kind of thing. The children 

that she placed many years ago are the oldest that we know 

about. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Older? 

MRS. BRAUER: Yes. I think they are in their early 

20's or late teens. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I have been very much interested 

in your testimony and I think you have made some excellent 

suggestions. I do agree that we should speed up adoption 

wherever we can. I definitely think we can. I agree 

with you too that we are not interested - I am not interested -

in placing responsibility or blame, although that may be 

a thought that goes through our minds. But I am concerned 

primarily, as I know you are, in doing what we can do as 

quickly as we can for these children. Even though we 

may not be interested in placing blame, and I certainly am 

not, we are interested and we insist upon a change in 

policy here. It may be a question of policy or it may be 

a question of not sufficient personnel, I don•t know. But 

it seems to me that it has been a practice which has sort 

of grown up over a period of years and it is difficult to 

cope with. But I think we have to make a concentrated 

effort on what you have pointed out, and this is one of the 
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thoughts that I have had. I do feel we must think 

of the child and no one else, not the parents, not the 

State of New Jersey. And there is only one thing that 

looks to me like the best thing for that child and that 

is a permanent home, which is adoption, as quickly as 

possible. 

Thank you very much and I hope you will continue to 

appear at subsequent hearings that we have. 

MRS. BRAUER: Thank you for letting me. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: There is another gentleman that 

would like to testify who would like to leave by 12:30. 

If he is still here, I will be glad to take him at this 

time. Edward Turner, please. [Mr. TuJ:'ner nQt present.] 
• 

I think at this time unless there is someone else 

that must leave immediately, we will adjourn and return 

at two o'clock. 

MRS. WELLS: I would like to get back to the hospital. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You may come forward now. Will 

you give us your name and your address. 

M R S. MARY VIVIAN WELLS: I am Mrs. 

Mary Vivian Wells of 36 June Place, Matawan. I am Chairman 

of the Shore Unit of the National Association of Social 

Workers. There are eight units in the New Jersey Chapter. 

The Shore Unit has 101 members, all with Master degrees 

in Social Work. The Shore Unit (Monmouth and Ocean County) 

members are employed in health and mental health services, 

family counseling, school social work, public welfare, 

children°s services (public and private agencies) and 

the field of education (Rutgers, Brookdale College, Ocean 

County College, etc.) 85 per cent of our membership are 

currently employed in Monmouth County; the remaining 15 

per cent are employed in Middlesex, Ocean, Essex and 

Union Counties. My testimony,therefore, is based on the 

actual assessment of the needs and gaps of children°s 

services, as recognized by practitioners who provide services 

in the field. 
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'!JM BUR~U OF C!1H..~DRE'PS S1~RVICBS is desi~ated by Statute of 

KW, JeraeJ, Title 301 Cha!)ter 4C as the agency to assume 

•••pona1b111t7 tor providing protective services to the children. 

S'lATBl'iliJ'I'T OF 'POLICY Children Is services lt.anual: Vol. II 
section 10210 

"••• protective cervicea is ••• a snecialized intensive social 

.... toe tor ~· child wbo ia neglected, abused, abandoned, 

-aploited or •••••••• Its toous is preventive, rehabilitative 

184 non-punitive and ia geared to identifying, removing or 

allev1at1ns the oausat1Ye tactors of the problem." 

In practice, we tound there are numerous obstacles in implementing 

the above pol1CJ• I would like to detail the following areas 

whleh merit stuq and consideration. 

l.R.ESPONSIB!LITY POR CHILD ABUSE; IDIDER RI:PORI'DTG LA~.J- N'JRS :9:6-3 

re4Uires, among other ~inga, that all cases of suspected abuse 

ot 11 child under 1~ J'8&l'S of age be reported by physicians and 

hoap.i. tala to the county Prosecutor of the county in \·lhich the 

child residea. The Division of Public Helfare issued a circular 

letter Do. 7SS resarding suspected child abuse cases reported 

b7 Count7 Prosecutor to BCS Central Registry for calendar years 

1967 ·1969. In the year 1969 a total of seventy nine cases(79) 

ver. repo~e4. There waa none reported in Monmouth County. Yet 

h_.. 1• the oaae ot Paul Arnold, .3~ year old who died Narch 23. 
I 

1969 •• a reault ot Pb7a1cal abuae and neglect by his parents. 

·!be parenta vent to trial and were found guilty. It is apparent 

to ua that the reportina ot abuse or neglect limited to only 
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;>hysicians .Pd ~l.OSc)itals is at best inadequate, since uany 

pare'l'lts who abuse or nerr,lect their children do not always 

seek medical care, physicians in view of their busy practice 

do not wa~t to be tied up in court for the day. 

Statistics obtained from BCS(cover the neriod of JUlyl,l969 

throur:;h March 31,1970) reveal tl111.t there are 3924 children 

referred 1mder the Protective 3ervices Proc;ram in the 0tate, 

and 246 childre?1 referred in Nonmouth County under the nrotective 

services program. 

Under the current operation BCS may only remove a child from 

parents ~ilien there is a suspicion of neglect or;~use, if both ---
p_ar~_:.1t~ __ c_oT1_s_e:nt to receive services from BCS. In situations 

vrhen parents are not ~rJilling, BC~-i must secure a court order. 

i;Jith the limited availability of their legal services, hov.r is 

it possible? 

He believe that in order to provide protective services to the 

children, reporting of child abuse or ne~lect is a first step, 

and immediate 1•emoval of a child \-lho had given evidence of 

neglect or physical injury is a ~~u_s}.,pending further investigation. 

We don't believe that a child should be removed and parents have 

no second chance. We believe parents should have a second chance. 

WE ARE THEREFORE SUPPORTING ASSEMBLY BILL NO. 137 introduced by 

Assemblyman Owens. This bill is to conform with New York's 

recent amendments on the Child Abuse Laws. 

II. The second area we want to talk about is in order to protect 

protective services, a twenty-four hour coverage is necessary. 

Currently BCS has a listing of phone numbers in the telephone 

directory for emergency services in different district effie~ 

Mercer County is the only county that has a telephone answering 
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service. We know that emergency numbers listed in the telephone 

directory are located in the homes of staff members. It is 

obvious that private telephones cannot be manned at all times. 

We have found situations when we were unable to reach the BCS 

staff via the emergency number. We have talked with Mr. Hollender. 

In fact, we were quite angry at BCS. Mr. Hollender stated that 

he has been aware of the problem. He also stated that he had 

requested funds for telephone answering service. We feel this is 

a must. 

III. FJ1i:_'RGEHCY FACILITIES FOR CHILDREN - In 1962 the Legislature 

adopted recommendation for the establishment of sufficient child 

care shelters for emergency use.(N.J.s. 30:4C-26.2,30:4u-26.3) 

In same counties, there is no emergency shelter for children. 

In Middlesex County, the use of a detention home for children* 

under emergency circumstances was suggested by one of BCS staff 

members. l·le are aware that the district office BCS in Middlesex 

County have been active in seeking emergency facilities for 

children for many years and the above suggestion was only made 

~· a last resort. I am attaching a newspaper article on this matter. 

The removal of a child(whether through neglect,abuse or accidental 

de,th of parents, fire, etc.) to a secure environment is a necessary 

preventive measure. 

we recommend that the use of foster homes, group homes (on a 

retainer base 1 be considered as alternatives to emergency children's 

shelter. The use of a detention facility should be avoided. 
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IV • REHABILITATIVE I1EA.SURES -The protective service policy as 

spelled out by BCS manual is a preventive, rehabilitative 

service.As social workers, we believe that in order to rehabilitate 

the child, we must also rehabilitate the parents. There is a 

greater recognition today that the parents who abuse or neglect 

their children need help. we support Mr. Hollender's position 

that it is good professional practice to have children with their 

parents wherever this is pmssible. 1.•Te also support Senator's 

belief that parents be given opportunity to restore their rights 

to the child,if they are able and a reasonable time should be 

allowed to determine this.{?Ublic Hearing-April 3,1970J 

In order for the parents and children to have a second chance, 

causative factors of the family dysfunctions must be determined, 

intensive counseling with parents and children towards restoration 

of adequate·family functioning must be attempted. 

we mean by intensive counseling that frequent contacts with parents 

and children are necessary. The availability of intensive case 

"'rk services will depend on the following: 

We come to the touchy question of staffing and training. 

An adequate child protective program must recognise and live 

up to two prime requisites: 

1. The program must recruit mature, experienced personnel with 

the highest social work skills and professional personnel qualified 

by graduate training. 

2. Caseloads must be tailored down and controlled, to permit 

the application of those optimum skills in such intensive casework 

as individual cases may require. 
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We feel even though we have the best skills, if we have a 

caseload of 60 or 70, we can°t apply Q.ur skills. 

Currently the majority of BCS caseworkers have. a Bachelor 

degree; most of them are recent college graduates with no 

experience or specialized trainingo Staff turnover due to 

working conditions is rated 30 per cent in one district office. 

In another district office there are 34 caseworkers; out 

of the 34, 33 caseworkers have been with the agency two 
,. 

years or less. In addition to the problems mentioned, 

caseworkers are expected to perform clerical and other 

tasks ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: Excuse me. You mentioned a very 

interesting statistic there, that many of the caseworkers 

have not been with the Bureau too long·. Are you able to 

give a reason? 

MRS~ WELLS: I read Mr. Hollender 0 s statement and I 

think he pretty much identified the areas. One is the 

working conditions and one is the frustration ohe faces 

in this. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Frustration~-

MRSo WELLS; Frustration of dealing with the cases and 

you want to do a job and you can°t because of the limitation 

of time. 

SENATOR MARAZITI~ In other words, you think some 

of these people leave because they become frustrated and 

just give up the work. I know you may not have this, but 

Chief Hollender may have. It would be· interesting to 

have some statistics on that. I do know that there is 

quite a turnover. . Of course, I understood that. many of 

the caseworkers are. very charming young ladies, like the 

one that is testifying now, and they marry and then they 

have their home responsibilities. I have an idea that is 

quite a substantial reason and I am sure.what you have .. . 

mentioned may be another reason tooo But do you know how 

many caseworkers are female and how many are male? I 
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assume> we have male caseworkers. l don't. know. Do we? 

~·IRS, \•JELLs·~ I ca.nnot: answer t.he question. I think 

Hr. Hollender could certainly give you t.he data on t:llat. 

I did read the Hew ,Jersey Chapter- National Association 

of Social Workers Dews, a recent issue. One of t:1e case­

workers with BCS in the Trenton Office had made a statement 

that because of the budget cuts, many of the staff Lave 

left. 

SENA'!'OR ~1An.'\.ZITI: You know, I don't really believe 

that. 

MRS. WELLS: This was a statement IIEad. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Because knowing this type of work 

and knowing the devotion of people in it - we all need 

money, of course, - but I can't imagine people of the 

type and nature of caseworkers with the desire to help 

unfortunate people being the type of persons to quit 

because perhaps they are getting $500 or $600 less than 

they think they should be getting. I know that is the 

reason that is assigned. I know you are quoting someone. 

I don't buy it myself. I think many of them are as we 

find in many professions -- There is no reason why they 

should not be paid adequately. I dontt argue with that. 

But I don't think that is the whole problem. 

I do know there is a large turnover. It may be one 

of the factors and we should consider it. But I just 

wondered myself - although I think women are more suitable 

for this kind of work - but perhaps in certain areas we 

ought to encourage the employment of more male caseworkers. 

It is just a thought I had, but I don't think they will be 

as effective. 

MRS. WELLS: I am sure male caseworkers will want 

more money to support a family. I do think that many 

agencies really would prefer male caseworkers for reasons 

of stability and yet a male caseworker .has much more 

mobility because they are ready to pick up and move with 

the family. They want better paid positions. They want 
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better titles; whereas women caseworkers are probably 

concerned, but our primary role as married women is with 

the family. I do know from many people I talk with who 

work with BCS, they find the major reason of their dis­

content is not money; their major reason is they are 

given a job to do, but they have found it impossible 

because of the volume of the tasks they are required to 

do. 

I want to give a little suggestion in terms of how 

we feel it may in some way help by using non-graduate 

degree people. The caseworker's problem is not just 

dealing with families and interviewing, they have to do 

a considerable number of clerical tasks, filling out 

forms, etc. They also have to provide transportation. I 

happen to work in a hospital and I have seen BCS workers 

come with a child and wait for two or three hours until 

the doctor at the clinic is ready to see the child. I, 

myself, do not feel these tasks should be done by professional 

people because that would be a waste of manpower. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I agree. 

MRS.WELLS: Therefore,we are feeling and also suggesting 

and recommending that in the staffing pattern, BCS should 

consider a differential use of staff based on staff qualifi­

cations and the employment of non-college degree personnel 

as case aides to relieve the professional caseworkers of 

functions such as clerical tasks, obtaining reports, trans­

portion of children, and these are task related functions. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me display my ignorance now. 

Do I understand that you cannot be hired as a caseworker 

unless you have a college degree. Is that right? 

MRS. WELLS: Yes, 'a college degree. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I agree with you. I think certainly 

we want college degrees and even Master 0 s Degrees in 

certain categories. But I think in certain categories, 

we could probably use non-degree people. 

MRS. WELLS: And it is saving the State money because 
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they will be paid a less amount of salary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This came up about seven years ago 

when we made another study of the BCS. But I think our 

suggestions fell on deaf ears. 

MRS. WELLS: Under the second requisite is the control 

of caseloads. The American Humane Association recommends 

a caseload of 20 to 25 active cases per worker for the 

protective service load. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The Federal government has a 

standard of 1 to 53. 

MRS. WELLS: I am not really too versed on Federal 

government regulations. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am not either. I just happen 

to know that one statistic. 

MRS. WELLS: May I talk on this? I did work for 

public welfare at one time and I had my field training in 

public welfare many, many years ago. The Federal government's 

regulations are designed for all the states. In some of 

the states, the BCS functions are integrated with the 

county welfare boards. Most of the county welfare boards 

in the nation combine the money payment and the service 

in their caseload. In other words, if they get a caseload 

of 53 cases, out of 53 cases, maybe 20 cases are only for 

financial assistance, whereas the remaining number may be 

for services. Therefore, you devote more attention to the 

cases that require more intensive counselling, whereas in 

BCS in New Jersey, you have a separate state organization 

under the Division of Public Welfare but not integrated 

with the County Welfare Boards. Therefore, their cases 

are primarily for services but not for money payments. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You recommend 1 to 20 or 25. 

MRS. WELLS: This is what the American Humane Association 

recommends and I put the reference note in. New York City 

has recommended a caseload of 15 per case worker under 

protective services. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Just under protective services, 
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which is an area 

MRSe WELLS: child abuse and neglect. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You may have an excellent thought 

here that perhaps there could be some divisions of area 

where non-degree caseworkers would handle a certain phase 

and where you have protective services, there should be a 

lighter caseload. I would not venture to suggest how the 

offices should be managed because I don°t think that I 

am qualified. The ones that are doing it, I am sure are 

more capable. But you do have a point where it depends on 

the type of work that is being done. I suppose in some 

areas a caseworker must do just about every type of work 

and it may be difficult to organize it. But I think you 
·tc. 

are in the right area. Perhaps we should lighten the load 

and maybe redistribute the functions. I don°t know, but 

it is a thought. 

MRS. WELLS: I know that a great deal has been said 

and a lot of study has been done in the adoption area. I 

really feel that a lot of these children and parents, if they 

have had intensive casework counselling, maybe the reuniting 

of parents and children like the Morgan case can happen 

more frequently rather than having it an outstanding case. 

We hope the Morgan case becomes an example for the State 

that we can look forward to better life for children and 

also some satisfaction in our work. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The question is: Is it a typical 

case or not? I mean, we hope for that, but we don°t know. 

MRS. WELLS: Well, the way things go in the BCS 

in different district offices, I think it would be a very 

difficult thing to do. 

In Monmouth County the caseload average is 55 to 60 

and it is a mixed caseload. Protective cases are integrated 

with the others. A worker is expected to do everything. 

I know, Senator, you are trying very hard to reduce the 

caseload to a manageable load so the workers can function 

and do a good job. But we do feel the number 45 is probably 
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a fairly good number, as recommended by Professor Blum in 

the Blum Report. This committee has done a lot of work 

as far as children's services are concerned. So we do 

recommend, if it is a mixed caseload, 45 rather than 55 

or 60. 

We also recognize that specialized caseloads may not 

always be practicable in all district offices. Part of 

the reason is the .volume. If a small district office 

does not have the volume, then it is really not practical 

among a few caseworkers to have a specialized load. 

We are recommending specialized caseloads because of 

the complexities of protective cases, in which a caseworker 

is required to be a counselor in family relations, recognize 

legal aspects - we have to work with the law people - and 

involve other community agencies, particularly law enforce­

ment agencies. Most important is the development of 

greater know-how and competence arising from the experience 

itself of working with a specialized caseload. 

We recommend BCS give very serious consideration to 

providing additional and regularized in-service training to 

the staff, in addition to the supervision. 

We also recommend that the hiring policy must be 

flexible in order to attract qualified staff. Current 

BCS practice does not hire part-time staff. The involve­

ment of local district offices in staff recruitment should 

be encouraged. 

We also recommend that BCS must consider coordination 

of services between agencies, particularly when two or 

more agencies may be serving members of the same family. 

In the case of a family served by more than two agencies, 

adoption of social study already done by another professionally 

qualified agency should be considered. We do recognize 

the need for supplementary data as determined by BCS functions. 

We feel very strongly duplication of effort must be avoided. 

We also believe that purchasing of services from 

private agencies, as Mr. Hollender recommended in his 
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paper today, should be considered and given very serious 

consideration, especially using the Morgan case as our 

example of success. 

In order for BCS to achieve their rehabilitative 

measures, BCS must be adequately funded for more and 

better qualified staff. 

We thank you very much for letting us come here 

and speak before you. 

[The references submitted by Mrs. Wells can be 
found beginning on page 152 of this transcript.] 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very much. May I ask 

you, are you a social worker? 

MRS. WELLS: Yes, I am a social worker with a 

Master's degree in Social Work. I have been in practice 

for 20 years, ranging from case work ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have been in practice for 20 

years? 

MRS. WELLS: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You must have started when you 

were 5. 

MRS. WELLS: No, I was graduated in 1950. I have 

been devoting a great deal of time in the teaching area. 

I am a field instructor with Rutgers. I am presently 

stationed in a local hospital and doing the field 

training of the students. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: For the hospital? 

MRS. WELLS: For the hospital -paid by the hospital 

for Rutgers. So I have been around and I have worked in 

a private family and children's agency in the State of 

New Jersey. I am very well aware of the adoption practice, 

except that I don°t feel I should spend time talking when 

there are so many people who have given evidence to the 

need. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We are very much interested in 

what you have had to say. I appreciate it and I think 

you have some very good suggestions. 

MRS • WELLS : Thank you so much. 

52 



SENATOR MARAZITI: I don•t know just what to do. 

I know there is another gentleman who would like to 

speak, but we have to have a recess because the stenographers 

here have been working since we started. If we are going 

to have a recess, I think we should have a short lunch 

recess. Will that be agreeable if I put you on after 

lunch? 

[Discussion off the record.] 

We will have a recess until two o'clock. 

[Recess for Lunch] 
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(Afternoon session) 

SENATOR MARAZITI~ The hearing will come to order. 

Mrs. Orr, please. Let me have your narneu address 

and, if you represent an organization/ kindly state so. 

M R S. M I C H A E L F. 0 R R: I am Mrs. Michael 

F. Orr of 70 Undercliff Road, Montclair. I am State 

Public Affairs Chairman for the Junior Leagues in New 

Jersey. I have been authorized by the ten New Jersey 

Junior Leagues to make the following statement. 

There are 5,000 Junior League members in New 

,:r..:;:-sey, a great majority or whom are actJ.ve as volunteers 

in health, education, welfare and art. Many of them have 

assumed positions of leadership in their communities. 

Junior Leagues are located in Elizabeth, Cranford 1 

Englewood, Ridgewood, Monmouth County, Montclair, Morristown, 

Newark, the Oranges and Shore Hills, Plainfield, Summit, 

and Trenton. 

Incidentallyo the Volunteer Bureaue mentioned by 

Mrs. Brauer earlier today, was staffed and financed by 

the Junior League of Trenton. 

We are here today to inform this Committee of the 

Junior Leagues 1 concern with improving child welfare ser­

vices in the State of New Jersey. Our State Public 

Affairs Committee was formed as a result of a year~long 

study made by the three Junior Leagues of Essex County. 

During their study of the needs of abandoned babies in 

Essex County, the three Leagues discovered many short­

comings in state services to children. Consequently, 

the ten New Jersey Junior Leagues reactivated their 

State Public Affairs Committee in April '"to study the 

problems of abandoned, abused and neglected children 

and work toward the goal of changing the state laws 

affecting these children where necessary.'" 

A comprehensive report on children 1 s services 

in New Jersey was made by an ad hoc committee under the 

chairmanship of Professor Jerome Blum of Princeton 
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University. The Blum Report, which was published in 

the July, 1968 issue of the Welfare Reporter, has raised 

many questions about our state services to children. We 

had hoped to educate our members by providing them with 

copies of this report. However, we have been told that 

the Blum Report is out of print and copies are virtually 

impossible to obtain. We hope that your Committee will 

make possible the reprinting of the Blum Report, updating 

it where necessary. 

Because the membership of the Junior League is 

distributed throughout the State, we believe that we can 

be most effective in working at the State level to 

improve services for New Jersey's children. We hope to 

return to your Committee with suggestions and recommenda­

tions after our members have had a chance to study the 

services provided the children by the State of New Jersey. 

Thank you for allowing me to appear before you 

today. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We are glad to have you here 

and I am impressed by your suggestion about copies of 

the Blum Report, and I intend to make a little search 

to see if we can find a few copies. If we do, - does 

your organization have one? 

MRS. ORR: Yes. I was able to obtain approximately 

nine copies of it. Every Public Affairs Chairman has one. 

However, since we have 5,000 members and I realize not all 

5,000 are going to read the Blum Report but many of our 

members are eager to read the Blum Report which has been 

mentioned in most of this testimony. I noticed Mr. 

Hollender mentioned it, yet when you write to the State 

Department of Institutions and Agencies we are told it's 

out of pLint. We went to our public libraries. It is 

not in the public libraries, although it is supposed to 

be. And how can people find out what's in the Blum 

Report and read the whole thing and become educated 

unless copies are made readily available? It seems to 
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us that the State 6 with its various printing resources, 

should be able to somehow have cheap copies printed and 

made available to people. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. I think your suggestion 

that you would like to submit recommendations to the 

Committee at a later date - we intend to have more hearings 8 

you could appear but itgs not necessary to appearo but 

I would like to have your thinkingo the thinking of the 

organizations a 

MRS. ORR: We would be very pleased to do that. 

We have had just one meeting with the Chairmen from 

all 10 Leagues. We have gone back to our Leagues and 

told them what we are doing, and we have recommended 

reading the Blum Report. There are many recommendations, 

such as changing the State Law to make the State the 

final.authority in taking over children~ andre­

organization of the Bureau; and many other things. 

However, we cangt make any recommendations until we have 

had a chance to do the study. And we would be very happy 

to return to you once we have. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yeso Would you do that. 

And may I suggest that you, before leavingi leave your 

name with Mr. Carl Moore. He may have it alreadyo I 

believe he has but I want to make sure he has your 

address because I would like to have him send to you 

several copies, perhaps 15 copies or more, if you desire, 

of the transcript of the proceedings of the last hearing 

and this hearing and any other hearings, and then you 

can probably have someone study these transcripts and 

give us recommendations. You have heard some of the 

points raisedo subsidized adoption, how long should we 

wait before we apply for permanent guardianship, and 

should we try immediately to place as many as possible 

in adoption status 8 and so on. 

MRS. ORR: I appreciate that offer and, as a 
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matter of fact, during lunch hour, I already asked Mro 

Moore if he would be kind enough to send one to each 

of our Public Affairs Chairmen, and if we could increase 

that number so that each League could get two copies, 

we would be delighted. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, you probably have to 

leave now but you can communicate with him or speak to 

him now before you leave, and whatever arrangements 

are agreeable to you, he will take care of. 

MRS. ORR: All right. Thank you very much. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you for coming. 

Now I would like to call Mr. Tim Mowatt at this 

time. Please give your name, address and organization. 

T I M M 0 W A T T: My name is Tim Mowatt. I am 

living at 10 Howe Avenue, Montclair, New Jersey. I am 

associated with the Association of Black Social Workers, 

National Association of Black Social Workers, and 

currently serve as a member of the National Steering 

Committee of that Organization, as well as being involved 

with many other agencies and organizations. 

I am here, Senator, without a prepared statement. 

I think that the problems confronting the Bureau of 

Children's Services has been thoroughly defined since 

we have been talking here this morning. Therefore, I 

do not think there is any need for me to rehash many 

of the points. 

I think, however, that when we think of the Bureau 

of Children's Services, we cannot think only in the light 

of those children that are currently being served by the 

Bureau but we have to think about the near over two 

million children in the State that, by law, are the 

responsibility of the Bureau of Children's Services. 

We are not talking about those children that are just 

in need of adoption; we're not talking about just those 

children that are problem children; but we are talking 

about all children under the age 21. And, indeed, I 

will say later on that I don't believe that anyone who 
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is 21 is a child, and that maybe should be looked at. 

Therefore, I think when we are speaking about the 

services of the Bureau, I think we should speak both 

about the services of the Bureau in light of its current 

caseloads and its current children populationu as well 

as in light of the State's children population and the 

potentialities for the Bureau to become involved.. If 

we do this, then what we do is remove the Bureau from 

a treatment organization to a preventive as well as 

educational organization in terms of educating the 

public, family life education. I think we have to look 

at this., 

We 1 re talking about problems that the Bureau at 

present is only addressing itself to at the top of the 

child care problems of the State and I would liken this 

to an iceberg where the Bureau is only dealing with the 

top of the iceberg. 

In Newark, for instance, we have currently a 

situation where 30% of the children born in the City of 

Newark are out-of-wedlock birthso More than 12% 

of the high school population, girls, drop out of high 

school because of pregnane~ out-of-wedlock pregnanciesu 

We're talking about a city, and it goes for the rest of 

the State too, where the problems of venereal disease, 

the problems of dope addiction are rampant among the 

children. 

If an organization that purports to be responsible 

for children's services is going to be truly relevant 

to the problems, then I think that this organization 

should be flexible enough and should be supported enough 

so that it can relate to these different problems, 

whether directly or indirectlyo 

The situation is such that today in Newark we 

have a tremendous swelling of the population from time 

to timea A friend of mine, who is Vice President of 

a corporatio~ recently said to me that his Personnel 

58 



Manager interviewed 20 girls, all under the age of 21, in 

a week's time and, of these, almost 15 of them had only 

been in the City for two weeks. Many of these girls 

are not corning to relatives but they have heard about the 

job possibilities of Newark. And the fame or infamy of 

Newark is known all over the place. And, if this is the 

case, what happens if these girls are potential rnothersa 

and oftentimes potential mothers without husbands? 

I think these are the problems that we have to 

begin to address ourselves to. 

We have heard it said that adoption does provide 

an opportunity to solve some of the child care problems. 

I would say this, that as far as I am concerned, I see 

adoption services as a man having a lawn and the lawn 

having dandelions and his concern is to pick those 

dandelions that are blooming. So he picks the flowers 

off so that the dandelion doesn't dry upo And you can 1 t 

do this often enough. You have to get the thing out. 

And we have to develop services that will not just take 

in a hundred or a thousand children, but services that 

can reach out, because the basic family unit in our 

society is still the family and not the child. And for 

many groups in our society, taking a child away borders 

on immorality. And I think that we have to address 

ourselves to a total amelioration of the problerno And 

I would even venture to say this, sir, that we should 

maybe consider changing the name from the Bureau of 

Children's Services to the Bureau of Family Services. 

I think this is long overdue. How can you separate a 

child from a parent? 

In the area of adoption, we have grave concern 

because many children are removed from their homes 

permanently when indeed it has been due to a condition 

suffered by the parent, oftentimes due to economic 

factors, which are not permanent in nature but temporary 

due to certain vicissitudes of life. And, if they are 

59 



temporary, then I think that a parent should be given 

a chance to live out this situation, be assisted out 

of this situation, rather than to have her offspring 

removed. 

I will give you an example. There are a number of 

18 year old, 16 year old girls who are not equipped to 

be mothers and they have children and if the situation 

is adjudicated neglect, then these children are removed. 

What happens is that this parent, this mother ·is allowed 

to remain in society, to continue to reproduce. Her 

fertility potentiality is very higho If we can design 

the kinds of program needed to reach this mother and 

her child - and I am suggesting to you, Senator, that 

one of the things that we may very well need is a kind 

of foster care service that will include the mother and 

child, that will take this mother in and inculcate into 

her value system some of the social values that the 

greater society espouses. 

I have basically certain recommendations that 

I would like to bring before this bodye First of all, 

I think that this Department, the Bureau of Children's 

Services, is in desparate need of what I call a research 

and development unit. I think its current unit, called 

Research and Statistics, is nothing but a deadpan kind of 

a situation that a statistical clerk can do. 

I must be very frank with you. I think what we 

need is a research and development unit, a unit designed 

to research problems in the area of child care, rather 

than just gathering the statistics as fed in by the 

various offices: a unit that also includes within it 

highly qualified personnel who can involve themselves 

in the development of services, innovative services 

based on a survey of services provided in other states, 

as well as in other countries, gathering material and 

developing the kind of services on an experimental 

basis or on a permanent basis. 
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Secondly, I think that there is a greater need for 

regionalization of offices~ Rather than having 18 offices 

throughout the State, I think that a regionalization of 

offices would lend itself to what we would call specializa­

tion of services, Because if you take an office - we 

now have about 18 offices of the Bureau of Children's 

Services throughout the State, and some of them maybe 

only have as many as maybe 15 or 10 workers. How much 

specialization can that particular office do? How much 

can it divide its time in terms of specialization? 

I think these are serious questions that we must raise. 

The other thing is that I think there has to be 

what I call a gradation of staff by qualifications so 

that we don't have just units but we have staff graded 

by qualifications to assume some of the responsibilities 

based on the technicalities involved in providing service 

and the intensification of the problem. 

We talk about paraprofessionals, Senator, and this 

is good, but I think that to just talk about paraprofes­

sionals without at the same time specifically defining 

the kinds of services they would do would be to make it 

of no effect~ Therefore, paraprofessionals must go 

with gradation of services based on qualifications. 

And what I would say is that we should align with this 

gradation of services in terms of the problems involved 

so that in many cases, just ordinary cases where 

counselling to parents who live in certain areas can 

be done by paraprofessionals. It doesn 1 t need a person 

with an MSW to go into a person and tell them that 

something is wrong with them, or to give them the kind 

of basic human insight that is necessary. This is not 

necessary~ 

I think that we should begin to classify the 

services and divide the units accordingly, not based 

on the kind of care but the technicalities that are 
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involvedo So that we may have adoption in many different 

areas but there are certain technicalities at certain 

levels. 

The other thing that I think we should consider 

is the establishment of a coordinated services unito 

And, with this, we would use trained personnel having 

a wide knowledge and formal liaison with other services 

which can be brought to bear on the total problem within 

a family of which the child oftentimes is just a small 

part a 

I think we don't have this right now, this 

coordinated services unite We need this and I think we 

need this very much because if we are going to deal 

with boys who are 18, we need someone to work with these 

boys who know the various services in the community 

available. And God knows how many of these services 

are available. 

In our cottage program, we need someone who can 

coordinate that and a coordinated services unit would 

involve itself with all of the various ancillary services 

that could be brought to bear in the amelioration of 

child care service problems in the community. 

Now and as I stated before about young mothers. 

I feel that there should be an expansion of foster care 

to include out-of-wedlock mothers and their children. 

I think this is very important, so that both the 

mother and the child can be placed within a facility. 

and so the mother too can receive some of these 

coordinated services that we are talking about and, 

in receiving them, she can be made to become an economic 

value in the society as well as a social value. 

Sixth, I think we need a complete change in the 

advancement possibility for staff, because I heard 

someone mention this morning about the tremendous turn­

over that is taking place. The lack of insight on the 

part of many organizations in the area of staff training 
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is something that oftentimes makes one wonder, We 

have this thing called in-service training where 

someone comes in for two weeks and gives a course, or 

something like that, We have had situations, Senator, -

and I have been attached to agencies -· where a client 

will walk in and the girl who is the recept.ionist, the 

switchboard operator, will look at the client and say, 

"Ah, here comes a paranoid individual with certain 

schizophrenic t.endencies .· " And the caseworker, who has 

an MSW, will take six months and fifteen interviews 
I 

before he finally arrives at the same decision that was 

arrived at by this girl by just one look. Why shouldn't 

this girl have the opportunity to be educated by the 

organization and by the agency, by the department, and 

continue to move up? We do not now have within the 

Bureau, or for that matter within most government 

agencies, this sort of educational, financial assistance 

toward an educational program where we have gradation 

and a moving up of people, This is the only way that 

we can maintain staff, by making sure that those who 

come in as clerical persons, whether they be high school 

dropouts or not, can move right on up to even one day 

becoming chief of the Bureau. 

Another point that I think we should look at is a 

wide range of opportunities within the Bureau, - and I 

mentioned that, where these clerks or individuals can 

come up., 

Another thing that I think we should look at is 

a collaborative effort by the Department with the 

Department of Higher Education, through the State Colleges, 

to develop specific curricula geared toward the preparation 

of college graduates for a degreef a Bachelor degree, in 

social welfare~ We need this, Today the Bureau of 

Children's Services, as well as many other agencies, must 

pick people with a Domestic Science major, Home Economics 

major, must pick people with a Music major, oftentimes 
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picking them with all different kinds of majors totally 

irrelevant to human services. 

It would seem that it would behoove us to move 

into this area. And money spent in this area, I think, 

would be very well spent, so that we can begin to 

bring gradation in qualification as far as the personnel 

used in these services are concerned. 

I think that these are some of the points that 

I would say to your Committee we shoUld look at and 

consider very sincerely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very muchw I am 

impressed with your knowl~dge of the problem and your 

recommendations. And I would like to ask you several 

questions on some things that have been discussed here 

today and some of the points that you've raised, if 

I might have the benefit of your opinion. 

MR. MOWATT: Yes, go ahead. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And it may be that some of these 

things are difficult to answer or give an opinion on, but 

I would like your thinking. 

You have heard the testimony about interracial 

adoption. Would you give me your opinion in this area, 

what you think, what you would suggest, or what you 

recommend we should look out for. Tell me what you think. 

MR. MOWATT: There are two sides to this. There 

are three sides to this. There is the adoptive parent 

side, well meaning. I think parents who are interested 

in interracial adoption are very well-meaning parents 

and are trying to contribute in some way to the society. 

I think, as well-meaning as this is, it is fraught with 

a lot of problems that should be completely looked at. 

The other thing is, as far as an agency is 

concerned. I think this should not become a major policy 

of any agency. I think in the day in which we are living, 

for us to use this as a major policy -and I've known, 

having been involved in child care for a number of years, 
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both here and overseas, that this has been done. But 

I would say that I have known of agencies, Senator, 

that have gone looking under every oak tree and under 

every bougainvillea, or whatever, looking for white 

parents who are interested in adopting black children. 

?ftentimes incurring for these children a tremendously 

uncertain future. You know? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand. 

MR~ MOWATT: These are things that we have to 

look ate Instead, we have also known of situations where 

children have been allowed to remain in their homes but 

have come under a partial adoptive situation by suburban 

white families where these children begin to relate to 

these white suburban families and they are taken up for 

weekends, for holidays, they go on trips with these 

families, these families maintain an interest, provide 

clothing. I know of one situation now where a prominent 

lawyer, who happens to be a neighbor of mine in Montclair, 

has such a son. He lives in Newark. He stays with his 

mother who is half the time drunk, but she's his mother 

nonetheless, But every so often, maybe two or three 

weekends per month he goes and he sleeps, spends the 

weekend with his adoptive father who is a very, very 

qualified lawyer in the State, 

Not only that, but preparation is now being made 

to send this boy to Montclair Academy. And the point 

I am trying to make is, I think removal of youngsters 

from their parents into an alien situation like this 

can work extreme damage to the child~ I think that we 

have to develop something less rigid than this. And 

I am very, very much concerned about it because I think 

it may final~y work a detriment and heartache for both 

child as well as adoptive parents and parent. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words -you know, I 

am very much impressed by your analysis here - you do 

not at all question the motives. They are the highest 
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motives and I think they are to be admired. 

MR. MOWATT: Very muchQ 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But you are concerned about, to 

use your words, the uncertain future of the child or 

children, and this question of alien environment. So 

I take it that you suggest that we go cautiously in 

this areat 

MR. MOWATT: I would say, Senator, not that we 

go cautiously but I think we should look for various 

ramifications, positive ramifications, in this kind of 

a thing, rather than cutting the child off altogether 

al)d saying, 11 Come on out. Go into suburbia where you will 

be the only black child in this particular neighborhood ... 

I think we should begin to look at maintaining a bridge 

because the biggest problem in our society with our 

young black fellows is their alienation from the rest of 

the society. And I think for us to move them out --

SEN"ATOR MARAZITI: It alienates them all the more~ 

MRn MOWATT: All the more, yes. And I think that 

what we should do is maintain a bridge because then, the 

parents and the potentiality of that mother to bring 

other children will also become the concern of this 

adoptive, partially adoptive parento And she or he or 

that family may even choose to get another friend to 

become involved in this family. Yes, we have done this 

elsewhere. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Very good. You mentioned one 

point here about - I think you said approximately 30% 

of -

MR. MOWATT: Children born in Newark are out of 

wedlock. 

SEN"ATOR MARAZITI: And I think you pled for 

assistance and aid not only to the child but to the 

mother who had this child out of wedlock. Do I sense 

here that we should have a recognition, a more tolerant 

recognition of this situation and do what we can do to 
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help not only the child but the young mother. 

MR. MOWATT: This is very true, Senator. The day 

of the single parent child is upon us, whether we like it 

or not. The day of the single parent child is upon us, 

where there is only one mother. And this doesn't 

necessarily have to be a negative factor. And what we 

have to do is to make that one parent, be it an 18 year 

old girl or a 25 year old woman, be economically buoyant 

and socially valuable enough so that they can be a 

positive factor in a chilh's life. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right, In other words, perhaps 

we should not put our heads in the sand, so to speak, 

and recognize a practical, actual situation that exists, 

not that we encourage this type of parenthood, certainly 

it should not be encouraged. But it seems to me that if 

there was not social ostracism, that does exist now because 

of our thinking, that perhaps the greatest thing for 

this child, if it were lpoked upon in a different 

way by society, and the greatest thing for this young 

mother, would be for the mother to keep this child. 

MR. HOWATT: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If we can bring ourselves to 

that, which I think we should, because there's no doubt 

in my mind that in many, many cases it would seem to me 

that the young mother would love to keep the child. 

MR. MOWATT: Yeso I think, Senator, we should 

bear in mind too ~hat giving away of children is alien 

very much to the black community. It's very alien 

because of the extended family relationship that often­

times exists. And one of the very well known reports 

that has been done on juvenile delinquency was done by -

I forget the name of the team up in Harvard University 

pointed out why many of the predicted juvenile delinquents 

did not turn out to be delinquents in areas like Harlem 

was because of the extended family relationship that was 

involved. And I think we have to begin to bear this in 
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mind. 

Now one question was raised, Senator, and I would 

like to address myself to it. A lot of people say, you 

know, why aren't more black couples involved in the 

adoption of children. The legal gyrations that are 

involved in adoption is something, I think, that is an 

anathema to many people, and they do not want this legal 

entanglement that is involved. I think that what we have 

to do is to create a greater degree of partial involvement, 

partial adoption, where a family will begin to take an 

interest in a child and where the child would begin to 

identify with this family as a partial member of the 

family, but at the same time maintaining his home roots. 

We have to look, Senator, for a number of innovative 

methods in order to solve this. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, we are living 

in the 20th century now and we should apply 20th century 

methods, take a giant step forward and not be bound by 

the traditions and the principles of the past that might 

have been suitable for the quiet days of the past but are 

no longer for the fast-moving 20th century. 

MR. MOWATT: This is exactly what I am saying, 

SenatorQ And in reference to that, I look at the budget 

and I have discussed this with many of my colleagues and 

we are concerned, because I am convinced that the current 

budget of the Bureau of Children 1 s Services -and I do 

say that the Bureau needs a tremendous looking at and I 

think needs to be re-examined and some brains brought to 

bear on this for bringing this department up. But I 

think that part of it is money. I look at the Governor's 

recommendation for educational opportunity, training, and 

it is downo It has been reduced from what it was last 

year, the appropriation of last year. Only 40 qualified 

MSW's are in the Bureau of Children 1 s Services out of 

500 plus, caseworkers. I think this speaks something. I 

look at 70 caseworkers and I see no provision made for 
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supervisory personnel. And I wonder who would supervise. 

How much efficiency can one expect Crom a group of 

unsupervised green people. They're not talking about 

something where community service organization structure 

is involved~ We are talking about a situation that is 

a completely different structure, where individuals, green, 

are coming in who need to be trained and need to be 

thoroughly supervised, And I think that there has to be 

some recognition of this~ 

And putting what I have said in the context of 

finance, which is one of my expertise, sir, I would say 

that there has to be both a restructuring as well as 

an indication of the State's priority interest in 

children through its appropriation to the Bureau of 

Children's Services, if that will be the name of the 

organization" 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now, you mentioned about why 

there aren't more adoptions by black couples" And I 

do agree with you that the involvement and rules and 

regulations many times are discouraging. Now, would you 

say - if we simplified procedures that will help, and 

this partial adoption concept I think is an excellent 

one, it 1 S really different than foster care because 

foster care does not look forward to adoption, 

necessarily, but partial adoption does, and I can see the 

distinction and I like the concept. This is the first 

time that I have heard it. It may have been said before 

and I haven't listened but I somehow am compelled to 

listen to you. 

Do you think if we streamlined the procedures 

that we would have more adoptions? Do you think, to get 

to the point, that there might be economic reasons why 

some black couples might not be adopting children? 

MR. MOWATT: Definitely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Because here is where I think it 

would help us tremendously. There is a problem someplace 
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here. It may be with us, that we are not reaching out. 

I think that is one of the problems. We are not reaching 

out to the community. I don 1 t think it's completely the 

problem, there are others, and I think you can tell us. 

MR. MOWATT: Yes. I think, Senator, one of the 

problems is -and I look at the Bureauis budget and there 

is very little in the budget for community education, 

Whenever we get a problem that is so extensive that it 

cannot be handled by individual services we have to use 

community education as a means of trying to ameliorate 

the problemo 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have to use extraordinary 

measures. 

MR. MOWATT: Right, community education. We have 

to go out to educate the community. We have to use a 

crash program, regardless of what kind of communication 

method we use be it but posters, you know, or whatever 

it is, - adopt a child. We need that. But when one has 

to penny-pinch in a department, that makes it almost 

impossible. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: All right. Now, you still 

mention these other factors, which I agree with. It has 

been said, and I don't know, it may not be true. Is it 

a factor that we cannot find enough black couples that 

could afford to adopt? 

MR. MOWATT: That's true. Thatcs very true> 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Is it? These other factors, I 

agree with you, are important and I think they contribute. 

MR. MOWATT: Let me address myself to that. I've 

been involved in foster care and adoption, and one of the 

things that we oftentimes have been using is this matching 

up, this business of matching child with parento I think 

we have to get over that" 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Oh, you are so right. 

MR. MOWATT: We have to get over this business of 
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matching. You don't even match men and women together 

when they are getting married. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That's right. 

MR. MOWATT: So we have to get over this. I think 

that oftentimes economic factors play an important part. 

And, Senator, remember this, that if a child is adopted 

at the age of five, that child becomes or has an economic 

potentiality that is even begun to be realized at 16 

through part-time employment. So we are talking about 

not an infinity, we're talking about a period of time of 
! 

financial assistance. 

the desire to do this. 

do i:t. 

And I think, you know, it sweetens 

And I think a lot of people will 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, you seem to feel, 

and I am glad to hear it, that the reason that some black 

couples do not adopt, or many, - it's not because they 

couldn't afford to raise the child- that may be a reason 

but that is not what you consider to be one of the main 

reasons. 

MR. MOWATT: For some it is. For many, Senator, 

it is not. You see, we have to get away from a lot of 

things about adoption. One is, we give the idea that 

adoption only comes to those people who can't have 

children. We have to publicize that this isn't true. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right. 

MR. MOWATT: You know what I mean. Because a 

family can raise 9 children and turn around and adopt 

5 more. I've seen this over and over. I think we have 

to move in. And this is where to come by public educa­

tion. I think that there are a number of black families 

who cannot economically afford it because many are one 

pay check away from the welfare roles, even though they 

drive a good car. And I think this is something that 

we have to bear in mind. A little economic assistance 

will sweeten their involvement. And it's not the 

motivating factor, certainly not, but the realities of 
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life demand that there be this kind of a subsidized 

assistancee 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes~ Now, one more thing~ I 

like this idea of community educatione Could you think 

in the intervening weeks of some method, some ways it's 

being done elsewhere that is one way to do it, and meet 

with me so that we can discuss this in greater detail? 

MRe MOWATT: I will be very glad toe 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very much for your 

assistance. I appreciate it. 

MR. MOWATT: Thank youa 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now we have Assemblyman Hardy. 

Assemblyman, please accept my thanks for waiting. 

I know you have other appointments and I appreciate your 

patience. Certainly it is a pleasure to have you here. 

These surroundings are not new to you. I know that when 

you were a member of the Assembl~ this place is very 

familiar to you, there weren 1 t 80 seats, there were only 

60, and I don't know whether you got more done or less 

done than we are doing nowa But we are glad to have you 

back and I think you're happy to be back in an 

Assemblyman's chair. So, you go right aheada 

C. C 0 L B U R N H A R D Y: Well, first, let me 

introduce myselfe My name is C. Colburn Hardye I 

represent the Council of Social Agencies of Essex and 

West Hudson, part of the United Community Fund. I am 

a former member of the Legislature a~d I live at 

70 South Munn Avenue, East Orange. 

First, I want to congratulate you, Senator, on 

your patience, your concern for these problems, and 

your obvious interest in trying to improve what is 

really probably the most important single thing in the 

State, childrene 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very muchu 

MR. HARDY: Now, I am a volunteer. What I am 

saying represents the information from our professiona~s 
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on our staff, tempered with my own judgment of 30 

years of trying to save the world. 

Now, it is my understanding that this Committee 

seeks recommendations from citizens on steps which can 

be taken to improve the quality, the administration and 

the effectiveness of the Bureau of Children's Services .. 

The Council of Social Agencies believes that the 

children always should be the focus, that their needs 

should take precedence over tradition, strict interpreta­

tion of laws and regulations, and departmental convenienceo 

We offer five areas where improvements can be made to 

provide better, broader and more meaningful service, which 

we believe can be done without major increases in budget 

appropriations. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We all like to hear that, 

MR. HARDY: Well, I think we all agree that the 

great problem in our State is how we afford to do some 

of the things we need to do. And when you work with the 

private agencies where you are working on $1.50 and need 

$10.00, you learn how to make do. And this is something 

the State has not yet - no state, no government has yet 

learned to do. 

That brings me to my first point. The opportunity 

for greater cooperation with private agencies. This was 

already covered earlier by Mrs~ Brauer and some of the 

other people this morning. We endorse that viewpoint 

fully. 

We believe that there are in the private agencies 

tremendous resources, volunteers, professionals, and 

community knowledge,which are not being utilized. 

I have here a score of letters which have been 

received, and I have had correspondence with people in 

the Bureau of Children's Agency.I don't want to embarrass 

Mr. Hollender by reading them. Fortunately, I have not 

corresponded with him, I gave up after three years of 

trying to get some help, some really communications with 
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the Bureau of Children's Services on community prob'lems 

which, as a private agency, I felt were important. 

Now, in deference to Mr. Hollender, perhaps he 

made such a good presentation this morning I am going to 

open up the door again and start writing him. 

But we feel this is a State resource that is not 

being properly utilized. Or, look at it the other way 

around, if the private agencies are not involved, what 

happens to them if under the pressure of growing costs 

and growing pressures they go out of business? You then 

have a tremendous burden, which the State cannot afford 

to handle. 

We believe that a better, more intelligent 

utilization of purchases services, and communication with 

private agencies is the number one thing that can come 

out of this, if you can call it, reorganization program. 

Secondly, we feel there is very definitely a need 

for the overhaul of the laws themselves" Many of them 

date back many years before we had the type of problems 

we face~ They are confusing, they're conflicting, and 

there is a strong need to define areas of responsibility., 

Senator, I don't have to tell you. You know this and you 

wouldn't be here today if you didn't. 

Thirdly, there is a need for uniform administrative 

regulations and more flexible interpretations. One of 

my friends calls them persnickety pepper pickers for the 

convenience of the workers, and I am inclined to agree 

with himo Too many times the social worker utilizes 

the undotted I's and uncrossed t's in order not to do 

the job for which they are being paid and supposed to 

do. 

Let me give you a littl~ example. In the small 

counties when a child is in trouble and need help they 

use, as I understand it, presumptive eligibility. The 

child gets help immediately. But when you go to Essex 

County, especially Newark, they do not do this. They have 
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got to investigate it. It takes from one to three months 

to· complete this investigation. If there is no place for 

the child, he has to go to Martland Hospital, sixty to 

seventy-five dollars a day, an unconscionable costo And, 

of course, the effect on the child is even worse. For 

example, I understand that they require every member of 

the family to have a health exam before they will touch 

the child. Well if you know some of the problems of some 

of the families in Newark, this is just incredibly impossible, 

or almost. And the result is that the child who really 

needs help gets it so late that sometimes it•s too lateo 

I will get, in a minute, on a problem which we•ve 

had when we have already had to sue the State. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Mr. Assemblyman, is this a 

situation in connection with a child that is to be taken 

in by the Bureau of Children•s Services? 

MR. HARDY: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This is a very important point 

because it is my impression that whatever is done we must 

do quickly and immediately for the benefit of this child 

without too much rigmarole. 

MR. HARDY: This is not true in our area, absolutely 

not. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I think it 1 s so important that 

I wonder if you could, you know, restate what you have 

said. 

MR. HARDY: Now, keep in mind I am a volunteer 

so I am reporting on what other people have told me. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I 1 m talking about this par­

ticular phase here where you say presumptive eligibility. 

Of course, with the Bureau of Children•s Services we 

didn 1 t need presumptive eligibility,required by statute 

now,in order to get them to go in and take care of 

children. This is something they had a right to ~o, 

an obligation to do, I suppose way back. But this part 

here where you said about three months sometimes you have 
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to wait and the physical exams of -= 

MR. HARDY: Not only the physical exams, a lack of 

paper work, the inertia, - listen, I know they are.tough 

problems. There is no question about it. But the child 

needs help todayo Now let me give you an example, Which 
J 

I was going to bring up latera You are familiar with the 

suit which we, some of our people have entered against the 

State to take care of the abandoned children in Essex 

County. This is outrageous that a citizen, a concerned 

group of citizens has to sue the State to determine the 

proper person to take care of a child. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: An abandoned childa 

MR. HARDY: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This is Essex County? 

MR. HARDY: This is Essex Countyo We had the Shugard 

Home where abandoned children were taken care of. It was 

closed down because the State got too persnickety about the 

regulations. Sure, it wasn 1 t very good but it was, you know­

well, at any rate, the point is that then the child went 

to the Martland Hospital at this fantastic day rate. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Martland Hospital is a city 

hospital? 

MR. HARDY: It 0 S a county hospital 8 a city hospital. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now, a child could go there if 

it was necessary for a child to be taken out of the environ­

ment in which it was. 

MR. HARDY: Abandoned. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But this nobody argues about. 

But that child could not be in that certain home or -

MR. HARDY: Or on a street corner. They are in a 

police station. They are abandoned~ completely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Oh, abandoned children. Now they 

go from there to the Martland Hospital? 

MR. HARDY: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now your point is, where is the 

Bureau of Children's Services. 
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MR. HARDY: They say it isn•t our responsibility. 

They walked away from it. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You're talking now of abandoned 

children. 

MR. HARDY: Right. So we finally got the money 

from the Freeholders. Now, we are on a temporary basis 

where they are taken out and the child is taken care of 

on a very, very minimal basis. Now, in effect the 

State has said it•s not its responsibility whatsoever. 

Our people, Jim Kennel and Bill Osman, as - whatever 

they call them - parents have entered a legal state to 

determine and adjudicate whose responsibility this 

child is. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: To ca~ for abandoned childreno 

MR. HARDY: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now, in other words, I just 

sense that the Bureau of Children's Services is acting 

on advice of Counsel, ~he Deputy Attorney General, Mr. 
Urbaniak, that it is not the responsibility of the BCS. 

Is that it? 

MR. HARDY: I 1 m not sure that they have completely 

denied their responsibility, and I would not want to be 

quoted on this because I am not that familiar, but they 

have been sympathetic but there hasn't been any cash 

following it. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know how many children 

are involved? 

MR. HARDY: It •s a rough count. We have about 15 

or 16 children at any one time. Up to that many. Now we 

have about 8 pr 10, right now. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right now. And they are placed 

in Martland Hospital. 

MR. HARDY: No, we have a place outside of 

Martland. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This is the county? 

MR. HARDY: That's right, :it's being financed by 
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the County. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know about how many you 

have now? 

MR. HARDY: Just about 8 or 10 right now. We have 

had --

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, what happens to thes·e. 

children after a month or two? 

MR. HARDY: You finally get them taken care of by 

some_agency .. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Oh, private agencies? 

MR. HARDY: Possibly, or possibly the Bureau of 

Children's Services. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Your point is that perhaps in 

due course some of them do go to the BCS. 

MR. HARDY: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: So your point is, let's determine 

whether or not ,the BCS should be in here immediately. 

MR. HARDY: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And your thinking is ,that they 

probably should. I would say that that would be my own 

feeling that if there's a child in this State that needs 

help, you would say regardless of any reason, a .serious 

situation, that the BCS should have jurisdiction, if it 

doesn't have, and responsibility and perhaps pending the 

outcome of this suit legislation might be necessary. 

MR. HARDY: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: So you are doing a great service, 

I think, to determine this point. 

MR. HARDY: This is pretty absurd --

SENATOR MARAZITI: Have you ever seen an· opinion 

by the Attorney General or Deputy Attorney General 

indicating it is not the responsibility of the BCS? 

MR. HARDY: I can't tell you on that. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: All you can say is that you know 

it is not being done .• 

MR. HARDY: That's right. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI~ And this is your concern, that 

it is not being done and it ought to be done by one means 

or anothero 

MRo HARDY~ Absolutely .. 

Now 0 point 4, and this will make Mr. Hollender 

happyv 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Wello as I said many times, and 

I know you feel the same way, I know he understands., 

Let 0 s get the facts first a We are not interested in 

fixing responsibility or blameo Get the facts and find 

out what we can do to improve the situation and let 0 s 

do it., If it means legislation, rules changed, money, 

we 0 ve got to build the case first and the rest will follow. 

MR .. HARDY~ Righto Well, first, we do 1_;eel that there 

is need for better pay, better training and better motivated 

social workerso This has been gone over before o We don 1.t 
.\ 

feel that money itself is the answero It 0 s better 

motivation an<[lu as Mra Mowatt said, better communication 

and so fortho In other words, it 0 S a poor administrative 

structure as it now stands., 

Fifthly, and this echoes~what has been said before, 

we feel that if there are to be mergers, and we feel this 

is a good idea, it should be with a family agency. Now 

let me give you a little example. The child is not a thing 

apart, it is part of that familyo Under the WINS program, 

that 0 s this work incentive training program in Newark, 

a mother who wants to get off of welfare, get trained, has 

to go to four different places to qualify. It 1 s a lot of 

worku especially for a welfare mother with four or five 

kidso First she has to go to County Welfare, she has to 

go to the Unemployment Service, she has to go to the 

Bureau of Children°s Services, and, finally, she has to 

get day care for her child., Then she can go into a train­

ing program., Well, this is a tough job, especially when 

they are all scattered aroundo We feel it would be far 

better, far more effective, if we had. one central point 
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to which she could go. 

And, finally, we feel that consideration should 

be given to possibly more mandatory laws rather than 

permissive laws~ Now, from experience, I am not too 

keen on mandatory laws. I think you have got to be 

very, very careful 1 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You sound like you have been 

in the Legislature before. 

MR~ HARDY: But the point is we should have some 

way where an agency cannot avoid - what it does now, it 

avoids its responsibility on legal terms~ And this isn 1 t 

right. Thati child needs help. Now, as I say, I am 

reluctant to sponsor and urge mandatory legislation but 

it should be something awful close to itt' 

Now the final point I want to make, and this is 

more or less personal, is that what astounds me is how 

little change there has been in the operation of the 

I&A and especially the Children's Services in the 30 years 

that I have been,.away from Trenton. It's almost the 

same ball game, and yet the world in which we live has 

just vastly changed. There is no greater example than 

in Newark with the tremendous influx of lower income 

people with lots of children. The majority of the popu­

lation in Newark is under 20 years old and a high 

percentage of those kids need help~ And this we hope will 

come through the Bureau of Children's Services with the 

help of the legislation which you people are interested 

in~ 

Thank you very much on behalf of the Council of 

Social Agencies, .. .., United Community Fund and myse,lf. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I want to thank you, 

Assemblyman Hardy, for appearing here and taking your 

time, and also for your devotion to this type of worko 

It's men like you that help make this State a better 

place to live in. And would you keep me informed of 

the progress of your litigation. I do have a news 
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clipping here but I imagine it will take some time before 

there is a determination. But when you do have the 

first determination or some indication, I would appreciate 

receiving word from you. And if you have any suggestions 

as to the amendment of any laws or suggested new ones, 

I would appreciate your communicating them to me. 

MR. HARDY: Well, I feel as you do. We have 

enough laws, possibly. Maybe it•s better interpretation 

of the ones we have. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very mucho 

There will be a five minute recess. We will try 

to determine the schedule for the balance of the afternoon 

and I will announce it so that you will have an idea of 

what is going to happen. I think it is obvious that we 

will not be able to hear all of those who have appeared 

but, after the recess, I will announce what the general 

schedule will be. 

(Recess) 
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(After recess) 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The hearing will come to order. 

I would like to announce that we have a consider­

able number of people who are to testify and I think it 

is obvious that we will not be able to hear all of them 

so I have two suggestions. 

One, some of the witnesses who have s.tatements, 

I want to make the statement a part of the record and 

just have a very brief presentation, aside from the 

s·tatement.. Then I will go through, as quickly as possible, 

as many of the witnesses as we can, but it is obvious 

that we will not be able to hear everyone. But if 

you will wait a few minutes, you will see .how fast we 

are going and we can take it from there. 

Now, Mr. Reed, you appeared before this Committee 

at the last hearing and we appreciate your appearing 

here again. I have a copy of your statement which I 

will give to the stenographer and it will be made a 

part of the record. I think there were two short 

observations that you wanted to make and would you kindly, 

in deference to other, make them as quickly as possible? 

MR. REED: Yes. Would you like me to state my 

name and address? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I will say it for you. Mr. 

Kenneth J. Reed, Treasurer, Children's Aid and Adoption 

Society of Ne·w Jersey. Go ahead but don't refer to the 

statement. (For statement, see P. 168) 
KENNET H J. R E E D: I am going to cut it 

drastically. 

During the past six months we have placed nine 

children received from the Bureau of Children's 

Services. All nine of these were in the hard-to-place 

category. We were not reimbursed by BCS for any one of 

these children. But had we not been nere to render 

this service, there would have been nine more children 

at the rate of $27,000 each on the hands of the taxpayers 
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of the State. 

Here's the tragedy. In addition, during the same 

period, we have found it necessary to import from the 

States of Connecticut, Texas, and West Virginia, nine 

additional hard-to-place children for placement with 

New Jersey families. These could have been BCS children 

had BCS been in a position to respond to the adoption 

opportunities we presented to them. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Why don'~ you think they were 

in a position to respond. They didn't have them? 

MR. REED: They have them but they were tangled 

up in red tape. After four months we couldn't wait 

any longer. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You made your request. 

MR. REED: Oh, .yes, God, yes. These are nine 

different children in nine different cases for nine 

different reasons. Why not, but they did exist. We 

finally got them from out-of-State. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Without characterizing 

the individual nine, each one, are you able to generally 

classify why they were hard to place? T 
MR. REED: From Connecticut we got six children, 

four of them were interracial, caucasian -negro, one 

black, one with an orthopedic problem. 

Jersey? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What about the nine from New 

MR. REED: Oh, from New Jersey. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You received them from the BCS. 

MR. REED: The ones we received from BCS? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. 

MR. REED: Two were interracial, that is negro­

caucasian, and seven were black. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now, could you tell us, the 

seven who were black, did you place them with black 

families, do you know? 



MRo REED: Both with black families and with 

white familieso 

SENATOR MARAZITI: About half and half. 

MRo REED; More with black than with white. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: More with black. And when you 

need children you go to the BCS? 

MR. REED~ There is an interagency adoption 

exchange and these children are described. We know they 

are availableo 

SENATOR MARAZITI ~ In other words, as I understand 

it, Mr. Reed, you can st.ill, as of now or in the near 

future, place hard~tc~place children if they are made 

available. Is that. ri.ght? 

MR. REED: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI ~ Do you have any requests before 

the BCS now for hard-to-place children? 

MRo REED: At this moment we have some homes 

reg1stered, yesa 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I mean, do you have some 

requests - have you made a request of the BCS for 

hard-to-place children? 

MRo REED: We have made requests --

SENATOR MARAZITI~ Would you communicate with me 

and send me copies cf the requests, the current ones and 

fut.ure ones, 

You may proceed. 

MR. REED: Now, to get off of this subject and 

quickly go to one other problem" There is another 

situation related to the total problem of adoption and 

hard-to~place. A most disturbing, inequitable, and 

in fact d1scriminatory practice stems from what must 

have been an oversight in recently enacted legislation. 

The new law, this is the Medicaid Law, defines 

a qualified applicant to include --

SENATOR MARAZITI: Just to bring this to a head, 

I understand this because I had something to do with 
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Medicaid. In other words, it's your point that all 

children are not covered under Medicaid and you feel 

they should be. 

MR. REED: If we take a child, Senator, out of 

anywhere that we feel we have a home for, the minute we 

take him he • s not qualified for Medicaid and we have to 

come up with five, six or seven hundred. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The minute you take them or the 

minute you place them? 

MR. REED: The minute we take them. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And your point is that they should 

be covered by Medicaid until they are adopted. Well, this 

does make sense. Now, may I suggest this, we're working 

on a review of Medicaid and I am going to meet with the 

intermediaries that are administering the program, 

Prudential and Blue Cross-Blue Shield, in June. Send 

me a letter to that effect. I think it makes sense. 

Of course, bear in mind that there are same people in 

Washington suggesting that we modify our program, but I 

do think the children ought to be covered until they 

are placed permanently by adoption. 

Thank you very much. 

MR. REED: Thank you, Senator. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Will Dr. Barber come forward, 

please. 

Doctor, will you kindly let us have your full 

name and address and the name of your organization? 
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D R. W A Y M A H B P.. R B E p_: Yes, .Ma.ymah Barber, Executive 

Director of the Children's Home Society of New Jersey, 929 Parkside 

Avenue, Trenton. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We appreciate your appearing here and 

you may proceed at your convenience. 

DR. BARBER: The Children's Home Society has enjoyed the 

cooperation of the Bureau of Children's Services in relation to the 

special needs of a number of children over a long period of years. Our 

agencies have joined together in several projects in an effort to 

improve resources for children. Although statewide, in scope of 

services our agency is a single function one dealing only with 

adoption. Of course, we consider counselling to natural parents 

and the temporary foster home care as a part of adoption. We are 

mindful of the myriad problems of children coming to the attention 

of a multi-function children's agency, such as the Bureau of Children's 

Services. We believe that it is sometimes possible to be so close to 

the forest the trees are not seen, so from the vantage point of some 

distance we feel we may be in a good position to make some recommend­

ations which might be helpful in improving the agency's program in 

the area of adoption. 

We believe that one of the problems from which the Bureau 

of Children 1 s Services has suffered is "bi ~ness." Speedy, 

effective communication les.lin-: with human problems is essential 

and cornmunica tion is iilore easily facilitated in a smaller a:sency. 

In toiays world, dealing Hith lar:se numbers, we believe that the 

use of a computer is essential. It should be pro3ra.mmed to 

1. identify children, 2. show specific plans being considered 

for them and 3. note progress made on these specific plans. This 
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would not only lessen the problems of communication but result in 

faster and better service to children. We are all concerned that 

families be made available to children who need them as speedily 

as possible. After the child who can best be served by adoption 

placement is identified, his needs would certainly not be met 

unless he is processed with dispatch. 

We are aware there are provisions made for perio4ic review 

of current and future plans for each child in agency care. We 

would suggest that a total case by case review be made by a special 

task force of competent, experienced staff deployed to evaluate 

the needs of each child and to set up a definite plan for meeting 

these needs. 

We believe that agencies, like people, have different 

strengths and weaknesses. Private aJencies can often act more 

quickly and more flexibly to meet the needs of children for 

adoption. In order to operate optimally, t:1erc: ;~h.o Jl-1 be 

,-tc(h~i1t :u1ce o .~ t:1e :1. .:propriate roles for each. Duplication should 

be held to a minimum. Better and quicker services for and to 

children would be the end result. The public agency's role, from 

our point of view, should be supplementary and cooperative, but 

certainly not competitive. 

At the present time if an unmarried mother is unable to 

meet medical costs of her pregnancy and requests service of a 

private adoption agency, she must be referred to the public a~ency 

for counselling as well as for the financial help she needs. We 

believe that the natural parent has the right of selection and 

that she should receive the financial help she needs through 

Medicaid regardless of which agency she selects. It is unfortunate 

that through necessity she must be referred to an already 
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overburdened public agency in order to obtain the services she 

needs. 

With the problem of high case loads, efficient use of 

private agencies for a,n appropriate service such as adoption 

could decrease case loads thus permitting the public agency to 

provide more adequately a broad scope of children°s services. 

This is not to suggest that the Bureau of Children's Services 

decrease or dissolve its adoption program. We are suggesting 

that adoption facilities be made available to all New Jersey 

children who need them, irrespective of whether facilities are 

public or private. At the Children°s Home Society, through the 

Adoption Exchange of North America, we are now making adoption 

homes available to children of many other states for the racially 

mixed and the handicapped child because such children are not 11 avail-

able"" in New Jersey. Neither we nor these families have any 

objection to providing for children from distant states. However, 

it concerns us greatly if there are New Jersey children who might 

use these families. A~e there children being denied because 

they have not been identified and readied to move toward permanence 

in their future? 

In speaking about facilities for children, we would be remiss 

if we failed to mention the contributions already made by and 

anticipated from lay groups such as the three very active groups of 

dedicated people in New Jersey, The New Jersey Committee of the 

National Council of Adoptive Parents Organization, The Families for 

Interracial Adoption and the Council on Adoptable Children of New 

' Jersey. They have done much to make possible adoption placement ftrtlE 

88 



so called "difficult to place" child. Jor the past several years 

our a~ency has used various kinds of publicity in an effort to 

recruit parents for specific children for whom we had been unable 

to find families. These efforts were only mildly successful. 

We have never before experienced the kind of public response to 

the needs of children that we have enjoyed since these lay groups 

joined in the effort. They have reached so many ,.~ood families we 

mi3ht never have found! Not satisfied v.rith recruitment, they have 

made themselves available to help in many other ways. We believe 

adoption agencies can make greater use of their services on 

behalf of children. The professionals have areas of competence. 

By the same token, there are areas in which members of the lay 

groups mentioned, with their insi-:;htful experiences, their 

willingness and their know-how can best contribute. There is 

every reason to believe that professionals and lay groups working 

together with a common ~oal can achieve much more than either 

could possibly achieve alone. 

We have heard the suggestion that a new agency should be 

created. The only concern of such an a~ency would be the place­

ment of the child for whom it has been difficult to find a family. 

We would be among the first to applaud such a plan if it were 

timely. However, we do feel such a plan at this time is premature. 

There are established a3encies equipped, willing and able to use 

their resources in this effort. At a time when the adoption needs 

of relatively problem-free white children are decreasing, it would 

seem more logical for existing private agencies to focus on the 
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needs of the so calle:i "difficult to place" child. 

Finances may well be the stumblin~ block to an all out 

effort by private agencies on behalf of such children. We sug~est 

that a purchase of service plan be carefully worked out so that 

private a1encies can use their resources in an effort to help 

meet the adoption needs of all children who lack families. \vell 

planned use of public funds for this purpose, may make it possible 

to place chiljren with permanent families sooner, at considerable 

financial saving, and most important with considerable savins in 

human potential. 

As a private New Jersey adoption a~ency interested in the 

welfare of children we believe the public agency should be 

adequately staffed, supported and efficiently operated. It is 

imperative that its pro3rams be properly implemented. In our 

opinion coordination of services has been woefully inadequate. 

We refuse to believe that existing a~encies both public and 

private could not, by concerted effort better meet the needs of 

New Jersey's children. 

A 3reat deal of time would be ill-spent now in defending 

past practices and possible deficiencies. We believe it is a 

good thin3 to look at policies and practices a ffectin ~ the lives 

of many children and to chan:_~e those which should be chan 3ed. We 

hope that this public hearin~ will bring us togethe~ channeling 

the efforts of public and private a·~encies and lay groups toward 

a better way of meeting the needs of the children who are the 

concern of us all. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: Doctor, I want to thank you for 

appearing here this afternoon. I would like to ask you 

a question or two about some of the suggestions you have made 

that I think are well taken. 

Do you think that the private adoption agencies, 

including the Children's Home Society, could assist by 

drawing on the available children that the BCS has and 

placing them as Mr. Reed indicated here, that he was able 

to place nine hard-to-place children? This would not only 

be limited to hard-to-place children but others if there 

is a problem. Do you think the Society could be of assistance 

and the adoption agencies could be of assistance in that 

respect? 

DR. BARBER: Well, I know we can. We have been doing 

it for a long time and we are still doing it. When you 

say hard-to-place, I think any child who doesn't have a 

family is hard to place, whether they are white, black, 

yellow or whatever. Of course, when you talk about a 

difficult-to-place child, I am thinking in terms of the 

other child, the white problem-free child, there would be 

no difficulty with families anyway - there are so many 

applicants. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That's right. There is no diffi­

culty. 

DR. BARBER: Yes, I think we definitely could and 

would be happy to. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Could I ask this: Is this a 

procedure now? Do you call upon the BCS for children 

that you can place? Is this working now? 

DR. BARBER: Yes, it is working. We have been doing 

it to a limited degree for a number of years. If we have 

family studies, for example, negro families, we can't let 

a negro family go. They are hard to come by. We quite 

frequently will take children from the Bureau of Children's 

Services for a family if we do not have one. 

In working with ARENA - I would like to clarify that, 

91 



Senator, - you probably already know that we go through, 

and any agency goes through,the New Jersey Exchange first. 

This is why I say they are not available because they 

go through the New Jersey Exchange first. Then if there 

is no child available for a family that we have already 

studied, we can and do turn to the children that are 

described and available through ARENA through out-of-state 

agencies. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But you do go to the Bureau of 

Children 1 s Services. 

DR. BARBER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This may not be the right way to 

phrase the question. But do you get enough children to 

fill your needs from the BCS or anywhere? 

DR. BARBER: No. We have families waiting 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now we have to go into the categories. 

DR. BARBER: -- of difficult to place. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Difficult to place? 

DR. BARBER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Difficult-to-place children - you 

don't have enough of them. 

DR. BARBER: As a private agency, we place all our 

own and then we are perfectly willing and are placing for 

the others that we have families for,and we have families. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you have families waiting now 

for what I would classify difficult-to-place children? 

15? 

DR. BARBER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You do have applications? 

DR. BARBER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know how many- 3, 4, 5, 10, 

DR, BARBER: 

now about 50 . 

I would say we have under study right 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 50? 

DR. BARBER: Yes. We have gotten many of them 
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through the groups which I have mentioned and from news­

paper publicity. There is no dirth at this point of 

families who are willing to take these children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If you had 40, 45 or 50 children 

that we have talked about as being hard to place, you 

could place them with these people? 

DR. BARBER: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now let me ask this question. You 

have heard the testimony here today and maybe you have read 

about the other testimony last time. 

DR. BARBER: I didn't hear the testimony. I'm sorry 

I couldn't hear it. I very much regretted I couldn 1 t hear 

the testimony. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Don't worry about that because I 

can give it to you in a nutshell. The Bureau of Children's 

Services personnel have testified we have roughly 982 

children ready for adoption and some of these are being 

processed, about 350 have been placed, and there are about 

600 more than haven't been placed. But in this 600 group, 

perhaps half or more than half are what we would call hard­

to-place. I know it is a very general term and it may 

be unfair to the Bureau of Children's Services and to 

your organization to ask these questions. But now, as I 

understand it, you would be willing to go through this 

list of 600 and see if there are 40 or 50 there in the 

so-called hard-to-place category who ~ybe are not hard to 

place and see if you can match them up with these appli­

cations. 

DR. BARBER: This is why we are suggesting cooperation. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Is there any reason why we cannot 

do that, say, immediately? 

DR. BARBER: If the children are available, they have 

been very cooperative. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: May I suggest this: Chief Hollender 

is here and your office is in Trenton. Where is your office? 

*8 

DR. BARBER: In Trenton - one of them. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: I would wonder if I could suggest 

that you meet with Chief Hollender tomorrow, if it is 

convenient. Before you leave the Chamber make the appoint­

ment with him and start the ball rolling and see what we 

can do here. 

DR. BARBER: Of course, as you well know, we have 

our own to place as well. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Your own what? 

DR. BARBER: We have our own children as well to 

place. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Your own children to place? 

DR. BARBER: Yes, from the Children's Home. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. I mean if you need any more 

children. If you don't 

DR. BARBER: Yes, we do at the present time. We 

couldn°t place 300. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I know. I am not saying you should 

take on all the responsibility of the State because, if 

you would, we would make you Director instead of someone 

else. 

DR. BARBER: No, thank you. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have enough to handle right 

now. 

DR. BARBER: In terms of your organization, our staff 

is very, very small. We only have 12 caseworkers and 2 

supervisors. It is not like the Bureau of Children°s 

Services. So there is a limit, and financially, too. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I know. But if we could provide 

for you 50 wonderful children looking for a home, you 

will be willing to see if you can place them. 

DR. BARBER: We will be more than willing. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: See if I understand the situation. 

You know Chief Hollender·-­

DR. BARBER: Very well. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: [Continuing] -- much better than 

I do. Would you speak with him this afternoon before you 
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leave and make an appointment to see him tomorrow, just 

to start things going along this line? 

DR. BARBER: Senator, they know this is available. 

Not every family wants a certain kind of child~ We are 

doing this right along with the Bureau of Children°s 

Services. This is not novel. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You heard me say that they have 

600 hard-to-place children. 

DR. BARBER: All right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: They either have or they haven't. 

If you need 50, let's find a horne for these 50. Now you 

are not going to know unless you go to see him and check 

these against the applications. In other words, we are 

getting down to the core of the situation. I mean, these 

statistics are starting to get me. But there are 600 children 

here and you need 50. Now there is something wrong if we 

don't do something. 

DR. BARBER: This is what we are suggesting - to 

cooperate. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now maybe if you see him, you 

won't be able to match them. That will be a different 

thing. So you see him and I know tomorrow is Friday, but 

I know he is a hard-working man, and he will wait until 

six or seven o'clock tomorrow night to see you if he has 

to. But try to make an appointment with him tonight, see 

him tomorrow, and then will you and Chief Hollender report 

to me by letter the next three or four days how things 

are going along. Because I don't want to hear any more 

about the pool over here and how many we need over here and 

they are not getting together. There is something wrong 

some place in this picture. We have to finalize it. 

I am very happy to hear you say you can place many 

of these children. If a problem arises that you can•t, I 

won't be angry. That is fine. I am pleased to hear of 

this thinking and I am pleased to hear your suggestion that 

we use some of the private adoption agencies to work with 
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the State. I think your suggestions can be considered. 

We don•t want any overlapping but there is a role for 

each, the private organizations and the BCS. 

DR. BARBER: There is room for everybody. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very much. 

DR. BARBER: You 1 re welcome. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: See that man. 

Now we have Miss Reddan, and would you kindly let 

us have your name, address and your association with the 

Bureau of Children's Services. 

C A T H E R I N E R E D D A N: Miss Catherine Reddan. 

I am with the Bureau of Children's Services. My horne 

address is 701 Parkway Avenue, Trenton, New Jersey. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You are a caseworker in the Bureau 

of Children's Services. 

MISS REDDAN:: That's correct. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And how long have you been with 

the Bureau? 

MISS REDDAN: For about a year and nine months. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And I am very sorry to hear that 

you may be leaving us soon. 

MISS REDDAN: I am too. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We want you back. You will try 

to come back, won't you? 

MISS REDDAN: It depends on Fellowship money. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I do have a copy of your statement 

and you can proceed any way you think you should. 

MISS REDDAN: I would like to state one basic assumption 

that I would like to make so that I am not cast off as 

being a young idealist, and that is, I think the one 

essential ingredient for the successful take-off of any 

program is based on human will. I feel our priorities 

have been completely out of whack. As long as man's will 

is out of wack, then our resources are going to be completely 

misdirected. Man must do what he can, but he can 9 t always 
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do what he wants. We have so many highfalutin schemes 

and so many plans. ~·:e have everything down the line, but 

the problem is that we must first agree on the need. Once 

we have established that, maybe we can match up our 

resources. 

Successful casework is not only dependent on an 

individual's care and respect for another human being, but 

also on his precise knowledge of all the determinants of 

human behavior and having the necessary resources to 

meet the client's needs. We are alledgedly here today 

to discuss and attempt to develop mutually benefitting 

programs to improve the plight of our troubled children. 

However, the answer has not only one face and the problems 

will not be remedied by mere discussion in an Assembly 

Chamber. I see the "troubled'' members of our society 

as valuable cultural resources rather than simply perplexing 

social problems. Are we going to allow the problems to 

mushroom to such enormous dimensions that we can only 

minimize the degree of itsseriousness. If one is willing 

to avoid crises, then it becomes possible to minimize the 

degree of their consequences. Thus it seems apparent 

that the time has come for us to close the gap between 

intellectual capacity and performance in accordance with 

the changing needs of our society and the State. 

Why does there appear to be so many injustices being 

committed daily in the area of child welfare within the 

State of New Jersey? It is because the caseworkers lack 

the training, tolerable working conditions and resources 

to appropriately plan for any child. 

Senator, civilizations are built and maintained upon 

the dignity, integrity and collective will of man. However, 

unless man declares realistic means which will utilize 

these human qualities, man and society will perish together. 

The solution to this problem cannot wait until 

another day. To try to minimize the disparities and dis­

organization existing within our state•s services to 

97 

12 



children and to develop appropriate programs depends 

only on one simple thing.and that is our will to accomplish 

it. 

I submitted my report as an intake worker to you 

and I didn't know whether you had any questions. 

[Report submitted by Miss Reddan can be 
found beginning on page 159 of this 
transcript.] 

SENATOR MARAZITI: "Following is an account of a 

week's work 11 - is that yours? 

MISS REDDAN: Yes, as an intake worker. There are 

two reports that you received. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 11A Social'Worker's Week," I have 

here in the New Brunswick District. 

MISS REDDAN: No, mine is the other one. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have a list of cases here -­

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: 

on the intake end. 

which you analyze. You are 

MISS REDDAN: That is correct. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: On intake, you cover all areas, 

whether the children are taken in by surrender, by maybe a 

court order. 

MISS REDDAN: Not exactly. I don't deal with adoption. 

Intake, as far as the Toms River Office is involved, involves 

abuse, neglect or any need of a child under the age of 21 

and it can be referred to me either by an interested party 

or by the parents of the child, themselves. But I don't 

deal in adoption and I don't deal with unwed mothers 

unless they are going to --- · 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You don't deal with adoption? 

MISS REDDAN: No. The only time I deal with unwed 

mothers is if they refuse to surrender their child for 

adoption. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If they refuse to surrender their 

child. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: If an unwed mother refuses to 

surrender the child for adoption, then you go to see her. 

MISS REDDAN: Rig~t. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: How does it come to you in the 

first place? 

MISS REDDAN: Oftentimes, some of the girls are still 

in school. They want to return to school so that they 

might be able to adequately meet the child's needs upon 

graduation from high school. So we either institute foster 

care or day care. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, you see these girls 

that don 1 t want to surrender their children for adoption 

and you assist them. 

away. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You don't go to take the children 

MISS REDDAN: Right. I do take children away. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You do take them away? 

MISS REDDAN: Right, if you want to put it that way. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: With or without their consent? 

MISS REDDAN: Without their consent. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I know I shouldn°t ask you this 

question. But do you have the legal right to do that? 

MISS REDDAN: It has to be done by court order. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What court has the right to take 

the child away? 

MISS REDDAN: This is on an emergency basis. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am not criticizing you. But 

the question arises in my mind, unless there is more to 

the story than that 

MISS REDDAN: In cases of severe abuse or neglect or 

abandonment, you have to have some means to protect yourself 

legally and at the same time provide protection for the 

child, whether it is on a temporary or a permanent basis. 

So you need to have a court order and this lasts for a 

period of six months maximum. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand. In other words, 

in a case where a child is not receiving care or he is 

being abused, you should step in. But just on the bare 

case of a girl having an illegitimate child, that in 

my opinion would not constitute a legal basis for taking 

that child away from the mother. 

MISS REDDAN: It doesn't. I don't, you know, run in 

there and take the child away if it is an illegitimate 

child. It is under circumstances where the child needs 

protection. And I don°t say an illegitimate child necessar­

ily needs to be taken out of the home. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right. I wanted to get that 

clear. I didn't think you did. In other words,there is perhaps 

a greater number of cases where the child is illegitimate 

and needs protection from its parents and for other 

reasons. 

MISS REDDAN: There has been disintegration within 

the family. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The incidence is greater there. 

But where you have a simple case of an illegitimate child, 

you do not take the child away from the mother. 

MISS REDDAN: No. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now you list a number of cases 

here and explain what you do. Is that right? And they 

range from all ages apparently. 

MISS REDDAN: That's correct. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: When you have to do an intake, 

how far do you work with it? In other words, a child 

is taken in and you place it in a foster home. What do 

you do next? 

MISS REDDAN: It depends on the type of problem 

and the means by which we receive the referral whether the 

child remains in his own home or goes into some type of 

foster setting or out-of-the-home placement. It depends 

on our District Office. I keep it until the time when 

I feel I have a suitable plan for the child and the family, 

until we have gotten to a point where I can pass it over 
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to a caseworker. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This caseworker has the responsi-

bility of placement then, right? 

MISS REDDAN: I place. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You place where? 

MISS REDDAN: I place in a foster setting or anything 

a regular casewo~ker can do. But sometimes you need a 

period of observation. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Where is the child in the meantime? 

MISS REDDAN: It depends on the type of case you 

have. Sometimes he can be in the home and sometimes he 

will go into a foster setting on an emergency basis. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, take these cases where a 

child is abused or abandoned or by court order, I imagine, 

turned over to you, meaning that you have temporary guardian­

ship. That is what it is in effect, isn't it? 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Eventually this child will find 

his place in a foster home to begin with. Now are you 

still associated there with this child? 

MISS REDDAN: Until a time when I can accurately 

assess the problem and I feel that I am able to propose some 

type of planning for the child. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What do you mean by planning? 

MISS REDDAN: When I realize what the problems are, 

whether lt is that the parents need psychiatric help until 

the child's return or ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand. A point does come, 

does it not, when you may make a decision that things 

are working better for the parents and perhaps this child 

could be returned, not immediately, but that is worked 

out, isn't it? 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Also then a point comes when you 

start thinking that this child should not go back - there 

are cases like that. When you come to that conclusion 
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that the child should go back, what do you do? 

MISS REDDAN: You attempt to establish or substantiate 

your reasons for not returning the child. I think what 

we need to be aware of are the real problems you come upon 

in trying to petition for permanent custody of a child. 

Out of all the cases I have ever had, I don 1 t think I have 

won more than two permanent guardianship hearings. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have been with us for a year? 

MISS REDDAN: A year and nine months. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: How many cases have you had in a 

year and nine months roughly? 

MISS REDDAN: Where I have petitioned for permanent 

guardianship? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: No, no - intake. 500? 2,000? 

200? 

MISS REDDAN: I must have had at least 300 cases, I 

guess. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: How many? 

MISS REDDAN: 250 or 300. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: A little less than 300 cases. 

Of the 300, two are permanent guardianship. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And of these 300, can you tell 

us generally how many were returned to the parents? 

MISS REDDAN: I couldn•t give you an accurate figure. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Would you be able to? Is your 

supervisor here? 

MISS REDDAN: No. Out of the 300 cases I have had --­

SENATOR MARAZITI: Your supervisor is not here today. 

MISS REDDAN: No. Out of the 300 cases I have had, 

the 300 children, I would say I have petitioned for at 

least 20 cases of guardianship. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Permanent? 

MISS REDDAN: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And the court only granted two. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: Which proves that the court is 

reluctant to give permanent guardianship unless it is a 

real serious case. 

MISS REDDAN: That is true. But I think it also 

proves the fact that we don't have the legal representation 

or the time to investigate ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: Wait a minute. You had 20 cases -

and I won't say you lost the 20 cases - but the court decided 

in your favor for permanent guardianship on two and against 

the BCS for permanent guardianship on 18. I am not 

criticizing. 

MISS REDDAN: No, I realize that. Or they will 

extend the order. Usually what happens is they will extend 

the order for another six months. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, the court is 

reluctant and they would rather not give permanent guardian­

ship. They don't seem to be too anxious to do it - the 

courts. 

MISS REDDAN: They are reluctant, but I think one of the 

things you have to come up against is in a contested guardian­

ship hearing when we don't have the evidence, although 

the judge realizes that maybe the child should not go home, 

he does not have the evidence to substantiate that decision. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Look at it another way. When the 

court finally does decide to give you guardianship, it is 

a very strong case, isn't it? 

MISS REDDAN: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: He did that in two. What he 

probably does in the other eighteen or fiften is continue 

temporary guardianship. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Because he hopes that some day maybe 

the parents will be able to take him back or the situation 

will change. 

Now that is 20 cases you have had. But then you can 1 t 

tell us how many were returned to the homes? 

, 0 

MISS REDDAN: No, because oftentimes they are 
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returned after I have turned the case over so I wouldn't 

be fair in giving you a figure. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But it wouldn't be 200 or anything 

like that, would it, or 50 or 25? 

MISS REDDAN: It is a very surprisingly ·.higl:l percentage. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: A high percentage. Would you be 

able to do this before you leave -- You are leaving tomorrow? 

MISS REDDAN: In two weeks. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If you could look through your 

records, this is the information I would like to have: 

how long you have been there - 1 year and 9 months - and 

you have taken so many intake cases and so many guardianships -

applied for 20 and 2 granted - and how many returned to 

their families. That would give me an idea of what is 

happening. 

I am not saying this is the case, but, let's say, 

there were 100 of these that you have taken that are still 

with us - only 2 in permanent guardianship - there a·re 100 

here, maybe 75 .····In other words, we have had ttese 100 

for 1 year and 9 months. They are probably, most of them, 

in foster homes. Some may be in a hospital or some other 

special place. But most of them are in foster homes. 

We have had them for 1 year and 9 months. How long - and 

this is not a question I am trying to trick you with -­

how long are we going to do this? How long will we keep 

this hundred? They haven't gone back in 1 year and 9 

months.. How long will we keep them in foster homes? 

MISS REDDAN: I agree that possibly some time limit 

should be set on this. But I think at the same time, if 

you are going to set a time limit, you also have to afford 

the parents and the caseworker an opportunity to do the 

most intensive casework possible. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me tell you something. If 

parents don't want children after 1 year and 9 months, 

there is something wrong some place. 

MISS REDDAN: It is not necessarily that they don't 
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want the child though. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What is the problem? 

MISS REDDAN: It is a multi-problem family and 

oftentimes they need help. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: A multi-problem family? 

MISS REDDAN: And they need help from various types 

of services. Maybe the mother had an emotional breakdown, 

but it is certainly not permanent in nature. You need 

services to work with. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You know what I would like to 

have you do too - because you are going to do all the 

work now that you are leaving -- But this is going to be 

a little analysis of a caseworker with these problems -

what happened to these children. You list down there - I 

don't want names - just what the problems are. I would 

like to know how often the parents see these children. 

In all these cases where you still have them - maybe only 

75 so it would be easier for you -- but I want to know -- do 

you know what I am driving at? If two years from now you 

come down here again - and I hope you do - you are 

with the BCS and you still have these children, that is 

3 years and 9 months later -- how long i~ this going on? 

Will these children grow up in foster homes all their 

lives with the insecurity of foster homes? Isn't it better 

for these children --I am not criticizing anyone here, but 

just because some people might be hurt because I am saying 

this, I am not going to stop saying it. But it is incon­

ceivable for me to believe it is a good policy for the 

State of New Jersey to keep those children in foster homes 

for 4, 5, 6 and 7 years. I don't care about the parents. 

If the parents can't straighten out in 2 years or 3 years 

or 4 years, I'm thinking of those children. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Isn't our policy that whatever we 

do is for the benefit of the children? So why do we worry 

about the parents after 3 years? 
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MISS REDDAN: But oftentimes the benefit of the 

child is not taking him away from his parents. He may 

not be able to live with his parents, but he still main­

tains contact. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But suppose he can°t live with 

the parents for 15 years. Is that a good thing for the 

child? 

MISS REDDAN: In intake I hit many cases. If you 

read over the cases I have there, I believe there are 

two in there that were adopted and they are adolescents 

now and ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you know what is happening here? 

The State of New Jersey is taking over the responsibilities 

of many parents. If they want the responsibility, they 

should have it. But for us to take 300 children or even 

100 and keep them for 3 or 4 years, you know what happens? 

Here's what happens. I see the whole picture now. That 

is why in these statistics we have here, we have those 16, 

17, 18, and 19 years old that have gone from foster home 

to foster home and no permanent home. This is why. What 

we are doing today is going to affect us 5 or 6 years from 

now. Five or six years from now there is going to be 

another Senator sitting here, I hope, and he is going to 

wonder why we have these 13- and 14-year-olds because 

maybe today we are not doing - the State of New Jersey, 

not you - we are not doing what we should --

MISS REDDAN: I realize that. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: -- and put these in permanent 

homes. Every day there are 14,000 children getting a 

day older. We are in a rut. 

MISS REDDAN: That 1 s right. They are getting a day 

older and the problems are getting .a little larger. I 

think, O.K., fine, head towards adoption. But if we are 

to assume that the parent and child should stay together 

under whatever circumstances whenever it is possible and 

you have to offer services to those parents and those 
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children, and by saying within two years if nothing is 

done, the children are placed for adoption, you are going 

to close the door. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: How long do you say we wait? 

MISS REDDAN: I am saying that you can establish a 

time limit, but you also have to bring the facilities and 

the resources together. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right. I agree with you there. 

It is going to take a lot of money and a lot of work. 

Now we have to establish a time. I would agree with 

you, it is hard to say a year, two years, three years.· I 

don't really know. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But you do agree, don't you, it 

ought to be some time? I don't mean it should be an 

automatic shutoff. I would say we go before this court 

again and I know that most judges would not want to close 

out the parent's rights unless there is a good reason. 

But now we are getting to the thing. If we could set a 

time - maybe it should be a year and a half or two years 

or three years -- There is a gentleman here that handed 

me a copy of what is known as the Ontario Bill. It is a 

bill signed by Governor Rockefeller which provides for 

a mandatory reviewing of cases, foster care cases, after 

24 months to determine either why the child should not be 

returned to its natural parents or put out for adoption. 

I am not familiar with the law. Probably you are not either. 

I just learned about it this afternoon. So don't worry about 

it. You know I am up here~ I can call the tune. You are 

doing a better job than I am. This is what we are talking 

about, something like this. Maybe two years is not enough 

time. Maybe it ought to be two and one-half years. But 

it would be good, thinking of the children basically - I 

almost said alone, but 99 per cent thinking of the children 

it would be good to have some kind of time limit, after we 

have had them for two years or two years and one-half or 

three years, to review it and then determine they go back 
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to their parents and, if they can't, then have the court 

decide if we should have permanent guardianship. We would 

have to have that first. If we have tough judges like 

you have had, we won't get any. First, permanent guardian­

ship, and then from there adoption. You would think this 

is all right? 

MISS REDDAN: I think it would be an excellent idea 

only because I find many times where we wish we did have 

permanent guardianship after many, many years. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What was that? 

MISS REDDAN: Many times when we wish we did have 

permanent guardianship, the judges still remain reluctant. 

I think only can you have this ruling if you provide the 

other necessary facilities. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Right. In other words, to do this 

you have to have the staff, the caseworkers, the super­

visors, the personnel, the equipment, in order to make 

a real thorough review and examination and check it out 

and make sure that when you go to court you are doing the 

right thing and you are not pushing an adjudication through 

that you feel might be wrong. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I like your thinking. 

You don•t get into the adoption part. 

MISS REDDAN: No. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You have an idea what I am looking 

for on the statistics, right? 

MISS REDDAN: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Now I have a thought here. I have 

your report and-I would say that you certainly earn your 

money and cover a lot of ground. I know there is a great 

deal of work required here. 

Oh, I want to ask you one general question. You have 

a five-day week, is that it? 

MISS REDDAN: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Then you spend certain time in the 
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field and certain time in the office. Is that right? 

MISS REDDAN: An intake worker has 3 days in the 

field and 2 days in the office. But it never works out 

that way. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: The office work is for reporting 

purposes? 

MISS REDDAN: Doing the necessary paper work, inter­

viewing, taking in new referrals. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That's 2 days. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Not bad at all. 

Are there any suggestions you could make for improvement? 

You know you are leaving in two weeks. You can say what 

you want. I don't really mean that. I will say this: 

Chief Hollender was very kind to make your testimony avail­

able today and it has been very helpful and I am sure everyone 

is interested,as well as your adoption supervisor. So tell 

me if you can think of anything we can do to make things 

better. 

MISS REDDAN: We have reiterated time and time again 

today what some of the things are that need to be done on 

an immediate basis. From my own experience, I would say 

we need more caseworkers to handle the cases. There are 

too many intake cases. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If we had more caseworkers, you 

would favor putting some of them on what we were talking 

about, you know, running down these cases where - should 

the children be returned to the parents or should they be 

placed for adoption? 

MISS REDDAN: Not only that, but maybe we wouldn 1 t 

be so inclined to make haphazard decisions, being pushed 

into making a plan for a child only because we have so 

many other referrals backed up. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: What you have to do - you have to, 

in your own work, consider priorities and do the most 

urgent things first. 
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MISS REDDAN: That's right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Which would mean if three or four 

new referrals come in, you have to work on them quickly 

and if you started on some other case where you might try 

to return the child to the family, you have to drop that 

momentarily. 

MISS REDDAN: Right. But I also think - you know, 

a client and a social worker can talk for hours. When 

they are in there screaming for institutional placement or 

some type of resource, you have to have this too, not only 

the lesser caseload, but also the resources to give the 

client and in this respect I think we are committing a 

grave injustice to them. 

SENATOR .MARAZITI: I would like t.o ask --- We may 

not have a hearing for two more weeks - I don't think 

we will - but we will later. Even though you are no longer 

associated with the State, would you, if we need you, come 

back and help us out? 

MISS REDDAN: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZIT I: I want to thank you very much for 

your testimony and for your suggestions. I am sure that 

they will go a long way towards making things better for 

the children. Thank you. 

I would like to call Mrs. Elizabeth Cole. 

E L I Z A B E T H S. C 0 L E: Senator, I have a 

prepared statement, but before I give it I would like to 

take the opportunity to thank you for holding these 

hearings and for expressing the concern for New Jersey's 

children that you have. For a very long time, those of 

us in the field and in the parents' groups have thought 

there really haven·t been too terribly many people who cared 

what happened to New Jersey's children. Now we know that 

you do very much and we are appreciative of the opportunity 

to discuss what we need for our children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you very much. I appreciate 

your being here and being so patient, waiting all day. 
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;· MRS. COLE: Thank you. I've been chaffing at the 

bit. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Go right ahead. 

MRS. COLE: We really can't do a complete study of the 

relevance of the Bureau of Children's Services' adoption 

procedures and our practices unless we take a look at 

what the philosophy of our adoption is because we all know 

full well that what people believe and feel about a 

particular subject is going to color what they do. 

The field of adoption has been subject to radical 

changes in the last five years. Parenthetically I would 

like to add that we are now corning to the point where the 

Adoptive Parents have been for the last ten years. But 

the most sweeping changes have occurred in the last years 

and our agency is like many others in this State and across 

this country and, that is, that we are in the midst of 

change. We are changing our philosophy with regard to 

adoption. 

It has been very difficult to do this. It is very 

difficult for social workers to abandon concepts and 

practices that they have held onto for a number of years. 

So most of our social workers, I believe, have shown 

some movement; others, I am sorry to say, have not. 

Perhaps this will become clearer if we discuss what 

our philosophy is and how this is reflected in our policy 

and procedures. 

We believe, as does the Child Welfare League of 

American, that: 11Adoption service is a social service 

provided by the community or state, through an organized 

agency, for children who cannot be reared by their natural 

parents and who need and can benefit by new and permanent 

family ties established through legal adoption... I think 

we all agree on this. 

We believe in the following premises: (1) A child 

belongs with its natural parents and we must do all we can to 

help see that this is possible. But (2) if and when those 

natural ~nts prove unable or unwilling to provide a 
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suitable horne for the child, then that child is entitled 

to a permanent family other than that natural family. 

(3) For most children, adoption is the best way to 

achieve that permanent family. (4) The agency's resources 

must be directed towards the goal that each child will 

have a suitable permanent horne of his own. 

I believe that these premises have been the basis 

for our adoption program since its inception. And I 

believe that this is the charge that the Legislature gave 

us when they created our agency, that of preserving and 

strengthening family life. I believe further that the 

major areas of controversy are not over what adoption 

services are or who they are for, but rather over what 

children shall receive them and what parents shall receive 

them and how they shall be given. 

to 

In the past, children for whom adoption was appropriate 

were those who were legally free and were the right age, 

religion, race, nationality and were free from any blemish 

in their background or any physical or intellectual defect. 

This certified "blue ribbon" baby was then matched to be 

the mirror image of a couple who were investigated,and 

I underline that part, and proven to be the right age, race, 

nationality, etc. This characterization of adoption services 

is an accurate description of how children are now being 

placed by agencies across the country and some agencies 

right here in the State of New Jersey. The Bureau of Children's 

Services in the majority of cases is not one of these 

agencies and has not been for at least the past five years. 

We believe wholeheartedly in the slogan of the National 

Council of Adoptive Parents Organization who say: "Let 

every child who is eligible for adoption be available for 

adoption, 11 and the Child Welfare League of American who state: 

"Adoption should be considered for any child who is deprived 

of care by his natural parents, who is or can be made 

legally free for adoption, and who has the capacity to form 

a relationship with new parents and to develop in a family. 

112 



The opportunity to have a permanent family of his own 

should not be denied by reason of his age, religion, race, 

nationality, residence or handicaps that do not preclude his 

living in a family or community." 

We have communicated this belief to our staff on all 

levels and continue to communicate it. We do place children 

of all ages for adoption. Children we have placed in 

selected homes have ranged in age from newborn to a 13-year­

old child who was placed in the last three months. We have 

approved foster parent adoption of children 18, 1~ and 

20 years old. We have placed sibling groups of three and 

four. Children of all religions or no religion are placed 

as well as children of all races. Now the national statistics 

on adoption put out by the Children's Bureau in Washington, 

D.C.,indicates that children of minority races represented 

only 11 per cent of all the adoptions done by all the agencies 

across this country. During the last fiscal year 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Pardon me. In other words, the 

children of minority races represent only 11 per cent. 

MRS. COLE: It is a shocking statistic. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: See if I understand this. And 

this would be true in New Jersey generally? 

MRS. COLE: It is true generally in some areas, but 

my next point is that it is not true of the Bureau of 

Children's Services. 

During the past fiscal year from July 1, 1969 till now, 

29 per cent of the children that the Bureau of Children's 

Services have placed have been of minority races. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In other words, I spoke too fast. 

Go ahead. 

MRS. COLE: I want to add parenthetically also that 

a number of agencies in New Jersey are doing a very good 

job in the placement of minority children. Unfortunately, 

a number of agencies are not doing a very good job in this 

area. 

The children placed by the Bureau of Children's Services 

last year comprised 2/3rds of all the non-white children 
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placed in the State of New Jersey by 16 agencies licensed 

to place in the State - 2/3rds of all the non-white children 

placed were placed by ·the Bureau of Children 1 s Services. 

Children of all nationalities are placed from Pakistanian 

to Peruvian. BCS children wit.h all manner of severe physical 

problems have found adoptive homes. I would like to add, 

also parenthetically, that in many instances this has been 

with the cooperation of the very fine voluntary agencies 

that we have in the State. The problems of the children 

we have placed have included hemophilia, partial blindness, 

loss of limbs, spastic hemophilia and severe heart conditions. 

We have placed children who are mildly to moderately retarded. 

Homes are now being recruited for a child who is hydrocephalic, 

thanks very much to the conunendable efforts of the Newark 

Star Ledger in their series by Vera Plumb. And homffihave 

been selected for childred with cerebral palsey and another 

with severe heart problems. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And Charles Finley. 

MRS. COLE: And Charles Finley. I am sorry for 

leaving him out. 

A number of normal children - these are children with 

no pathology in and of themselves - have come to us from 

agencies who have been wary of placing them because the 

child's parents had problems, such as, mental illness, 

epilepsy, retardation or drug use. These children all have 

found adoptive homes. 

Who should be an adoptive parent and how you get to 

be one, I think are two areas that are undergoing the 

most change. The traditional adoption position was that 

couples should be investigated and only those which met 

certain criteria were accepted. These criteria often had 

to do with age of the people, their race, health, fertility, 

the presence of biological children in the home, their income, 

religion and their marital status. People with neurosis 

or who had had problems in their past were suspect. The 

posture was to screen out couples rather than to screen in 

as many people as they possibly could. 
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We have as our present policy the belief that most 

people who come to us to adopt would make suitable parents. 

We are not looking for "ideal" parents because I don 1 t 

believe they exist. Our role is to screen people in and 

to enable them to become adoptive parents. What I have 

been teaching in our in-service training program is that 

the study should be an educative process, not an investi­

gative process. Our role is to help as many people as we 

can to become adoptive parents. In practice. this 

philosophy is expressed in the following eligibility 

requirements: 

Adoptive applicants must be u.s. citizens by birth 

or naturalization and this is· required by law. Senator, 

Edward Turner, Esq. has before this body amendments to 

the adoption legislation which would delete this requirement. 

I would like to add parenthetically that I am in agreement 

with the deletion of this as a requirement for adoption. 

The law also requires that the adoption applicants 

must be 21 years of age. I believe Mr. Turner also has 

an amendment which would suggest that this be deleted as 

a legal requirement. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Somebody might be suitable and be 

19. 

MRS. COLE: Absolutely. There are many people who 

are not citizens or do not care to become citizens who 

would make very good adoptive parents. 

As to marital status, all we say is that both people 

must be in the home, and the marriage should be of sufficient 

duration to indicate a stable, happy relationship. 

Applications are accepted from single persons interested 

in those children for whom two-parent homes are difficult 

to find. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: On that point, I concur, of course. 

I just have the impression, I could be wrong, that this 

is not widely known through no fault of the State or the 

Bureau of Children's Services. I think of what one witness 
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h a·s said today that maybe community education in this 

area would help. In other words, I think there are 

many, many people, single people, that would be very happy 

to adopt and probably they would adopt older children 

where we have a problem. 

MRS. COLE: I agree with you 100 per cent. I think 

there are a lot of myths about adoption and people don't 

even know what they can do. I have on my desk a study on 

a woman from your county who is 45 years old and is single 

and is asking to adopt a child. She is a delightful person. 

She is asking for a child who, by the way, it has been 

difficult to find a home for. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: They usually want older children, 

don't they, 12, 13, 14 years of age because they would also 

be a companion. 

MRS. COLE: Right. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And I think it provides the child 

with many opportunities too. 

MRS. COLE: I agree with you and I think we have to 

do more to let people know. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: And this is something which perhaps 

we need. 

MRS. COLE: I think I come to this in my recommendations. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: If I only let you go ahead, you 

would answer all my questions. 

MRS. COLE: As to income, there is really no set amount. 

Income should be steady and sufficient to meet day-to-day 

needs with reasonable provisions for the future. Standards 

within the family's community and the management of income 

are also considerations. Sometimes it is necessary for 

the prospective adoptive mother to work and this is fine. 

This will not disqualify a family if appropriate plans can 

be made for the care of the child while the mother is at 

work. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I also agree with you there. 

But I have the impression that many prospective adoptive 
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mothers think that's an impediment. 

MRS. COLE: This information, by the way, Senator, 

comes almost verbatim from a pamphlet that we have on 

adoption, called a 11 Path to Adoption" which we send out 

to anyone who inquires. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Maybe they don't read it. 

MRS. COLE: But I think we ought to send it to more 

people. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That's right. It gets to the ones 

who are interested and then they know, but maybe many 

people disqualify themselves. They say~. "Well, I 1 m single, 11 

or, "I 1 m too old," or "The wife is working a couple of 

days a week," so they don't take that next step. 

MRS. COLE: I think this is particularly true in 

the black community where they have felt for years that 

it is terrifically difficult to adopt a child. They don't 

know that things have changed. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I have had that opinion the last 

two months I have heard about it. 

MRS. COLE: As far as health, all we ask is that 

applicants be in reasonably good physical and emotional 

health and be able to provide day-to-day care for the 

child. We do not require fertility testing. We merely 

encourage couples who would like to have their own biological 

children to seek medical help if they have not. 

As to religion, we do not require a formal church 

affiliation, but we do expect that a child be provided with 

a moral environment. The child is normally placed in a 

home of his own religion. However, we would not deny a 

child placement if an appropriate home of his religion were 

not available. 

Housing -- They don't have to own their own home and, 

contrary to some public belief, they don't have to have a 

separate bedroom for the child. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I just happen to know where that 

was a requirement. 
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MRS. COLE: No. It may have been an old one. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: It might have been a misunderstanding 

on the part of either the applicants or whoever was handling 

it. That's a good thing to know because there are many, 

many people that think there is some rigidity about this 

requirement. We come again to the point that I know you 

are going to make later of public community information. 

MRS. COLE: Right. I think there has to be mutual 

desire for adoption in the couple, that both the father and 

the mother have to want to adopt a child. It is important 

that everybody else in the family kind of has talked about 

it, at least, or is in agreement with it. 

As far as childlessness, couples who have children 

are accepted. We have placed children with couples who 

have 4 or 5 or 6 ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: That is another point that is 

not too well known. 

MRS. COLE: I have a study in my office on a couple 

that has 7 children who are asking to adopt their 8th 

child. This is no barrier. We have and do and will continue 

to 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am sure that after your testimony 

is published, you are going to get more applications. 

MRS. COLE: I hope so. 

Foster parents are allowed to adopt children who have 

been in their homes any length of time; although the statute 

gives them priority when the child has been in their home 

for two years, actually the agency policy allows it much 

under that period of time. 

I really believe that if you compare our eligibility 

requirements with those of other agencies practicing in 

this State, this would result in the opinion that the 

Bureau of Children's Services is among the more flexible. 

Even so, we are in the process of determining which of the 

ones we still have can be changed. 

An examination of the characteristics of the couples 

that we have placed children with would yield couples over 
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45, single parents, working mothers, individuals who 

were referred for public assistance to support the child 

we placed in their home, and individuals with all manner 

of health problems, including one couple we had, both of 

whom were paraplegic. 

We are sure that not many other agencies in this State 

can claim this. 

We are sure that there are some couples who have been 

screened out and rejected who should not have been. 

We feel these are due to errors in judgment on the part of 

new, inexperienced staf£or of older, uninformed staff, 

rather than a policy or philosophy of rejection on the part 

of the agency as a whole. Our figures show that less than 

10 per cent of all people who apply are rejected. 

Now the matching of children with couples I think is an 

area which is receiving much scrutiny by the community and 

some social workers. You know, the traditional practice 

was the physical matching of the child to the couple as 

well as matching race, religion, ethnic and socio-economic 

background of the baby's biological parents to those of the 

adoptive parents. 

I heard you, Senator, in this Chamber tell the story 

of your own beginnings. You are the son of Italian 

immigrants and you certainly have, at least, average 

intelligence. I venture to say that you probably would 

not have been placed for adoption with your parents had 

they not had a college education. 

The social worker was considered to have done his job 

well if there was a perfect match and 11mirror image." Parents 

who came in asking for a child different from themselves 

were suspect. Their motivation for wanting a child was 

immediately scrutinized. And the underlying assumption 

was that it is unhealthy to delight in difference and that 

the reasons for wanting a child might be to exploit him or 

to comply with some neurosis. These questionabl·e attitudes 

are now being applied by some social workers in all agencies, 

particularly to parents who want Negro-Caucasian children. 
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This description of the "old school" described our 

past practice but I don't think it is an accurate description 

of our present practice for the most part. We match only 

those characteristics that the couples tell us they want 

in a child. This year, for example, we placed 41 inter­

racial children with white parents. 

I think there are too many social workers in agencies 

in this State and across the nation who still follow the 

old traditions. I am concerned about social workers who 

try to select a child of "just the right color" when the 

couple really doesn't care, or who object to a baby born 

to a mother who did not complete high school for their college­

graduate couple, or who rule out a baby with allergies 

before asking the couples if they would accept him. We should 

let couples determine whether or not they want a child and 

not interject our own prejudices. I know of agencies who 

protest, and you have heard them protest, that they were 

unable to receive black children from us for their couples 

who were waiting and had to get them elsewhere. What they 

didn't tell you in their testimony is that in many instances 

children were suggested for some of those couples. They 

were found unsuitable not by the couples in the majority of 

cases, who did not even know that children were suggested, 

but by the social workers who question the child 1 s color, 

or background or the lack of a guarantee that the child 

would possess above-average intelligence. 

I think there is risk in all of living and I think 

that we have to make choices forever between alternatives 

whose outcome is unpredictable. We feel adoptive parents 

must be allowed to risk and must not be protected from 

this by social workers. The social workers should have 

allowed those parents to decide whether or not they wanted 

those children. 

I believe that the deficiencies of the Bureau of 

Children 1 s Services are not in its philosophy but I think 

it is in the implementation of this philosophy. For the 
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most part our lacks are not due to the social workers• 

unwillingness to do their job as it should be done, but 

their inability to do it all as it ought to be done. 

Most of the parents and children who come to us have 

serious problems, problems which require intensive effort, 

skill and resources to resolve. The size of our caseload 

precludes this intensive effort. Lack of an adequately 

staffed training division hampers our ability to upgrade 

our workers' skills and a shortage of community mental and 

physical health facilities makes the treatment that our clients 

need impossible to get. 

Parents who are unwilling or unable to care for their 

children should have their parental rights terminated. The 

determination of their ability or willingness should not 

be put off for years. As Mr. Peter Forsythe, Presiden·t of 

the Council on Adoptable Children, states, "There should 

be a period of intensive work with the natural parents." 

A reasonable time limit might be two years. Exceptional 

situations might go on after that time, but the ability 

and willingness of most parents could be determined in 

this time. We need the opportunity to do this intensive 

work. At present, we don't have it. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: On that point I am in complete 

accord with your views. I imagine we don't have any 

statute in New Jersey making it mandatory that the BCS 

do this, that we review a year and one-half or two or two 

and one-half or three.· We don't have the Ontario Bill or 

whatever it is called. We don't have that. But because 

we don 1 t have it doesn•t mean we can't do it. I do 

think with a statutory requirement, there would be more 

probability of a court taking the responsibility to say, 

"Well, I have to make a decision for the benefit of this 

child under State law, so I don't have to give permanent 

guardianship or have it placed for adoption. But here is 

State policy and I am going to do it. I am not going to 

wait three years or four, 11 although there would be some 
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latitude. 

Now I am sure - and I don•t know the number - I 

don't think anybody knows the number - how long we have 

had, say, ten or eleven thousand children because they 

are of varying ages and we have taken some and turned 

them back to the parents - but there might be four, five 

six, seven or eight thousand, maybe not that many, maybe 

ten thousand or eleven thousand that are in foster homes 

now. In fact, there are more. The figure this morning 

was almost 15,000 in foster homes, 4,000 we have guardian$hip 

of and 11,000 we don't. Many of these 11,000 we probably 

couldn;t procure guardianship over, but maybe many we 

could because I just have the idea there could be five or 

six thousand there that we have had longer than two years. 

Just like the case worker testified a little while ago, 

there is so much to be done that probably a caseworker 

doesn't have time to go and concentrate on processing 

these to see. And if it is going to be done - and I think 

it should be done - I think it would take a special 

effort, a task-force approach, so to speak, with a special 

concentrated effort over a period of a year or two to work 

on that and then it can be integrated into our program. 

In other words, the present staff, the supervisors, case 

workers, and attorney, are not able to cope with this. 

This is something that will have to be approached by 

special effort. 

MRS. COLE: I agree with you, Senator. We just can't 

do it. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I sense that it is your opinion 

that this is something we ought to look into and attempt 

to do. 

MRS. COLE: Absolutely. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: At least, make a determination. 

Check all these cases, review them all, and say which 

shall we retain in the present category and which shall we 

move on for guardianship and adoption. 
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MRS. COLE: I agree with Mr. Hollender's statement to 

this effect and I believe Dr. Barber also made the same 

suggestion in her testimony as well as several other people 

who testified. I agree with you very much. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I think you can help us considerably 

here. We won't be able to do this until we know the 

number. Before I am through, I would like to have the 

numbe~which we don't know. We want statistics on how 

long we have had children. They vary in ages so it ~ 

difficult to get this. But what I would like to have -

and I planned to ask Mr. Hollender when he takes the stand 

again to g~this information for us, but it is getting 

late so I will ask you, in cooperation with Mr. Hollender. 

MRS. COLE: May I complete my statement, Senator? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Do you think it is in there? 

MRS. COLE: No. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You may complete your statement, 

but this is something I would like to ask you to work on 

for us --

MRS. COLE: Yes. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: -- to try to prepare some information 

on this group of 15,000 children that Chief Hollender 

testified about. In other words, how many in foster homes -

well, all of them, I imagine - how many under guardianship -

he said 4,000 - and then 11,000 not under permanent 

guardianship. But those 11,000, which is what I am more 

interested in, how long have we had child 1, child 2 and 

child 3, etc. Somebody has given me statistics here 

and I may have it, but I don't know. 

MRS. COLE: Perhaps they might need some interpretation, 

Senator, and we would be happy to furnish you with whatever 

we have. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: It seems that the ones we have 

had the longest 

MRS. COLE: I think that there are probably a number 

of children in care who were considered to be unadoptable 
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years ago. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: -- who might not be now. 

MRS. COLE: Right. They have grown older now, but 

they were considered to be unadoptable because of their 

race or religion or any number of other factors. And 

I am not quite so sure I would say they wouldnat all be 

unadoptable right now. I don't know. I would like to have 

the opportunity to know what these children are like and 

then we can make a determination. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Well, for example, those between 

13 and 14 whom we have had under one year, 880; 3 to 5 

years, 522; 1 to 2 years of age, 966; under 1 year, 900. 

Then we go on to three years, 600, 800, 400- from three 

to five years. So there are a large number of children 

that we have had for a year.- that is not too long - many 
' 

for two years, a great many for two years, a large number 

for three years. There are totals down here: under one 

year, 7200; one to two years; 8,000; three to five years, 

4,000; six to eight years, 1,000. These are round figures. 

So you see some of these we must keep in this category. 

This is what I am thinking of. I do have a chart here 

that gives considerable information that has been furnished. 

MRS. COLE: We need to know more, I think, about 

those children. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That's right. We should know more 

about them. You know what I am looking for. You may 

proceed with your statement. 

MRS. COLE: We need in addition to workers who study 

couples who want to become adoptive parents, workers who 

can specialize in processing children for adoption and 

helping foster parents to adopt as well as supervising 

children who have been placed in adoption homes. Some of 

our offices have initiated these workers and the results have 

been most gratifying. More children have been placed by 

offices who have them. All of our offices do not have them 

because they must "rob Peter to pay Paul." If they specialize 
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in adoption,something else must suffer. 

Specialist workers can be trained. During the past 

year, I have spoken at 30 orientation sessions for new 

caseworkers. Five hundred caseworkers attended these 

sessions. With our turnover and the volume of work they are 

asked to do, our workers cannot gain the expertise or skill 

in all areas. A worker who specialized could do more and 

better work in a short time. 

This morning I listened to the testimony of Mrs. 

Brauer from Families for Interracial Adoption - and I must 

say I agreed with most of what she had to say. She gave an 

example which I think highlights this, Senator, when she 

talked about the fact the Children's Home Society, which 

is a very able adoption agency, and our own entered into a 

joint publicity campaign to recruit homes for children. 

What her statistics showed was that the Children•s Home 

Society was better able to very quickly see the couples 

that applied and to move a lot into the study phase and 

that we were not. 

This particular campaign was started at our suggestion 

to the Volunteers Bureau of the Junior League and as we 

began the campaign we lost our own adoption worker. And 

we just got a new adoption worker who had never done an 

adoption home study mid-way through the campaign. The 

Children's Home Society is a very fine agency. They have 

with them "dedicated and experienced" staff who have done 

many, many home studies and who know about their business. 

On the other hand, we had one adoption worker for a week 

of the campaign. We lost that one and then had to hire 

a new one. 

I think Mrs. Brauer's example is a very good one and 

it illustrates the difference between us and the voluntary 

agency and why they are able to move quickly and do work 

much differently than we can. We couldn 1 t match them with 

our one - we didn•t have her for the whole time -- our half 

of a caseworker who had no previous experience in adoption. 
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I think we need mere IA'Crke.rs, If we had more workers 

who were better tra.ir:ed, I t.hink the job satisfaction 

would be higher ai"}d some m.lght not leave us because of their 

deep frustration. 

I think we need appropriate legal staff to help us 

prepare properly for court action in adcpt.ion" We are not. 

attorneys, all of us, and yet our present si~uation forces 

each caseworker into a position where they must prepare, 

they must present ar.d t.hey must plead their own cases" 

Court a~tions involv1ng the rights of children should not 

be adversary proceedings .'r:<less our chiJ.dren are provided 

with an able adversary and a.t the present time the chi.l.dren 

have no able adversary. 

SENATOR MARAZITI~ You are right" I am sure counsel 

that you have is very a.ble, but it. is just too much for 

her to cope wit.h., 

MRS" COLE~ Yes, she is, She is very able, 

SENATOR MARAZITI ~ I believe this is one of the recom­

mendations we au probably make, You need considerably more 

help in that regard, especially if t.here is going to be a 

task-force approach to review all these cases am make 

application to the court. 

MRS. COLE: I believe we need to be able to s:.1bsidize 

adoptions to help families who would like to adopt a child 

but. cannot afford it" Some few of these children are 

physically, emotionally or intellectually handicapped" Many 

are black or of mixed race. Some may be older or have 

brothers and sisters. Help should be given these people in 

a way which is not degrading and does not forever keep them 

tied to the agency who would "oversee" them. Subsidized 

adoption saves children and money. 

SENATOR MARAZITI~ Thatfis true. 

MRS. COLE: We need to be able to pay the voluntary 

agencies when t.hey have produced a home which has resulted 

in the placement of a child who is waiting for a home. The 

payment then would only be made for those children who 

wait becuase of difficulty in locating a. suitable home, 
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but not for a child who is easily placed by most adoption 

agencies or our agency. 

I think we need to be better able to recruit homes 

for the children who wait. Until 4 years ago, we had an 

administrative order in the Bureau which prevented us from 

using our children's pictures in publicity. By the way, 

Senator, until 3 years ago, we didn't even have an adoption 

services unit. At our request, this administrative order 

that barred us from using our children's pictures was 

changed. The mass media publicity helps find homes. The 

Star Ledger ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: You are now using this? 

MRS. COLE: Yes, sir, we are. 

If you are familiar with the Plurnb·series· in the Star 

Ledger ---

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes, I am. 

MRS. COLE: --- this is an example of the most effective 

type. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: It is an example, but are the 

BCS children included too? 

MRS. COLE: Yes, they are mostly our children that 

Mrs. Plumb has been using in the series. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You are using their pictures 

through her. But I mean, maybe we could expand this 

program. 

MRS • COLE : We have used them with the Newark Star 

Ledger. Prior to that we have had three series in the 

Trenton Times, the Trentonian, the NewsTribune in New 

Brunswick, the Philadelphia Sunday Bulletin, the Elizabeth 

whatever it is -- I think we have probably hit about ten 

papers in the State. I think we need to do more. In 

addition to that, we have had three documentary series on 

Channel 13 last year and one this year where we actually 

brought on some of our children who needed adoptive homes 

and showed them on TV. We have done that on Channel 10. 

Mrs. Hughes, the former Governor's wife, has a program and 
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several of our children have appeared on that program 

with the request to have homes. We are doing that with 

Channel 48 within the next month and we have several of 

that type of publicity campaignsgoing. Without the help 

of the people in the news media and the TV and radio media, we 

would never have been able to have done what we did. 

California hires social workers whose full-time job 

is to recruit homes. They do nothing else but to recruit 

homes for the children who wait for them. And this might 

be something that we might consider in New Jersey. We 

don't even have sufficient funds to do the necessary 

photography for publicity. We have each of our caseworkers 

in the district equipped with a Polaroid camera and sometimes 

we had triple and quadruple exposures and the papers, as 

kind as they are, can't use our pictures. We have done a 

lot of this photography using volunteers and our own 

personal money. Pleas for homes have been carried so 

far on three TV stations, by radio stations, and, as I 

have mentioned, by a number of newspapers across the State 

and in Pennsylvania. 

I believe in the area of legislation that we need 

a statutory change with respect to the rule which requires 

religious matching of children to adoptive parents. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: This is a change you are recommending 

and you earlier said you didn 1 t think that was required, 

MRS. COLE: No. I think what I said was we donnt 

let the law stand in our way because what it says is "when­

ever possibble" and we have stretched this. But I really 

think the statute should be changed. This statute 30:4C-26 

states: "The Bureau of Children 1 s Services shall make every 

reasonable effort to select a foster home or an institution 

of the same religious faith as the parent or parents of 

such child." The statute further defines a fOster home as 

"private residences and institutions wherein any child in the 

care and custody or guardianship of the Bureau of Childrenns 

Services may be placed for temporary or long term care, 11 
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- this is the important part - 11and shall include any 

private residence maintained by persons with whom such child 

is placed for adoption." So it also restricts us with 

regards to adoptive homes. As this statute is written and 

interpreted, the natural parent or parents cannot designate 

that a child be placed in a horne of a religion other than 

the one they practice. 

not able, if they wish, 

to the religion of the 

The natural parent or parents are 

to state that they are indifferent 

adoptive parents. Very often we 

have mothers corning to us who say, 11 I'd like a very nice 

couple for my baby, but I don't particularly care what 

religion they practice ... Right now this statute forbids 

us to honor that mother's wish. We must place that baby 

in a horne of the mother's religion even though she is 

willing to sign a waiver. 

The results of this statute, I believe, are: 

1. We do not attempt to honor the wishes of the 

natural parents. 

2. The State is designating a religion to a child 

in cases where the parents do not care. 

3. We reduce the number of children who have no 

religious affilitation and thereby reduce the number of 

children to be placed with couples who have no religious 

affiliation or who wait for a child because they belong 

to a religious group which is in the minority. For example, 

Hebrew couples often wait for babies because there are 

few Hebrew babies. 

If we had more children of non-assigned religions, 

we would be ~ble to place them with couples of any religion 

or no religion. 

I believe that we need legislation similar to New 

York's Senate Bill 8214 - I believe your aide, Mr. Moore, 

Senator, has a copy of that legislation - which allows the 

natural parent or 

respect to either 

for their child. 
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parents to express their wishes with 

designating or not designating a religion 

The placing agency would attempt to honor 
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t.his wish wherever possible. 

We have been helped immeasurably by the existing 

adoptive parents groups - Families for Interracial Adoption, 

the Council on Adoptable Children, and the National Council 

of Adoptive Parents 1 Organization. They have encouraged, 

discouraged, criticized and prodded us to change. They 

have recruited homes that we had found difficult to find. 

Over the past two years, they have participated in our 

in-service training programs and they have spoken at 

group meetings for prospective adoptive parents. They 

have shared with us their knowledge of how things are done 

in other parts of the country. We need to formalize our 

relationship with them by making them either a part of 

a citizens' advisory committeee to the Bureau or to the 

Adoption Resource Exchange. 

I believe that we need to study our present organizational 

structure relative to adoption to see how it can be improved 

and streamlined. 

In conclusion, I would like to state that we desperately 

need the support of this legislative body and the community 

it represents if we are to do for our children what needs 

to be done. This State has created the 11 illusion of services 11 

by giving a mandate to help children and not providing the 

wherewithal to do it. As a social worker engaged in child 

welfare, I•m asking that we be allowed to give real service 

to all of our children and their families. And I think 

it is only then that we will be serving our community and 

our future. Thank you. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I would like to ask you this 

question: How do we find more people like you? [Applause] 

MRS. COLE: Thank you, sir. I think we have a lot of 

people like us. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: That is just like you to say 

that. 

MRS. COLE: Do you have any questions? 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Yes. I just have one or two 
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because I would like your assistance at other hearings 

and during the year. 

I would like to have you work on this suggestion in 

the next to the last paragraph : "We need to study our 

present organizational structure relative to adoption ..•. 11 

I don't want to go into any details now, but I would like 

to sort of streamline the adoption procedure. I don°t 

mean that it be rushed through. But as a number of the 

witnesses have said, and you too, let's move up to the 

20th century and streamline it, cut out some of the legal 

red tape and yet have the necessary protection for the 

natural parents, the child and the adoptive parents. I 

think a great deal could be done. 

MRS. COLE: Wit.hin the last week, we have just. formed 

a committee for this purpose. 

SENATOR MARAZIT I: Very good. I would like to have 

your thoughts on that - or the committee's thoughts. 

I think you had your hand up when someone was testifying 

- I believe it was ·Mr.· Reed - that he had applied to the 

Bureau for children and I think you probably would like to 

say something in defense of the Bureau or to clarify what 

he has said. I think in fairness to the Bureau, I should 

at this time give you an opportunity to do that. 

MRS. COLE: Mr. Reed's agency, Children's Aid and Adoption 

Society, has cooperated with us in the placement of many 

children who for lack of a better description have been 

termed "hard to place." And we have been very happy that 

they have done this. As he mentioned, during the past period 

of time several of our children have been plac~d with 

them,but he mentioned also that they were going to have to 

go out of state be ca. use we weren 1 t able to place several 

other children with them. I have the description or had 

just a moment ago.- here they are - of the children for 

whom he had homes. He had several homes and they had been 

unable to get from us children for these homes. I want to 

mention at the outset that all of these children that they 
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are requesting are interracial children and are of a 

very young age. And thanks very much to the help of the 

present Adoptive Parents groups we have been quite 

successful in placing a high number of our interracial 

babies for adoption. So we don't have a great surplus 

of interracial babies that we once had, say, within the 

past year. But we found it difficult to place children 

with the couples that were suggested by Mr. Reed"s agency 

because the child that their couple wants is very difficult 

to find. They want interracial children, but all of them 

have to be below three months of age, they have to look 

essentially Caucasian, they cannot accept handicaps or 

background pathology, and they would want a child healthy 

enough to keep up with their family interests, and almost 

all of them have to have above-average intelligence. 

Now if you put the population of the United States on 

a bell-shaped curve, most of the people would fall within 

the average range of intelligence, a few in the superior 

and a few in the below average intelligence. When couples 

demand that the child they will accept be of average 

intelligence or above, this really limits the number of 

children we can consider for them. We have had those 

children and I hope we will still have them to place. But 

they are the prime child in terms of the couple who wants 

them. In other words, they are placed quickly and we have, 

as I mentioned, placed alone 41 interracial children with 

white families. Out of the 493 children we have placed so 

far this year, 29 per cent of them have been non-white. So 

if we don't have the babies readily available, I believe 

that we have been placing most of them. 

What we did is, we took the description of the families 

that Mr. Reed had - this is the copy of the memo - which 

we sent out to each one of our district offices, giving a 

brief description of the kind of child they were seeking 

and asking each one of our district offices if they knew of 

any children under their care who met that description, so 
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that we might then offer them to the families that had 

applied. So we are in the process really of complying 

with this. We are looking for children now. This is 

how we have done it in the past. But I might add that the 

children that these families are requesting are really 

going to be difficult to find unless the families are 

willing to be a lot more acceptable of children other than 

the ones they have described at first blush, and I think 

they will be. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I see what the situation is there. 

I would like at a later time to have you come back. 

MRS. COLE: I would be delighted to. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We will keep in touch with you 

and there may be some information we would like to have 

from time to time. I have a lot of questions to ask but 

I would rather hold that until we have more time. 

MRS. COLE: I would like to discuss with you the 

whole area of non-white placements and black children and 

the difficulties of securing black homes and why this might 

be so and what we might do about it. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am interested in that. I do 

know there is a problem, but I think we might be able to 

get a solution. Much as I am interested, we will have to 

hold that for a later time. There are other factors too 

I would like to talk to you about. For instance, we hear 

stories from time to time of the length of time it takes 

to process, etc. 

MRS. COLE: Yes, that is true. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: But rather than get into that --

MRS. COLE: That is true and we need to discuss this. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Let me thank you again. I appreciate 

your interest, in fact, your intense interest and devotion 

to your work. 

MRS. COLE: Thank you, sir. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: We will have a two-minute recess 

and then we will meet again very briefly because I think 
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there is one witness that cannot appear here at the 

next hearing. When we meet again in a few minutes, I 

will give ycu the schedule for the day which will be very 

brief and we will see what we can work out for the future. 

[Short Recess.] 

SENATO.R MARAZITI: The hec;.rjng will come to order. 

Father Ferguson will be the last witness. We will schedule 

a new hearing and notify everyone that wishes to be notified. 

I am sorry that all of you that had planned to testify 

cannot at this time. If you would like to be notified of 

the next hearing date, leave your name and address with 

Carl Moore if you haven't already done so. 

Father Ferguson, will you kindly state your address 

and affiliation. 

R E v. F R E D M UN R 0 F E R G U S 0 N: My 

name is Fred Munro Ferguson. My address is 403 - 79th 

Street, North Bergen, Hudson County, and I represent the 

Council for Concerned Citizens for the establishment of 

a shelter facility for dependent children in. Hudson County. 

It has been very edifying for me to hear the lofty, 

philosophical and theoretical statements made in this 

hearing. However, I think it might be of some value to 

proceed from these generalities to more specific cases, 

even considering the inspiring case of the Morgan family. 

The Council for Concerned Citizens came about because 

many of us were puzzled by a seeming contradiction between 

the words of the Bureau of Children•s Services, their 

stated policies and philosophies, in opposition to their 

acts. I will not prolong this hearing by going into detail 

with all the cases which could be cited to support these 

questions, these puzzlements,on our part. But just to 

mention a few, we are puzzled to know how it is possible 

for a foster child age three to be removed from an apparently 

good foster situation solely because the foster parents 

expressed an interest in adoption, only to be placed in a 

series of other foster homes and is now the unwed parent 
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of another foster child. 

We wonder how it is possible for a child, age 15, 

known to be under the supervision of the Bureau of Children's 

Services, who has not attended school for two years. 

We wonder how it is possible for a district not to 

develop the full potential of some foster homes and/or 

prospective foster parents while at the same time placing 

at least eight foster children in a foster horne which has 

a record of chronic run-away situations. 

We wonder why it is apparently not the policy of the 

Bureau of Children's Services to accept the investigations 

and the evaluations of other qualified social agencies 

relative to cases involving children. 

We wonder how it is possible to reasonablyassert that 

there is hope for a child to be restored to its natural 

parents after having been in a foster situation for five 

years or longer, during which time the natural parent or 

parents have shown no interest in the child. 

Can a mother whose child has been in a foster horne 

for nearly three years, who, after having had her child 

restored to her, has gone back to the former foster parents 

with the offer of selling her child for one dollar - how 

can it be reasonably said that this person should hold the 

destiny of another human being in her hands? 

We have heard this afternoon of the danger of removing 

children from their natural parents and homes into an 

alien situation. I can say from my experience of a parish 

priest that the removal into an alien situation of some 

cases that I know of that will never get to the attention 

of the Bureau of Children's Services would be much preferable 

to the situations in which these children now live. And 

if the concern were truly for children, this would be 

recognized. 

I am certainly for the maintenance of family units 

when this is at all possible. And it would appear that the 

church is the champion of maintaining the family units 

135 

50 



second only to the Bureau of Children's Services. But 

the biological fact of bearing a child does not qualify 

a person to be a parent in the fullest sense of the word" 

Finally, we have heard that in order to correct the 

inadequate services rendered to our children, more is 

needed by the Bureau of Childrenis Services both in terms 

of personnel and funds. I would submit that the present 

resources would better be expended if more effort were 

centered on the care of children rather than the encouragement 

of petty tensions and hostility between the Bureau of 

Children's Services and other individuals and agencies. 

Thank you. 

SENATOR .MARAZITI: Father, may I ask you several 

questions on some of these points? 

FATHER FERGUSON: Certainly. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: You referred to a case where a 

child was kept in a foster home for a period of about 

five years and apparently no action was taken to have the 

child moved to a guardianship status or adoption. And 

you expressed the opinion that you do not agree with 

retaining this child for a period of five years in a foster 

home. It is your opinion, is it, that they should be moved 

to a guardianship and then adoption status as soon as 

reasonable? 

FATHER FERGUSON: Correct. In other words, my opinion 

is that certainly within a period of years, and certainly 

less than five years, the qualifications and the intentions 

of the natural parents can reasonably be ascertained. And 

if they cannot be reasonably ascertained, there must be 

something·wrong with the person or the agency making the 

investigation. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Five years is much too long. 

FATHER FERGUSON: I would think so. Incidentally, 

five years is not the longest case involved. I know people 

who have been foster children from the age of six months 

until their majority. 
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SENATOR MARAZITI: Six months to twenty-one. 

You also referred to a case where foster children have 

run away from a home and more children have been placed 

in that foster home. 

FATHER FERGUSON: Correct. Or the run-aways have 

been restored to the home from which they have run away 

because they are unhappy. Meanwhile there are other foster 

homes who are waiting to receive children or people who 

have applied to be foster parents upon whose application 

no action has been taken. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: In this particular case you speak 

of or home, there were eight foster children? 

FATHER FERGUSON: Correct. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I understand the general rule 

is five. Is that your understanding? 

FATHER FERGUSON: I have been informed that the 

general policy of the Bureau of Children's Services is that 

there be no more than five children in any given home, 

including the natural children of the foster parents. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: I am not interested in names or 

even addresses. Am I correct in saying that these 

incidents that you have testified to this afternoon are 

located in North Bergen or Hudson County? 

FATHER FERGUSON: I can say Hudson County. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Hudson County. 

Thank you very much, Father. I would like to have 

the opportunity of calling upon you again at one of the 

future hearings because I think there is a great deal of 

detail that you can add and advice you can give us. 

Would you be willing to return at other hearings and 

consult with us? 

FATHER FERGUSON: I would be happy to assist in any 

way possible. Thank you. 

SENATOR MARAZITI: Thank you. 

The hearing will be adjourned. We will announce 

other hearings and I know that you have been very patient 
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in waiting and some of you have volunteered to stay and 

I haven't called on you, especially the one gentleman who 

gave me information about the Ontario Bill. So if you 

would come back, we would appreciate it. 

Thank you very much. 

[Hearing Adjourned] 
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STA'IEMENT Br HENRY R. HOLLENDER, CHIEF EXECUTIVE CFFICER 

BEAU Cl CHILDREN 1 S SERVICES 

The stated purpose ot the hearings baa been given as "to determine the procedures 
and practices ot the Bureau ot Children's Servicea and to determine what, it 
anything, we can .do to improv~ these procedures and .prac.tice~." 

So that we can understand bette!" the kinds ot children and situations we are 
talld.ng about, I asked two social workers from two separate district otricea to 
keep track ot their activities for one tull week and write this up. These workers 
are here prepared to testify" as to their activities and the types ot situations 
they were involved with during that one wek. 

To study the children under supervision in greater depth uould require a research 
project beyond the present capability ot the ae;ency. We would like to have staff 
available to do research or funds to contract f~r baEi~ research. Without either, 
what we can do 1n this area is severely limited, Currently, we are limited to 
compiling statistics 1n relation to the data that is being recorded. 

Before we hear tran the social workers 1 I should like to set the framework of the 
agency we are here discussing. I will briefly outline the histor;y of the agency, 
since we believe that our birth and rearing have a bearing on our current 
functioning. 

I will then discuss our programs and current functioning and review what we 
have identified as our inmediate needs through our budget requests. 

After we have heard tram the agency social workers, t~e agency's attorne,v is 
present and prepared to testify as to the agency• s legal needs. The Supervisor 
of the Adoption Services Unit is prepared to testify as to the agencr' s adoption 
philosop~, practices and performance. 

In 1899, the New Jersey Legislature aclmowledged state reaponsibili ty for child 
welfare by establishing the New Jersey State Board of Children's Guardians. The 
need for this special child welfare agency came about as a result of a two-year 
study conducted by a commission of inquiry. This inquiry brought to light the· 
plight of 4SO young children living in county almshouses under deplorable CC!Doo 

ditions. Placing children 1n almshouses was an ine~ensive resource. The cost 
of care for these children was reported to be in the neighborhood of $100 annual.l7 
per child. The law which established the State Board of Children's Guardians 
mandated to the agency a responsibill ty to provide for all children who were or 
should becane public charges and to place each chUd in the care of same family 
within the state, with or without the payment of board, and with or without 
indenture. In spite of the Legislature's acknowledged concern for the plight of 
these children, no monies were appropriated to hire staff for the first rear of 
operation and members of the initial board had to meet expenses out of their om 
pockets. The board reserved the right, for children placed in foster care, to 
replace the children at any time it seaDed best. Statute made it obligator;y that 
all children placed must go with families of the S8118 religious faith. It no such 
family was available, the child was ccmnittecl to an institution, thus forcing the 
agency to use orpbanges when no fam:1.ly of the child's religion was available. 
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Gractual.l7, over the next tour decades, ag::mcy services were eltpanded, but the 
rigid concept apparent in the agency• s philoeoplT,y continued to be the basis of 
policies and procedUres,, Ch:lldren were r~placed 'lor a nriet7 ot reasons which 
toda7 are considered invalid. A review of old case records raveela doc11llentation 
ot situations then conceived as unsuitable for the cbUd, mald.Dg replacement 
necessary. The most cCIIIIlon reasons tor replacement were that the foster parents 
were too attached to the child, the foster parents wre too old, the foster mother 
was 111, the foster mother was employed out of the bane, the foster parents wre 
of a different religion,f and last but not least, the foster parents were un­
cooperative. , During tr..is period foster parents interested in adopting a foster 
child in their home risked removal ot the child by the agency it their desire 
became known. As a general rule, only children who were cor~idered unadoptable or 
unsuitable for adoption in an adopticm home were allowed to be adopted by foster 
parents. In defense of the agency's experience for the first 50 years in providina 
tor New Jersey's children, it must be understood that all cl".ildren under the care 
of the agency were wards of the state by virt,ue of cw.Jnit.ment by the court. The 
onl.,- child care resources available were foster hom-;;o:> ~nd institutional care. 
Hananaker services, day care services and casen-r.1rk services to families, which are 
now used to prevent breakup, bad not been developed as a resource for child welfare. 

In addition to supervising children residing in foster homes, in 1913 the agency 
ventured into the public assistance fiald and became responsible for ad'llinistering 
public assistance to widows with child..···Em. This program was the forerunner of' the 
Aid to Dependent Children's program 'Which continued to be aarJ.nistered by the 
agency until it was transferred to the County Welfare Boards in 1960. As this 
program grew in size and cauplexitiea, children in foster care had to take a back 
seat and the public assistance program took priority over the use of the case­
worker's time. The ultimate transfer to the counties of administrative re­
sponsibility tor the AOO program took 10 years of legislative activity to 
accomplish. The agency's budget requests for incree.s•:ld staff to meet the grow.t.ng 
pressures of the job brought on by spiraling ADC case loads were consistentlY cut, 
based on the rationale that transfer of the assistance program was imminent and 
therefore, the increased staff would not be needed. It was common tor a wrker, 
during the post World War II period to be responsible for as marw as 200 children, 
which included families receiving public assistance and children in foster homes. 
These workers felt satisfaction i.f' they were able to process one child for 
adoption during a whole year. There was s:lmply no time for the children in the 
case load who presented no problems, except that the,y needed to be processed tor 
adoption. 

In 1951, the laws governing the New Jersey State Board of Children's Guardians 
underwent a revolutionary change. This new law refocused the goals and philosopq 
of the agency and defined that the state's responsibility was first and foremost 
to provide services to preserve and strengthen iamily life. Although the agen07, 
prior to the passing of this piece of legislation, had worked with many children 
in their om homes who were in need of public assistance, the agency was never 
able to extend this service outside of the public assistance group. All other 
children requiring services of the agency had to be committed by the court and 
parental ties had to be severed. The new legislation brought a third major progra 
under the administration of the agency, which is called the Care program. This 
program penni tted the agency to provide services to or on behalf of children on a 
voluntary basis. The primary reason this program was developed was to enable the 
agency to prevent familJ breakup and give casework s~ces to troubled families 
lihose children would eventually nefMl fostatJ bane placanent if there were no agency 
intervention. Since prior to this date the agency had ccmplete control over every 
chlld living in a foster bane, there was a slow process in re-ecluoating the statt 
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to help than develop the skills required to work with neglectful and inadequate 
parents. In addition to start training, conmunity education was required to 
understand a Jpblic program of valuntar,y services. There was considerable pressure 
on the agency to petition the court for guardianship of troUbled and troublesome 
children so that foster hane placanent could be ertected. This service, foster 
hane placement, had been the primar,y service of children 1 s agencies up to this time 
and was still seen as the cure-all for children living in troUbled families. 

Since the 19Sl law stressed the voluntaey nature of the program which required a 
fonnal application for service, families who were having problans sometimes feared 
coming to a public agency as they felt they might lose their children. These 
families had the most serious problems and had the greatest need for immediate 
agency intervention. As a result, the law was amendad in 1963 to provide for a 
protective service program which gave the agenc,y the delegated responsibility of 
investigating all complaints of suspected neglect or abuse of children without the 
need tor the formal application process. This progrP!Il provided for the first time 
state-wide protective services, which is one cf the r.:.>st valuable programs the 
agency has to offer and gives the agency the l:igal bar'1is to carey out its goal of 
providing service directed toward preserving family lii'e. 

A sound protective or preventive service program requires a start of sufficient 
size to permit intensive service to the family in need of help. Intensive service 
means immediate foll~up of families referred. For many familiae who have 
multiple problems, the caseworker should have weekly contacts with them. 

The Protective Service program can be compared to intensive care units of hospitals 
where quality medical care is provided around the clock until the patient is on the 
mend and routine care is all that is required. 

The B:S has never been able to move into this kind of sophisticated care and 
must continue to operate in a charity ward fashion. 

The agenc,y became responsible for the Child Care aspects of the Work Incentive 
Program in December 1968 and mainly through the determination and dedication of 
all levels ot staff became the model tor the rest of the country. 

The B::S, traditionally a placement agency up to 1960, concentrated on services to 
children in their own homes has made wide use of alternative types of resources. 
HomEmaker services have been used to help families through periods ot crisis, 
thereby allowing such families to remain intact, rather than having to remove the 
children for even a temporary period. This service is purchased from existing 
homemaker service agencies in the community. 

Day Care services, like Homemaker services, supplement the care and supervision 
provided by parents who are unable to care for them during the day because of 
employment, absence from the home, or inability to provide parental supervision. 

By administrative action of the state Board of Control of the Department of 
Institutions and Agencies, this Bureau was delegated the responsibility for 
parole supervision of children under age 14 released from the state Home for Boys 
and the state Home for Girls. Supervision of juvenile parolees in the younger 
age groups by a child welfare agency, rather than by a parole agency was a 
departure in parole techniques. The agency also may supervise parolees between 
14 and 16 years ot age, if their problans require attention b7 a child wltare 
agency rather than the Bureau of Parole. 
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The agency is able to purehase institutional care for children when it exists, 
but is now in the process of constructing residential units, made possible by 
the 1968 Bond issue. 

The reasons for families and children coming under agency supervision have changed 
greatly through the years. The traditional cause for family disruption, such as 
the illness or death of the bread winner, are far less prevalent. tlow-a-days, 
most families coming to the agen~~·s attention are beset by the most complicated, 
inter-related social, psychological, physical and financial problems. M whole 
multitude of inter-related factors have gnne into pro~4cing the neglect which 
brings many families to the brink of breakdown in tunctioru.'.'lg. Obviously 1 these 
families need sane help it they are to deal with these complex problems. Neglect 
does not came about overnight and it is not corrected overright. 

In many ways, the Bureau of Children's Services now exists to solve problems that 
the average citizen does not lmow exist or finds too ctlattt'!·b~.ng to a dl11 t exists. 
Let us suppose that suddenly there were no Bun.1!1U of a:~i.ldrr!ln 1 s S.'3rvices; whc, 
then, would a family or the community turn to l·fl:i'm & :~smily is apparently not 
properly caring tor its children? Who would TN-oj_·k with tha family which does not 
seek help but whose children are being damaged? Who wo11ld work with the psychotic 
and retarded mother living with her children in a cold. water flat? W:"lo would 
work with the drug addicted father and the hopeless mother fearful of ~ny in­
volvement with a govermental agency? Who would work with the parent demanding 
placement of his daughter because she is 11bad11 ? Who would work uith the senile 
father and retareed mother who do things like locking their chilcl::""-en in the car in 
the summer and do not see this as a problem? Who wou1.d work with the child who 
runs away tor no apparent re•son, or who at age tour, sets fires in vacant build­
ings as a reaction to care received from sick parents? Who would work with the 
child needing adoption placement tor whom no adoption placement is immediately 
available, such as the black infant or toddler? 

Who would work w1 th the person who lmows he needs help but for whom the community 
has neglected to provide adequate resources? Who would work with the father of the 
slowly dying multiple scle1•otic child whose mother has deserted because of her 
grief a:.1d the pressure? Who would work with the juvenile parolee placed back in 
the delinquent neighborhood he came fran because no sui table residence exists? 
Who would work with the impove.Y.'ished fam:lly who has been d~~nied welfare because 
they do not fit the establi.shed c~tt~~ories? Who would work with the near psychotic 
or brain injured child totally disrupt.ing family lite because there is no in­
stitution for him? Who would work w.f.th the ch:Ud known to the court where incarcer­
ation is not appr<'wpriate, but no other suitable setting is available? Who would 
help with the many other types of child related problems now being referred to the 
Bureau of Children• s Services in unprecedented numbers? 

We really don't lmow who would do all this. What we do know is that by whatever 
means1 each state and nation has developed sane method for dealing with these 
problems. New Jcrsq must h.~ve sane way of responding to the needs of the over 
22,000 children referred to the Bureau of Children's Services so tar this fiscal 
year. 

.M'-
The Bureau of Children 1 s SeMrices is,. the front line of New Jersq' a protection of 
its children, and has the potential to be the core service of support and inter­
vention in a program designed to prevent neglect and to preserve hCIIlea for chUdren. 

As an example of what is possible, here is an actual case. ~ the name is 
fictitious. 
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Pase S 

The awrd of temporaey 01&8rd1anship to the Bureau of Children 1 a Services dt the 
six Morgan ch:lldren, ages tour to eleven, tor foster home placaaent sesed to be 
the tuming point tor this dependent, chronicalJ1' disorganized, neglectful, seem­
ingq inadequate tam:l.q who had thus tar proved unresponsive to protective aervicee 
for the children in their own bane. Originally, the Board of Hltalth ccmplained of 
the unsanitaey living conditions, including feces and such fUth; the local tire 
marshal was concerned about exposed electrical wires and rescuing the ch:lldren trca 
the roottop, which illustrated one of several daily- predicaments; the school CCllll­
plained about truancy, extremely poor personal hygiene and clothing; the public 
health nurse spoke about how pathetic and unresponsive their mentallY limited and 
financially troubled parents were, and the local Mayor complained about their hale 
foreclosure as he attempted to rid his camnunity- of these "sociallY' undesirable 
misfits. 11 Our staff also seemed frustrated because the parents were unwilling or 
unable to work with us. 

Therefore, the six children were placed in three separate foster homes. The 
parents followed through on having a pqchiatric exarrd.r.&atian and eventual acceptance 
of famiq counselling services with a private agenc.y ctter the use of the court's 
authority-1 assisted 'b1 our own ne~ assigned social w:)rker who provided an extra­
ordinary amount of effort and time toward helping this family. 

The parents and children responded exceptionally- well. The parents relocated 
to better hous~ and hopefully- the local housing authority-, which is now involved, 
w::l.ll find an even more adequate bane. Mrs. Morgan recently quit her job atter tt. 
County- Welfare Board agreed to supplement Mr. Morgan's limited incane when the 
first two children were returned this past Easter. Housekeeping standards have 
becane more than adequate with considerable pride expressed by" the family. When 
school closes, two more children will be returned and the last two will go home 
during the s\llllller. Meanwhile, the private famiq service agency- was especially 
pleased by the progress made, and, with our concurrence, discontinued service 
this month. 

We were successful with the Morgan famiq, and • have been successful in a 
number of other situations, but at what price? What was the price in Willet needs, 
in unprovidld service with other children? The caseworker who dealt with the 
Morgan family had many other children and their families who also needed help of 
one kind or another. Most caseworkers have between 6o and 70 such children to 
serve. In order to give the Morgan family the amount of time needed to be effect­
ive, time must be taken fran. all or part of the other children and families. This 
creates an untenable dilellllla tor the agency-. When a family comes or is referred 
to the agenq tor services that are to rehabilitate the famiq and the tamiq is 
unable to get either the kind of services that are needed or the quantity- ot 
services needed, who is at fault when no progress towards rehabilitation is made? 
Is it proper to ld.thhold the services needed to bring about change and the take 
a'W87 the children because no change has occurred? This dilarma is constautl7 faced 
by" the statt ot this agency. This is the dilana which prevents child wltare 
professionals fl'(lll espousing a riaid time lilll1t as to When a child must be placed 
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tor adoption or returned to his parents, unless appropriate services have been 
provided to the child and family. This year the State of New York passed a bill 
requiring the social service agency charged with the custody of a child to show 
cause wey the child who has been in a foster bane tor two years should not be 
r.eleased for adOP.tion o.r returned to parents. We dOubt t.he ,value of this bill' 
but will' be very interested in following its implementation. 
The Bureau of 'Children's Serv1ces curl'ently takes no action until the camnunity 
brings to its attention that a child or his fand.l.y is in need of service. In maey 
cases, this is when a child has been seriously neglected or rejected or a family 
has deteriorated almost to or beyond the point of disi..Tltegration. The court has 
determined that a child is delinquent and requires residential placement, a school 
child study team or a child guidance clinic or family service agency have come to 
the conclusion that a child must be removed from his family, the hospital has re­
ported a case of child abuse, the police for the third time have been called to 
the home where the children are lett alone - these are typical points at which the 
Bureau of Children's Services becomes involved with f9milies and children. 

The first effort of the Bureau of Children's s, ... ~vicer .Ls to evaluate the referral 
or canplaint and depending upon this evaluation oithcJ. prsvent placement by re­
versing the deterioration of the situation or to implernent some placement plan. 
Without a research program, there is no way of tellilJg just what percentage of 
children referred to the Bureau of Children's Services might have beeu spared the 
trauma of placement and saved from becoming public ch1rges, if immediate massive 
intensive social services had been available to prevent further d~terioration of 
the family or the child's situation. However, district. o:?fice st:.~.ff estimates 
that at least halt could be saved this trauma. In scrnH situations fairly inten­
sive, sld.lled casework services are needed for maey months or years. Emergency 
services such as financial, housing, medical and psychQlogical are often required, 
as well as close cooperation among the various co11111uz.i.ty ar,encies able to provide 
them. 

In New Jersey, services required to prevent children from becaning public charges 
in placement facilities1 such as Mental Health services, vocational training and 
housing facilities, are insufficient and incons:!.stently available. Comr.ru.nity 
services are not commonlY geared to the type of problem presented by the Bureau of 
Children's Services clientele, such as the rebelling child, or the fearful family 
mo seems poorly motivated. When other community services do not exist or exclude 
the families served by the Bureau of Children's Services, we camot abandon these 
families, but must attempt to mak~ tbe services available do. 

The Bureau of Children's Services has traditionally placed most of its energies 
into attempting to provide adequate services for those cM.ldren who have alreaey 
become the responsibility of the state. Despitt1 dil5.gent efforts, we have been 
less than successful. A variety of placE!Ilent r'330U!\.:·:s a:::-e required to care for 
children adequately. Far too few foster homes are available tor our children. 
Many children tail in foster care because they are placed in the best home avail­
able, but not one that can h.-.lp them with their problems. 

When a child needs a place to stay tonight, the social worker cculd consider 
whether the child needs a strict or lenient foster home, or whetaer the foster 
father has the time and ab~-l:l..ty to CCJIIIlunicate ld.th this particular child, or 
whether the other children j,il the bane are canpatibl~ with this child. However, 
in most instances, in m&IW' parts of the state and in all instances in the remainder 
o.t the State, this would be an academic exercise. What needs to be considered 
are the available alternatives. The foster bane that is available may have no 
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foeter father and it is iq»ortant that the pre-adolescent bo;r 11ho neede placane• 
have a father-figure to idlntif7 with. We can predict that he will rebel agai.Dat 

, .... 

the female dcminated home setting. The alternatives leave little choice. The cldlcl · 
must be placed, but the only home that will accept him will probably result in hia 
needing to be replaced before a pemanent plan can be made. The failure uses a 
great deal of the social worker's time in both t:eying to ccmserve the placement aa ·( 
long as possible, and try.l.ng to find a suitable placement for the child. MJre 
important, children are hurt. 

The possibility of successful replacement is diminished by placement failures. 
The likelihood that such a child will grow up into an adult capable of assuming 
fand.q responsibilities is reduced by such failures. Some children camot adjust 
to a foster home and require a group or institutional type place::tent. The existiDI 
facilities of this sort are woetully small in number and some neaded types of 
residential placanents are non-existent. Residences for a.iolescents are almost DOD• 
existent, yet the need for such resources is increasing at an alaming rate. 
Shelters are non-existent in mal\V' areas, especially frr oldt~r children and babies. 
Residential treatment centers are quite insutfi:.:·tent f,,r the n\lllber of children :lD 
need of them and almost non-existent for some ages and types of emotional dis­
turbance or p~sical handicap. 

A quick survey done by staff a little over a year ago indicated that there were 
over 700 children who needed placement in residential institutions 1 which were 
unavailable. The need has increased since that time. 

Supervisor;y and casework services are needed to maintain children in placements 
and to help them to overcame the trauma of placement. The Bureau of Children's 
Services places a major part of its manpower and energy into this aspect of 
child welfare. 

It is har~ possible to accomplish the service that is needed when a social 
worker has responsibility for more than l6 childrEil. The problEII'l is caupounded 
when 60 or 70 children need to be serviced by largely inexperienced workers. The 
m.\111 report rec011111ends caseloads of 45 children and supports the previous recommend­
ations of Senator Grossi. We wish to point out that this is not indicative of the 
actual workload. The expectation is that there are many other significant persona 
in the child's life who must be actively involved if the child's situaticm is to 
improve. As with the Morgan famiJ.y, this included the children, their parents, 
their foster parents 1 and the other agencies worki.ng with the fam1l.y, such as the 
schools, voluntary agencies, housing authority, etc. 

When a crisis occurs with al\V' ot these situations, one full day or more of the 
social worker's time may be needed to deal with the crisis. The more chUdren in 
the workload, the more crisis situations are likely t.o occur and the less time is 
avaUable for ongoing services. Few caseworkers can find time to prevent crises 
tram occurring in their foster hane placements or their natural families. The;y 
also have little time to give to the extrEII'leq important function of evaluating 
the needs of their clients and working toward meeti~ ~hese needs. c:ncy- by 11DrJd.nc 
11181\Y hours overtime do most social workers keep m&l\V' families fran regressing. 
They are frustrated because they can see the family potential, but haven't the 
time needed to help the f'amj~y move to achieve that potential. 

An integral part of an adequate Child Welfare program is that part that restore~ 
the child to a situation where the State is no longer needed to care for him. 
Unless we can establish that the parents have had an opportunity to care for tbe 
children adequately and then have faUed to do so, we cannot honestly cteterud.ne 
that adoption is the best plan tor an individual child. However, adoption is 
the best plan tor 11181\f of our children; 
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There are relatively few families interested in adoptiny negro or racially mixed 
children and half of the children under supervision fall within this classific­
ation. We have relatively few families who have the ability to handle the 
emotionally disturbed child and even fewer who ask to adopt this type of child, 
yet increasing numbers of children in placement are seriously emotionally dis­
turbed. A relatively small number of the children in plac~ment have severe 
physical handicaps. but very few families can ~are for these children as foster 
parents , when the agency bears all medical expenses. It is exceptional when a 
family can take on all of the responsibilities of adopting such a child. There ~ 
are also fewer families who are willing to adopt the school aged child than there 
are children needing; placement. As the child gets closer to adolescence. the 
number of families asking to adopt him diminishes. The Supervisor of our Adoption 
Unit will testify as to the philosophy and practices and performance of the 
agency with respect to the limited areas of adoption. Many children might be able 
to return to their natural homes, if adequate casework staff and community re­
sources were available to help natural parents become rehabilitated. 

The Law very clearly states that it is the responsibility of the Bureau of Child­
ren's Services to do everything in its power to strengthen and mai~tain family 
life, to prevent families from breaking up. Yet ofter1 when the social t-rorker 
attempts to carry out this mandate within the time available to him. he is accused 
by the community at large with not caring about what happens to children and at 
the same time accused by parents of not fivin~ them the help they need. Being 
accused by both of the groups that you are trying to help is frustrating~ and, 
frankly, leaves us angry. 

The role of scapegoat can be played for only so long. How do we get in this kind 
of perpetual bind? The answer has to do with how much New Jersey is willing to 
invest in its youth. Part of the answer can be seen in the history of our budget 
requests and how they have been dealt with. It might also suggest that New Jersey 
does not care about its children and their families, and the law is merely window­
dressing to make people feel good inside. In the past, our Budget requests have 
apparently been viewed in terms of financial rather than human costs. This is 
an expensive way to weigh service needs. 

Those who are administrators also face significant problems whose impingement 
upon the delivery of services to children in New Jersey should be self evident. 
Some illustrations are: no district supervisor has a personal secretary: the 
clerical staff lacks the hierarchy which can give recognition for more cdmplex 
work assipnments or through which persons may be groomed for leadership roles in 
this integral part of support to casework services: the fleet of cars in each 
distl:'ict, without which social workers cannot visit families., is a time-consuming 
responsibility ro~bing valuable professional supervisory time in the absence of 
more appropriate staff to handle such matters~ the ever present danger from 
physical attack upon the worker in ever increasing areas of the state necess­
itates scheduling considerations which reflect upon productivity· pressure of 
staff turnover requires the supervisory staff to give an inordinate amount of 
time to personnel interviewing, orientation and training of new staff, in the 
absence of position in the district offices specifically assigned to the training 
of new staff~ manpower demands which result in the promotion of inexperienced 
people~ salary schedules on all levels not competitive with general businesses~ 
or, in most cases. other social agencies, for equivalent responsibilities. 

Over the years the Bureau has called attention to its needs through its annual 
request for funds. 
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First of all, we have requested sufficient caseworkers to make it possible to give 
more intensive attention to deteriorating families. The ratio of 45 children under 
supervision for each caseworker is certalnly no panacea, especially with the many 
multi-problem families who come to the Btrreau after they have been to other commun­
ity agencies. There is, however, a reasonable possibility for giving needed 
services to most of the children and their families with this ratio. It is also 
a ratio suggested over the years by both legislative study groups and lay study 
groups. 

Believing that such a ratio would make it possible to give adequate services to 
families. the Bureau has used this ratio to request caseworkers for children under 
agency supervision. Additionally ... the ar.ency has requested casework staff to deal 
with the intake functions based on the time factors d.;!velopec in the most recent 
time study conducted by the agency. rle have suggested for many years that funds 
or staff for a current time study are needed to brin~ these time factors up to 
date. In the absence of better information. we u.;e oJ.d information which indicates 
that it takes 1.57 caseworker days to handle an .:pplication for services or petition 
for service in any of our programs ~ it takes 1. 7: ca..c;e"Y'Orker days to complete an 
Adoption Complaint Investigation:, it takes 2 .15 caseworker days to dispose of an 
Application to be foster parents, and that it tak<Js 4.76 caseworker days to 
complete an Adoption Home Study. 

Usin~ these ratios or time factors, we requested 131 additional social workers in 
1966 and had 67 new positions appropriated for half of the year. In 1967, 139 
social workers were requested and 66 social workers were appropriated, many of 
these for a portion of the year. In 1968 fiscal year, 141 social workers were 
needed and 63 were appropriated. In 1969, 21 social workers were appropriated 
of the 156 positions requested by the agency. The current fiscal year added 40 
social worker positions for one half year of the 177 new social worker positions 
requested. Using the ratio to determine social worker needs for the fiscal year 
beginning July 1, 1970, we determined that 189 additional social workers were 
needed while the appropriation bill as adopted provides for 70 new social worker 
positions for half of the year, thus leaving us 119 social workers short of our 
needs. Without the basic staff to deal directly with the child welfare problems, 
or some other method of obtaining the needed services, the claim to child welfare 
services is an empty one. 

The basic child welfare staff is essential, but is only one portion of the total 
staff needed to carry out a broad child welfare program. The caseworker must have 
direction and support from a supervisory person who will help the new caseworker 
become oriented to the agency. communlty and families assigned. The supervisor 
will bring his knowledge and exper.i.ence to bear on those areas where the social 
worker needs help, whether it be in techniques or stratefies of helping individual 
families deal with their problems, organizin~ workloads and priorities to handle 
total responsibility for assip.ned cases, or making maximum use of the resources 
available in the community. It is especially ill'q)ortant that sufficient supervisory 
staff be available when employee turnover rate is high, in order to assure that 
services to clients not be sporadic. We have consistently requested that we re­
ceive one Assistant Social Work Supervisor in order to provide supervision for 
every five social workers. Until recently, this formula, which is used by most 
comparable agencies, has been accepted in New Jersey. 
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A request was made for 46 additional Assistant Social Work Supervisors to provide 
supervision for the new social workers. The fact that none of these positions are 
included in the appropriations for the agency creates an extremely serious situ­
ation in terms of the delivery of relevant services to children. 

The position of Social Hork Supervisor III has been requested on the basis of one 
such position fox- every five assistant social work supervisors. This person is 
intended to act as a consultant to staff on complex casework situations, to assist 
the DO supervisor in organizing and carrying out an in-service training program for 
district office staff, and to assist the district office supervisor in other ad­
ministrative ways. The Social Work Supervisor III would assume the responsibility 
ef district supervisor during the absence of the district office supervisor. Only 
the larger offices would be entitled to one or more Social Work Supervisor III 
positions. 

We requested 22 positions as Social Work Supervisor I~I in our 1970-71 budget 
request and none were included in the appropriation b~a. 

We have requested clerical positions at a ratio of one clerical position for 
every three professional (Social Worker, Assistant Social Work Supervisor. 
Social Work Supervisor III and District Office Supervisor) positions in the 
district office. We have also requested titles appropriate to the responsibilities 
being carried out by the clerical person. For this reason we requested 17 Head 
Clerks, 15 Principal Clerks, 30 Senior Clerks, 18 Telephone-Operatcr TYpists, and 
83 Clerk-Transcribers. The current appropriation bill allows for 14 Clerk­
Transcribers for half a year. This does not permit sufficient staff to keep 
accurate records, submit reports to courts and other ~ommuni ty agencies, process 
bills and perform the variety of other supportive funr:tions that an adequate 
clerical staff must carry out. The person who perforrr~ the duties of receptionist, 
telephone operator, bookkeeper, secretary, etc. most often carries the title of 
Clerk-transcriber, because we have been unable to get other titles established. 

In addition, we have been requesting positions for Central Office which affect the 
delivery of services. For example, we have been requesting 3 Social Work Super­
visor III's and 3 clerical positions to enable the establishment of regional 
training. These positions have been requested for several years because of the 
importance of giving training to staff who is called upon to meet and help with 
the highly complex inter-personal problems which come to this Bureau. Such 
training is essential if we are to avoid unnecessary mistakes brought about by 
trial and error learning situations. It is my belief that staff turnover could be 
reduced by an effective in-service training program. 

For several years we have been thwarted in our efforts to expand the staff of our 
Adoption Services Unit. In spite of ever increasing numbers of children who find 
permanent homes through adoption placement, the Adoption Unit has more children 
and adoption homes to be reviewed than can be handled by the limited staff now 
available. As a result, there can be delays in selecting adoption homes for 
children. Only the dedication of current staff and their willingness to work 
beyond the normal working ho~rs have kept the situation from becoming disastrous 
for children. 

We requested the position of Program Development Specialist in order that review 
and evaluation of ongoing programs and prospect! ve new programs does not have to 

await the ''spare time'\ of staff with othe).,tMties. We have asked for staff for two 



·. 

additional day care centers to be operated by the Bureau since the one center 
in operation has demonstrated the need and value of the day care centers . \o1e 
asked for funds to establish addi tiona! group care homes. All of these Here 
eliminated from the appropriations for the agency. 

We asked for sub-professional staff to be used in conjunction with social work 
staff to conserve social work time, but more i.n:portantly, to expand the services 
available to problematic families or ch4ldren. These were eliminated from the 
appropriations for this agency. 

The Bureau of Children's Services has :functioned for many years without any of the 
positions eliminated from the Bureau 1 s budget request. Undoubtedly we can function 
in the future without these positions. Hm1ever, the de cis ion to save the funds 
involved does have a price in terms of immediate human suffer-ing and future public 
expenditures. 

Families like the Horgans, who do not have a social v10rker who can give time for 
frequent contacts because of the urgency of other cl:ildren 1 s needs. or who do not 
have a family service agency that can serve the family when the need is .CT,reat ~ or 
for any other reason could not get the quantity and quality of services offered 
to the Horgans, would undoubtedly disinteerate completely with beth the parents 
and children likely to require a disproportionate amount of public attention. 
services and funds. Providing tr,e Bureau with a sufficient number of staff to 
serve the families currently referred will not immediately solve the problems, but 
it will immediately make it possible to organize the arency ln a Hay that will be 
more responsive to the problems of children currently existing in each community. 

The State is at a crossroad with regard to its children and youth. The austerity 
of the past has neither saved money nor served people. I am optimistic enough 
to hope that we can profit from history in bui.lding a better future. These de­
cisions are in the hands of the people through its elected representatives. 

In this review of the agency and its needs, I have not focused on the importance 
of other agencies, both public and private, to the achievement of our goals. This 
neglect is not because of a lack of conviction about the importance of the other 
agencies, but rather because of a desire to focus on the Bureau's. As with the 
case illustration given. ~-1hen all of the ag.:mcies work together for the good of 
families, all of soci.ety benefits. 

We ask that our casework staff have an opportunity 
specifics of the children and families they serve. 
today for that purpose. He also have the agency's 
you had requested at the last hearing. 

to testify today as to some 
Two representatives are here 

attorney rere to testify .• as 

The Supervisor of our Adoption Unit is prepared to testify as to our policies~ 
procedures and practices and performance >-~Hh r•egard to adoption. 

I am convinced of the need to purchase services from voluntary afencies for those 
children for whom the State cannot provide the needed service. \~Te are currently 
doing this in the areas of residential placement, ·day care, homel'1aker service" 
and are developing standards for the purchase of adoption placement for those 
children whom the Bureau has not been able to place for adoption. 
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We have been studying the experiences of those states where a program of 
subsidized adoption has been in effect and expect to make a report and recommend­
ation regarding subsidizing adoptions in New Jersey by the end of August. 

At the last hearing we heard testimony which indicated that some unknown expert 
stated that 50 to 60 percent of the present population of prisons and mental in­
stitutions are products of foster care background. We were advised that this was 
a low, conservative estimate and that a good portion of these children go on 
drugs, become hostile to society, and all sorts of other dire consequences. 

This type of unsubstantiated attack on the many dedicated foster parents contributes 
little to the goals of this hearing. The real purpose of this type of irresponsible 
statements is, at best. obscure. I would hope that in the future any such state­
ment, which purports to be scientific. by anyone who is testifying, would need to be 
substantiated by fact. We certainly have found nothing to support such a con­
clusion. 

For the record, I would also like to read a letter I received from Mr. Joseph Reid, 
Executive Director of the Child Welfare League of America, in response to my 
inquiry about information generally attributed to him. 

''April 20, 1970 - Dear Mr. Hollender: 

The first paragraph of your letter of April 14 is an accurate quote. The 
second paragraph is not. I told the reporter that national study shows that 
a minimum of one-fourth of all children under foster care could be freed for 
adoption. This, as you know, comes from the Maas study and other comparable 
studies. The rest of the figures are theirs. 

Some day I hope to have a chance to meet you, but in the meantime, I hope 
you did not misunderstand the purpose of our cooperating with various groups 
in New Jersey who are concerned about the general level of child welfare in 
the state. I know you must share this concern because of the excellent 
publication from your Department namely, the 'Report of the Committee on 
Children's Services'' that you published in The Welfare Reporter in July 1968. 
Professor Blum's statistics, of course, bear out the low level of New Jersey's 
expenditures as contrasted with its income. 

The classic study of foster care was, as you know, ''Children in Need of 
Parents' by Maas and Engler, published by the Columbia University Press 
in 1959. Subsequent studies, including one made in New York, have verified 
the accuracy of the Maas-Engler study. New York with , of course , a much 
hiy.her rate of expenditure than New Jersey, found that its foster care 
system contained a high percentage of Children who should have been placed 
for adoption had there been effective planning in the past. 

I would be certain that New Jersey would reflect an even higher rate of 
children misplaced because of its inadequate expenditures, lack of staff, 
too high easeloads, etc. 

You might want to consider suggesting to the Legislature a replication 
of a study similar to the one done by Maas and Engler in New Jersey as a 
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way of identifying the size of the problem and the funds and staff 
necessary to overcome it. We would be glad to cooperate with you in 
any such endeavor. 

We realize that in recent press reports of speeches, interviews~ etc., 
made by me that we may seem to be attacking the Department. 'l'hat is 
not our intent. As I tried to clearly point out in the speech I made 
before the Junior League recently, New Jersey unquestionably has as 
dedicated a staff as any other state. The problem is lack of legislative 
support and appropriations, and a general lack of coordination between 
the private and public agencies in the state. Actunlly, comments such as 
mine would be unnecessary were the implications of the Blum report recognized 
and steps taken to rectify them. 

I should add that the Maas study does not say that one out of four children 
in foster care could immediately be placed l•1:t' adop Lion, but rather that 
one out of four should have been had there be~n effective casework and 
planning in the past. Only a small percentage of chHdren in any state 
are at any one time free for adoption, but a high percentage have in essence 
been abandoned by their parents and were the necessary legal and casework 
steps taken, these children could undoubtedly have been freed for adoption. 

If the League can be of any further help, please call on us. 

(sifUed) Sincerely yours, Joseph H. Reid, Executive Director' 

This seems to substantiate the position that I have taken. The Child Welfare 
services relating to freeing children from neglectful or abusive parents for 
adoption placement, or helping unwed parents plan for the adoption of their 
children~ cannot be separated from the child welfare services relating to 

keeping children in the homes of their biological parents or replacing them in 
the homes of their parents followin~ a period of separation. All have the same 
goal - the best permanent home for the child that is available for him. 
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R E F E R E N C E S 

submitted by 

MRS. MARY VIVIAN WELLS 
Chairman, Shore Unit 
National Association of Social Workers 
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THE FOLLOWING WAS SUBMITTED BY 
MISS CATHERINE REDDAN, Caseworker 

BUREAU OF CHILDREN'S SERVICES 

INTAKE - 4/9-4/16 

PENDING CASES (Field Responsibility - New Egypt, Jackson, Lakewood, Pt. Pleasant 
Bor. South to Seaside Hgts.) 

NO. CASES NO. CHILDREN 
PRS 

Beginning of Week 12 21 
Added Durin~ Week 5 11 

TOTAL 17 32 
Subtracted During Week 4 8 -

TOTAL ACTIVE PENDING 13 24 

CRE 

Beginning of Week 7 a 
Added During Week 2 2 

TOTAL 9 10 
Subtracted During Week 1 1 

TOTAL ACTIVE PENDING a 9 

FOSTER HOME - SPECIAL 

Beginning of Week 1 
Added During Week 0 

TOTAL 1 
Subtracted Durins Week 0 

TOTAL 1 

BREAKDOWN OF PENDING CASES AT CLOSE OF 4/16 WEEK 

Acting out on part of child. 
Neglect 
Abuse 
Neglect & Abuse 
Family Instability - Disruption 
Unwed Mother - Temporary Foster 

Care for Newborn 
Advice & Consultation 

P R S 
No.Cases-No.Chldn. 

1 1 
8 15 

3 7 
1 1 
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No.Cases-No.Chldn. 

4 4 

1 1 
1 2 

1 1 
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SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION REGARDING CASES MENT:.ONED IN THE WORKER'S REPORT 

*The names have been changed of those ment:ione:~. in the following pages. 

Case ill - Perez: 

The social worker of an area school system's Special Services Team contacted 
our agency regarding Rosa (Peurto Rican, age 8 yrs.) who is constantly 
abused, rejected by her parents, and without suitable supervision. It was 
further stated that the family was constantly changing their place of res­
idence and Rosa was found by various school officials alone in the home while 
caring for her younger siblings - Diana (age 6) and Ralph (age 3). According 
to relatives, the parents have frequently beaten Rosa with a broom handle, 
shoe, or by knocking her head against the radiator for not completing her 
housechores. Rosa is a slow learner, which cau~es the parents to preceive 
her as being less than human. It has been asce~:-tained that Rosa and Diana 
are frequently kept home from school to care for their younger brother who 
allegedly is the "favorite" child, as both parents work. Shortly after the 
referral was received, Rosa appeared in school with a deep gash on the left 
side of her head. Rosa related to the worker that her father struck her on 
the head with the heel of his shoe. According to said child, she is hit on 
the head, am, and back on at least a weekly basis by her parents. Rosa 
stated that she would be happier living out of the home. Rosa was committed 
to our temporary guardianship and placed in a foster home prior to the con­
tinuation of our investigation of the home situation in orde~ to protect 
said child's physical well being. The judge ordered that a final hearing on 
all the sibH.ngs be &l'l"anged within thirty days. 

Case 1#2 - Black: 

Carol Black is a seventeen year old youth who is mentally retarded. 
Our agency had been previously involved with Carol and her seven siblings 
from 1965 till 1968 as they were being severely neglected by their parents. 
In 1968 she was committed to the Edward R. Johnstone Training Center on a 
juvenile complaint of incorrigibility and being sexually promiscuous. 
Carol made an excellent adjustment in the institution and was being con­
sidered for Nurses' Aide training when her mother absconded with her in 
April 1969. The Division of Mental Retardation requested our involvement 
in March 1970 as Carol's husband of four months had been jailed on an 
atrocious assault charge and they did not feel that she could properly care 
for her seven month old child who suffered from a congenital heart disease. 
The child died the following week of heart trouble which was compounded by 
his not being provided with adequate and consistent medical attention. 
DMR requested that Carol be forced to return to the Edward R. Johnstone 
Center in order to. protect her own well being. 

Case ##3 - Johns: 

Ji~ Johns (13 yrs.) was referred to us by the Ocean County Welfare Board 
as it appeared that he was not receiving adequate care. Jimmy and his 
mother had been living in a hotel for approximately five months. The 
youth is absent excessively from school as they are continually moving to 
another location. The mother is in need of psychiatric help. The New York 
City Welfare Department had filed two neglect petitions against Mrs. Johns, 
however, she always flees prior to the hearing. The parents have been 
separated for several years. Although Mrs. Johns does not qualify for ADC 
as she receives support p.,_nts in exceaa of the budgeted allotment. These 
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Cases (ccntd) -2-

paymaAtS ~ ~~lY delinqu.n~. J!~ appears to be manifestinc aD 

IbiD~ pe~aon&lity de~elopmtnt, 

Cue #4 - White: 

Detty White (arc '~ yrs.) placed her one month old illegitimate ~hild 
Marsha in a !R!_c::ially approved foster hon:e until she completes hi.gh sehool 
wherell)' ahe can moN ade(!uately meet the child's :"'e.eds. .13~·t1:7 I'E'mains 
advel"Se to placina the child fort adoption and r.lans -<:o lea\oa school to care 
for Marsha if the issue is brouaht into ce,u:o.""t. Betty : .. ~ a so:'hO'IIIOl'e student 
enrolled in a gsneral course. 

Mr. Murrey requested our agency's acsis-ta: .... ~ ·: .:1 :-l::r;~:1hg fol' his -~~·r-:> 
boys - John (age 13) and William (ege 8) ~-w. p!'l- ., . Tl:.t; l>e~i:'le wi'th t~eir• 
DDther. He feels that his children wouJ·•. _.~-..;,j"i.t :1::0."'-'"! :=:e>stf-'.' ~J.u:elN'·ni: as 
his wife is manifesting severe psychiat:•L pt·.:>bl;-::~3 ,_:,d :Jh:: ..L. ,.•_ t'~ :K:r::1J~ tal­
ized. The parents have been separated c:.}_:~J;•o:.xir.1,:.:i::-:ly tw,J m-..:r··L· • 

Case 16 - Harks: 

Maria Marks (15 yrs. of age) was r"'!cently acl.;!udg"""rl a j Jven:.:.r, -':e.linquent 
on a runaway complPint. After Leing evaluated a··. Xenll) Pat·] r i.agnostic 
Center, the judge ordered that Maria be CC'nsider:-,d fot• resiccm'tial placement 
as sbe appears to be unable to e;ope with her pat'Eints' exces~.:ve drinking 
and the disseuaion within the familial unit. 

Case 1#7 - West: 

Our agency is presently pati tioning for· PRP sup~:r\- -~.s~on of Dwayne (age 6), 
Cheryl (age S) ar.d Bobby (agfl! 3) West as +:.':t!'.J a;;r~2r to be severely ntegleetecl 
by t::leir parents ar.1 moeerateJ.y abused. The father drinks exeessivE:.iy 
whcr.Jby he physically abuses Lis wife and children. The mother is unable 
to t:nfol~ce any cont~ls u~.>Or. the children. The fact that the parents are 
eX[.'-'I':·i ~ncing a gT·:.c·.t C:.a.:o. .... or ~ .. ,:.:.~ital tensioo was disclosed. The emotional 
disintegration rl~=: ,-~ l.opL•g wi~::r·..-:. the famil:t.al unit is seriously affecting 
the wholesome development of all the Wes1: siblitlgs. :-1:-:usekeeping standards 
are completely inadequate. 

Dwayne and Cheryl's poor attan~ance and inc-cl•=quate h·n~ =are is obst't'ucting 
their academic progref-s. D\:a::rne ha~ repo:.."·~e:i t:liXt hi-. t:arents argue con­
stantly and he would Le happ~:.ar living wit~l ~is p;=::i:3I"llal grandmoth~r. 
Reports from community s·~rvl.:es indl·.:ate that said children are left un­
attended at home or locked in a car while their parents spend the evening 
at a lo~al bar. All the children are constantly shif·-~J. amonl!st relatives 
&ld f~~ends for periods ranging from one dny till two w~P.ks ,,j~2oct contacts 
from th,lir parents. Mr. West ~llt;gedly spends hls ea::•.i\:·ngs v!! alcohol 
rath~ro thUl m~eting th•~, :~eds of the childA."en. Hrs. !'l.z;.;t hat; J.aken off with 
malA o?.:"!c;_uaintances on ~~~weral occasions. Although te11'4'crar~ .. foster care 
seems to be the most de&irable plan for the children-due to the pres~nt 
tensions existing in the home, Mr. West remains adverse to f'uch s ~h~gestion 
and our agency lacks the necessary factual evidence t~ requ~~t qai~. 
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Cases (contd) -3-

Case #8 - Conway: 

'The principal of an area junior high school requested our agency's 
involvement with the planning for Charles Conway (age 14). Charles has 
been adjudged a juvenile delinquent and placed on probation on complaints 
involving stealing, truancy, and running away. Charles is one of nice 
siblings and of above-average intelligence. The school felt that he may well 
profit from a foster home placement aa the home does not provide positive 
support to him. Charles' behavior dysfunctioning is becoming more consistent 
and intense whereby he is affecting the suitable school adjustment of many of 
his peers. 

Case #9 - Brown: 

Mrs. Barry of an area hospital Social Services unit contacted our agency 
regarding Sharon Brown (age 10 months) who had been admitted into the 
hospital for "failure to thrive, malnutrition and. scurvy." The attending 
physician felt as if said infant had been the victim of neglect impart·ed by 
the parents. The infant had only gained one and a half pound~': since birth. 
At the time of admission Sharon suffered from lesions on her bnctocks and 
had received none of the prescribed immunizations. Our agency arranged to 
have a homemaker and county health nurse visit the home regularly, in addition 
to our own supervision, as it appears that Sharon's poor health is not the 
result of intentional neglect, but the parents' limited knderstanding of 
a child's needs • 

Case #10 - Bond: 

Barbara Bond (age 15) was adjudged a juvenile delinquent, placed on 
probation and referred to our agency for foster placement. Barbara 
was adopted as an infant. There appears to be a long history of 
emotional conflict within the home whereby Barbara has atrociously 
assaulted her mother on several occasions. The father does not live 
in the home as he works in Northern New Jersey and comes home weekends. 

Case #11 - Moon: 

The judge requested an emergency investigation of the care being provided 
to Danial {age 1 yr.) as his parents were being held in jail on a narcotics 
charge. The father is a school teacher and the mother is a confused 18 year 
old. The circumstance was brought to the court's attention as the paternal 
grandparents requested te!Ji>orary custody of Dania! until after his parents' 
court hearing. · 

Case #12 - Diaz: 

Mrs. Barry of an area hospital's Social Services unit contacted our 
agency regarding Hugh Diaz (6 yrs.) who is a Peurto Rican youth. Said 
child has~been hospitalized for three months for a severe case of worms 
and an illness which now appears to have a physical-psychological origin. 
Mrs. Barry requested that our agency investigate the home situation to 
ascertain whether the emotional environment may be partially responsible 
for Hugh's condition. 
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cases (contd) -4-

Case #13 - Durant: 

The mother came into the office to request that our agency assume 
financial responsibility for her son Billy (age 6) who is in placement 
with an acquaintance. The mother is without suitable financial income 
and is seeking employment in another area. She felt that her son would 
be severely affected if he had to adjust to another school as he has 
undergone three moves this term. 

Case #14 - Everett: 

The aunt of Susan Everett (age ?) requested advice and consultation 
as said girl is under the guardianship of the Chicago courts and 
recently ran away from residential placement there. Susan is 
presently in the aunt's home in Ocean County. Th~ aunt wishes to 
secure custody of Susan as she feels that said child's delinquent 
activities in Chicago were percipi tated by an e:rtremely unstable and 
negative home environment • 
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Thursday - Field Day {Ti~~ spent in Lakewood and Jackson Area) 

8:55-9:05 
9:05-9:15 

9:20-9:30 
9:30-9:45 
9:47-9:56 

- Checked phone messages and new referrals from the prior day. 
- Returned phone calls to complainant of child neglect and to a 

specially approved foster parent. 
- Ti~e spent attempting to start state car but it was useless. 
- Travel time to field destination in my ~~ car. 
- Talked with a local police department regarding a child neglect 

complaint involving the youngest Perez child that they had 
allegedly investigated on the prior day. However, they had 
no record Gf said. (case #1) 

10:00-10:20 - Attempted to locate Carol Black; however, she could not be 
found in her own home, parents' residence or her frequented 
''hang-outs. t: (case #2) 

10:22-10:55 - Spoke with a Spanish speaking worker from the area's anti­
poverty program regarding the Perez family. She agreed to 
meet with the worker and parents on th<.; foll~\-Iing Mcnday evening. 

11:00-11:35 - The worker met with the principal, assistant principnl and the 
social worker of an Oea's elem..;ntary school regarding the 
eldest Perez child who had been placed temporarily in a foster 
home by order of the court, as she had been abused. {case #l) 

11:35-ll:SO - Reviewed the eldest Perez's child's acaae~ic record. 
11:50-12:10 - Spent eating lunch and traveling to next appointment. 
12:10-12:20 - The worker met with the director of the local YMCA in an attempt 

12:27-1:15 

1:33-2:48 

3:03-3:37 

3:41-4:20 

4:45-5:00 

7:00-9:30 

to secure approval for a free membership for Jimmy .Johns. (case #3) 
-The worker met with Betty White to gain the background information 
of her illegitimate child who is in a specially apprcved foster 
home. Betty remains a.dverse to adept ion planning anC. is intent 
on assuming resp0nsibility for her child once she has completed 
high school. The Guidance Counselor for Betty was also seen. (#4) 
Mrs. Hurray was seen regarding the charges stated in the referral 
to our agency which was initiated by he1·· husband. (case #5) 
The Child Study Team af an area high school was conferred with 
regarding the appropriation of Beatleston Funds for Harie Marks 
who is in need of residential placement as per the order of the 
juvenile court. (cwse #6) 
The worker met with Rosa, the eldest Perez child, in the f~ster 
heme. The fester parents and school social worker were also 
seen in the home in an effort to acquaint them to Rosa's special 
needs as a student. (case #1) 
Returned to the office and contacteo the police officer who had 
been cited as the individual who had investiffated the Perez home 
on the prior cay. 
Began to compile Intake information fer the Brown study. (case #9) 

Friday - Dictation Day (Office, Lakewood) 

8:50-9:02 

9:05-9:15 
9:17-9:41 

9:42-9:55 

9:57-10:15 -

Contacted the hospital regarding the infancy death of one of 
the Perez children last year. 
Conference with ~ superviser regarding the Perez anJ West cases. 
Called the assistant principal 0f an area junior high school whg 
requested foster placement for Charles CICnway. (case #8) 
Completed Application for Services form for three new requests 
ane searched closed files. 
Contacted the Public Defender for the West family regarding our 
agency's petitionins for PRS supervision in the home. (case #7) 
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Dictation Day - ( contd) -2-

10:16-10:20 - COntacted our attorney to request her representation in court 
on the final GSP hearina for Rosa Perez which the :Judge !"equired 
to be heard within the Dext thirty days. However, the date was 
already scheduled for another DO's Mttei'S. 

10:22-10:34 - Prospective special fOster parents called regarding the 
screening process. 

10:35-10:~1 - Called Charles Conway's Probation Officer to establish the 
feasibility of foster placement planning. (case 1#8) 

10:50-11:15 - Began to write the Brown Intake Study. (case 1#9) 
11: 15-ll: 31 - A specially approved foster mother called regarding the locial 

Security benefits for a child who is in her home. 
U:32-12:00 - Returned to writing the Brown's study. (case #9) 
1:00-1:17 - The PrObation Officer fOr Barba~a Bond contactad ~~e worke~ 

regarding the child's improved adjustulPi'!C !.a her own home. (case flO) 
1:18-1:~3 - Retumed to writinc the Brown study. 
1:~3-2:01 - The sister-in-law of Hr. Perez phoned regard.:'.ng the problems 

in said bome. She stated that b .'lddL .i.?n to Rosa being abused 
that all the siblings were cont.::.~nally :· ~ft unatt3nded during 
the day. (case Ill) 

2:01-2:05 - Called the school to see if Diana Perez was in school. As she 
was not, the worker inaediately left the office to cneclc if 
Diana and Ralph were alone in the home. (case #1) 

2:2o-2:45 - Checked the home and the 110ther was pres~mt. 
2:50-3:30 - Reviewed the criminal baclcgro\Dld of Hr. Perez as he uas found 

guilty and sentenced for manslaughter fi·1e years aco (local 
police department files). 

3:45-3:50 - Returned to the office and contacted the judge to arrange for a 
conference on the Perez family. 

3:51-q.:o3 -Conference with supervisor regarding the Perez family. 
4:05-5:15 - Finished the Brown Intake Study which the worker began to 

write earlier in the dayr (case #9) 

Monday (Jackson, Toms River, Pt. Pleasant) 

8:3~-8:55 - Met with the chile study team's director and social worker from 
an area school tc discuss planning for Charles 3· and 
Barbara Bond. (canes #8, 10) · 

8:55-9:10 Waited for Barbara Bo~d to be brought down to the ool office 
for an interview. (case #10) 

9:10-10:15 - The worker spoke with Barbara regarding her inability to adjust 
to the school and home setting. Her feelings ~egarding fOster 
placement as per the recommendation of the court were also 
approached. (case #10) 

10:15-10:33 - Spoke with the school social worker regarding Barbara's negative 
attitude towards placement. (case #10) 

10:35-11:22 - The worker, assistant principal and principal spoke with Charles 
Conway regarding his behavior dysfunctioning in sC:lCol and 
attitude towa~ds foster placement. (case #8) 

11:47-12:06 - The worker met with Charles' Probation Officer in order to 
secure the social and psychiatric evaluations, and to coordinate 
planning. (case #8) 

12:09-12:30 - Spoke with a judge to request that a conference be held prior 
to the final GSP hearing on the Perez chlld (Rosa). 
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Monday (Contd) 

12:35-12:45- Spoke with an investigator from the County Prosecutor's 
office regarding the suspicious death of 2 infant Perez 
siblings. (case #!) 

1:33-1:42 - A county judge contacted the worker to request an emergency 
investigation of the type of care being provided Jitanie.l Moon 
whose parents were arrested and being held on a narcotics 
charge initiated the prior evening. (case #ll) 

2:10-5:10 - The worker met with Danial's paternal grandparents and uncle 
in the Moon home. Mr. & Mrs. Moon joined the worker after 
being released on bail. It was mutually agreed that the 

-3-

child should go with the paternal grandparents until Mr. t Mrs. 
Moon's own affairs can be settled. (case #11) 

5:20-7:20 - The worker met with Mr. & Mrs. Perez regarding the nature of 
our agency's involvement. The prospects of day care for 
Diana and Ralph were discussed. The court hearing for Rosa 
was also clarified. 

Tuesday - Field Day(Lakewood, Jackson) 

8:45-9:00 
9:00-9:15 

- Returned phone calls and reviewed referrals from the -prior day. 
- Met with my supervisor regarding the emergency investigation of 

the Moon home on the preceding day. 
9:30-10:15 - The worker and county welfare worker met with Mrs. Diaz who was 

referred to us by the hospital as her son had been in their care 
for the past three months due to severe worms and a physic­
psychological illness. (case #12) 

10:22-11:03 - The worker met with Mrs. Perez who admitted to some of the 
alleged prOblems in the home and agreed to accept day care 
services while she continues working. 

11:07-11:10 - The prior landlord of the Perez family was interviewed. 
11:15-12:00 - The medical records of one of the deceased Perez siblings was 

reviewed and photostatic copies were secured. 
12:10-12:25 - The worker spoke with the Elementary School Principal of 

1:12-1:30 

1:35-1:45 

2:03-2:57 

3:15-3:30 
3:30-5:00 

Diana Perez. Arrangements were made that Diana would be checked 
bi-weekly by the nurse and her attendence would be closely super­
vised. (case #l) 

- Went to the Bureau of Vital Statistics to ascertain the exact 
dates and causes of death for the two Perez siblings. 

- The worker spoke with a tenant of an apartment building where 
the Perez family had previously resided. 

- The worker met with the principal, nurse and teacher-·.of 
Billy Durant who was recently enrolled in their school. The 
boy's adjustment has been extremely poor since placement. (case #13) 

- Returned phone messages in office. 
- Went home sick. 

Wednesday - Reception Day 

8:55-9:30 - Time spent reviewing new referrals and returning phone 
messages from the prior day. 

9:30-10:02 - The worker had a conference with her supervisor regarding our 
PRS petition on the West children. (case #7) 

10:06-10:45 - The worker met with the district supervisor and assistant 
supervisor regarding the agency activities and developments 
within the committee of caseworkers. 
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Wednesday - Reception Day (Contd) 

10:50-11:15 - Attempted to verifY the cause and date of death of the Perez 
infants with the Bureau of Vital Statistics on the basis of 
additional information provided by the mother. (case #1) 

11:16-12:15 - The worker began to compile the Intake information on Billy 
Durant. (case #13) 

1:00-2:15 - Same as above, however, the worker was interrupted on three 
occasions by county welfare workers, who wished to initiate 
PRS referrals on families who are receiving ADC assistance. 

-4-

2:16-2:35 - Attempted to follow through on the arrangements being made by a 
local anti-poverty program to secure a Spanish-speaking day care 
mother for the Perez children. However, no definite plans had 
been established. (case #1) 

2:36-3:00 - Contacted our lawyer to arrange a suit~ble date for the Perez 
hearing. (case #1) 

3:01-5:00 - The worker returned to writing the Durant Intake Study. 
However, it was not completed as four different phone calls 
involving pending PRS cases caused continuous interruptions. 

Thursday - Field Day (Lakewood, Jackson) 

8:53-9:17 -Reviewed new referrals, mail, and returned phone messages • 
9:31-10:43 -The worker met with the Spm1ish-speaking worker from the area 

anti-poverty program to explain the screening proced~re for a 
day care mother applicant as applies to the Perez ci.!'<:umstance. 
A letter was also composed and sent to the maternal grandmother 
of said children who is quite concerned over their well-being. 

10: 50-ll: 45 - The worker spent time in the "follow-through'1 first grade in 
which Diana Perez is enrolled. 

11:51-12:36- The worker met with Mrs. Perez to discuss day care. (case #l) 
1:24-2:17 - The worker met with Susan Everett and hei' aunt to discuss 

custody planning. (case #14) 
2:24-3:10 - The worker met with Mrs. Murray. As she is considering seeking 

institutional care, the prospects of providing temporary fOster 
placement for her two sons was discussed. (case #5) 

3: 13-4:02 - The principal of an area junior high school was seen regarding 
Charles Conway. As the boy does not appear to be suitable or 
anxious candidate for foster placement and the school will not 
appropriate Beatleston Funds for residential placement, the 
worker advised him to file a co~plaint against Charles or to 
contact said youth's Probation Officer. (case #8) 

4:27-5:15 - Prepared new information gathered in interviews for the 
respect! ve files. Returned phone calls to tt1o complainants of 
child neglect. 
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HSTIHO:JT' OF MR. KCNNEH~ J. RtED, TRFP.SUiiEP 

UHU}I7E!4'S AID AHU 1\fJOPTION SllCit:TY OF J;EW .Jf:R7:>EY 

APPEARING BEFORE THE 

SENATE C.CMMHlEF. O~l I~ISTITiJTltH~$ .e.NO AGENCIES 

TRENTON, NE~ JERSEY JiJNE 11, I );'0 

My name i~ Kenneth J. R~ed. I resid~ at 69 H3rding Drive in South 

Aid and Adoption Society of New Jersey, on~ of the state's 1arg~ privately 

fimmced non-sectarian, non-racial adoption agencie-s. 

As stated during my appearance at a prier hea.ring bt~fore this f.rJfmlit1.f'oe, 

our agr.:ncy made c:pproximately 12 per cent (.;fall ~·~\., .Jerse)" ;.;doptif.>l1 pi;~ce:Tients 

ir1 1,96~). l~st ye.&c- we phcnd 212 children. Of this tte«ober, 31 were. of th~~ 

hard-to-p he~;· categ"or·y. These t.ard-to-pl;.~ce children have bt~f,n th..., subject • 
of much helpful newspaper publicity. Their welhre is of great concern to 

th;s, Cl.)r!Tol1ttef! 1 to pro(e;iSlOnaJs in the fie-ld Of odOptiCIIlt and tO all ff'ien::§<::. 

of r.hildrc:n. 

I w i 11 en:Jeavor to keep my t<!!s t i mony brief cc>ver·i ng points not prc-:;entl.'d 

by me at the .t\?ri1 he-aring of this Comnittee -- ;~dding Ci few items th\:!t have 

c.,.~ to my attention ~-ince \~ were her.e last. S-:lme c0nct:.-rn lh<t.! stated pL;r·p~Y,(: 

of thh C<."t~r.~ftt~f: -- at J rel~te to problcm.s of chl ltfrere. 

• . 
J 

• 
I \lm happy to O!Jte that a program for.imph~nt\"9 the Purchcr.e of CM·t· 

tive ~pprcval. 
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PAGE n10 

it cost~ iJS ~19,00J rn-r.n;: to place the same 90 children wr. placed in a like 

We ~ttribute the~o addPd costs ~rimarily to a signific~nt change in 

State. 

According to the late5t avdi table figures from the Ne~ Jc~rsey Oepart!N.•iit 

uf hii: •. tlth, iJlmo!>t 50X of th-e ot..~t-of-wedlock births in this Stf:!te represent 

mott'.~1·s in th(~ uge group 15 to 19. (This has been a cons t s tent figure 1 n 

recent years.} 

It has b~~n our experience that mothers in this age group tend t.o come 

• to us l;,te ·during their pregnancy, or after their child h already borne 

• Th~ ensufng filck of proper prenatal cv.re br·ing~ with it exp.~nsive 
• 

medical ar.d othcr_problems which are contributing to our incr~ased costs. At 

fir.st glance it would appear th<~t the problen1s of our aqent;y are of no ccm~:ern 

to the Bureau of Children 1s Servict.~s or to the taxpayer;,; of this Sta tc. Th~;; 

facts ht'wever point to thP. contr·ary. 

Oudng the past six months we have placed nine children received frur,, 

• place category. ~e were not reimbursed by BCS for ar:y one ()f th..":s.e chi 1drf!'rl • 
: 

rhO!"f.'' chi hkcn At the rat·e of $27,000 eC)ch on the hands of the taxpayen; nf the 

State. 
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TESTIMONYa HR. KENNETH J. REED PAGt FOUR 

We have already seen the negative ,~ffects of thi!i on our progr~m. A 

4 year old child in our care needing a tonsillectotRy t.ad been accepted for 

e!:!rstdan :,~aflabl': r:J:use~ .!..2. 2e~ 2!!. h!:!:.· His reuon WaS th<'lt if (;U:.· 

agency had refus~d to accept her, and she had been a Ward of the Stat~ t~n:.~ar 

Bureau of Children's St:~rvices, then his bili would have been ptlid by t·k:;iil::~iid. 

We wer·e faced with the choice of entering the; chfld as a s~.1i-private p.·,t~:-.:1'\t 

at a much higher co~t to our agc~ncy, cancelling the surgery, or refeni.ng tJ.,e 

case to the Bure8u of Children's Services. FortuMte1y, throu~?h ne:goU, ... tt.-,n 
. . 

with the hospital, service with another ph)•sidan was worked out • 

It surely was not the intent of the Medicaid le9i~lation to make n(::~df 

children ineHgib1e because a private agency is givir.g service and thu! 

relieving the taKpayers· of the m~fntenance of th!t child. 

tn states w·here a Purchase of Care prograM h in operation (stl\t.e is 

11buying 11 foster care frC"..m private agenci<'ls) childr(>n in the care of prfv~te 

ag~rtde:s a~. ~Ugible fm· ~dicaid be-c:ause they are n~ceiving public funds. 

Wf'!! join the Inter-Ag~ncy Adoption Counci 1 in recOOYrtending an am-em~nt. 

to this law wtlfeh would include children in fost<nr· plac~nt "under 5-\:fh~r~ 

vi!iio~ of Dure.'l<u of Children's Services and l!.pproved New Jersey adopth.Hl 

I have ct~v~rc-d tiH! prindpat poirtts I wish t~ presl'mt 11:l this tim, 

Hr. Ch.tir-Nn, ar.d wi 11 gladly sul:nit to qu~stions.. Our Executiv~ 01 rector f) 

'rh.->nt'-. yc.>u v~ry mtJ(.h i'f»r the ops~ortuni ty t.o ~ h~r~ t.od1J.y. 
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